## Innate Immune Activation in Support of Herpes Simplex Virus-1 Reactivation from Latency

By

Sean Ryan Cuddy

Bachelor of Science in Neurobiology Georgetown University, Washington, D.C. 2015

A Dissertation Presented to the Graduate Faculty of the University of Virginia in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> Neuroscience Graduate Program University of Virginia School of Medicine 2023

Anna R. Cliffe, Ph.D. Christopher D. Deppmann, Ph.D. Bettina Winckler, Ph.D. David F. Kashatus, Ph.D. Tajie H. Harris, Ph.D. John R Lukens, Ph.D.

## <u>Abstract</u>

As a neurotropic virus, herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) has evolved in close coordination with neuronal signaling pathways. While HSV can undergo productive lytic replication in mucosal epithelial cells and peripheral neurons during acute infection, the virus can only establish latency and undergo reactivation from peripheral neurons. The cellular mechanisms governing latency and reactivation reflect the dependence of HSV on neuronal signaling pathways. While our lab and others have defined critical steps in HSV reactivation, such as dual leucine zipper kinase (DLK) and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) activation, additional signaling mechanisms have yet to be elucidated. Using a combination of *in vivo* studies and an *in vitro* model of latency in primary peripheral neurons, we investigated the role of the innate immune signaling pathways in the context of HSV reactivation. The overall focus of this dissertation sought to define components of the neuronal innate immune system that support the transition from a transcriptionally silent latent infection to reactivation and the production of infectious virus. We found that HSV uses innate immune signaling to both trigger reactivation as well as activate pathways required to facilitate lytic gene transcription early in reactivation. After determining that neuronal hyperexcitability is a trigger of HSV reactivation, we found that the inflammatory cytokine interleukin 1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ ) induces DLK-dependent reactivation by prompting a hyperexcitable state in mature neurons. Additionally, we identified a role for the HSV protein UL12.5 in promoting lytic gene expression during reactivation by activating stimulator of interferon genes (STING), which regulates innate immunity downstream of DNA-sensing by cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (cGAS). UL12.5 is the first viral protein known to exclusively support HSV

reactivation and, importantly, to be required for lytic gene expression in Phase I. Our data also suggests that UL12.5 has the potential to activate RNA-sensing pathways in addition to the cGAS-STING DNA-sensing pathway. Together, these observations demonstrate the ability of HSV to co-opt neuronal immune pathways to support HSV reactivation and provide insight into the signaling events that mediate early events in reactivation.

## **Dedication**

This work, in truth, is a somewhat selfish endeavor in the pursuit of knowledge and thrill of discovery. From the early age of 13, I had dreamed of studying the nervous system – check my grade school yearbook for proof. The culmination of this dream lies within these pages and is due, in no small part, to the relentless efforts of those around me throughout my academic, professional, and personal life.

To an aspiring neurobiologist, Dr. Jeff Huang, Dr. Maria Donoghue, Dr. Zu-Hang Sheng, and Dr. Tamar Farfel-Becker shared with me their unparalleled combination of scientific expertise and mentorship to prepare me for graduate school and pursuit of a PhD. At UVA, my dissertation committee of Dr. Chris Deppmann, Dr. Bettina Winckler, Dr. Tajie Harris, Dr. David Kashatus, and Dr. John Lukens has reliably provided constant support, dialogue, and exploration for which I am extremely grateful. I am thankful to have shared and developed my research alongside such supportive scientists.

I would, of course, like to thank Dr. Anna Cliffe. From our first discussion during UVA's interview weekend, we hit the ground running talking about neurons, virology, and the amazing intersection of those two fields. As a virologist turned neuroscientist, Dr. Cliffe reflected the epitome of what I strove to achieve in graduate school: leading our understanding of virology within neuronal systems. Her enthusiasm for science is reflected in our work, and I am incredibly grateful to have experienced it every step of the way. Thank you for allowing me to pursue such profound and interesting questions with you.

I am incredibly grateful to my lab mates, with whom I have spent countless hours: Sara, Jon, Abby, Patryk, Corinne, Alison, Austin, Matt, Matthew, and others. Through good times and bad, I could rely on you for inspiration, understanding, or sometimes just a laugh.

For all of my dear friends who filled my time away from experiments, tests, and presentations with joy, understanding, and encouragement: Samy, Josh, Andrea, Juliana, Ryan, Holly, Sara, Mitch, Savanna, Jason, Xander, Mark, Joy, Alex, Chris, Renata, Michael, Reese, CJ, Neil, Kirk, Cheeto, and many more. This experience would not be complete without the horror movies, dancing, and laughter I am privileged to have experienced with you all.

Lastly, I would like to thank my family: Conor, Erin, William, Hilary, Stella, Dawna, Tate, Rusty, and my partner, Jeb. The ones who listened through countless stories of triumph or defeat in lab, yet always let me know how proud they are. You should be proud of this dissertation not because of me, but because this work is inspired by all of you and it would not be possible without your love and support. For my parents, Lynnann and Billy, there is a gratitude beyond words – one I can only hope to convey by living the values you instilled within me from an early age. This dissertation is both for and because of you.

To all of those who have graciously ensured my support, safety, and sanity through this work and others, I will forever carry an incalculable level of gratitude and appreciation. From your student, your colleague, your friend, your partner, your sibling, your son – thank you. This is for you.

## Table of Contents

Title Page	1
Dedication	4
Table of Contents	6
Chapter 1	9
Introduction to Herpes Simplex Virus-1 Reactivation and Innate Immunity	v9
Harnes Simpley Virus 1 (HSV)	10
Herpes Simplex virus-1 (ISV)	<b>10</b>
Lytic HSV infection	
Models of latency and reactivation	13
Latent HSV infection	15
Reactivation of HSV	
Reactivation is a dynamic process	
Neuronal stress signaling is required for HSV reactivation	20
HSV episome modifications contribute to reactivation	23
Neuronal Innate Immunity in HSV Reactivation	
Innate immune signaling molecules	24
Innate immune sensors of DNA	28
cGAS-STING is a major DNA-sensing pathway	31
Pathologies associated with neuronal cGAS-STING	46
mtDNA activates innate immune pathways in HSV infection	51
Figures	58
Chapter 2	61
Neuronal hyperexcitability is a DLK-dependent trigger of herpes simplex	virus
reactivation that can be induced by IL-1	
All store st	-
ADSTRACT	
Introduction	
Rosults	67
Increased intracellular levels of cAMP induces reactivation of HSV from latent infe	ection in
murine sympathetic neurons	
DLK and JNK activity are required for the early phase of viral gene expression in r	esponse to
forskolin treatment	68
Forskolin triggers a Phase I wave of viral gene expression that is independent of h	nistone
demethylase activity	70
HSV reactivation can be induced by stimuli that directly increase neuronal excitab	
IL-16 triggers HSV reactivation in mature neurons in a DLK and voltage-gated sod	ium
channel-dependent manner	74
Discussion	
Figures	
Chapter 3	

The Intersection of Innate Immune Pathways with the Latent Herpes Simple: Virus Genome	x 99
Abstract	100
Infection of neurons in the context of acute replication at the body surface	
Effects of cytokines on HSV lytic replication in neurons	103
Cytokine treatment of neurons can restrict reactivation	
Impact of neuronal innate immune memory on HSV latent infection	110
Innate immune pathways can promote HSV reactivation	
Conclusions and future directions	115
Figures	117
Chapter 4	119
Co-option of mtDNA-mediated STING Activation by HSV UL12.5 for Reactive from Latent Infection	ation 119
Abstract	120
Introduction	
Results	126
III 12.5 does not affect lytic realization in perinheral primary neurons	120
UL12.5 supports initial de-repression of lytic HSV genes following <i>in vivo</i> infection	
UL12.5 is required for optimal lytic gene expression during HSV reactivation	
UL12.5 is expressed early during Phase I of reactivation	
STING activation promotes lytic gene expression during Phase I	132
Discussion	135
Figures	143
Chapter 5	150
UL12.5 can Activate MAVS-Mediated Pathways That Restrict HSV Growth	150
Abstract	151
Introduction	152
Results	154
UL12.5 depletes mtRNA in human cells lines.	
UL12.5 restricts viral growth in cells lacking cGAS-STING	
MAVS contributes to viral growth restriction downstream of UL12.5	155
Discussion	157
Figures	160
Chapter 6	164
Conclusions and Future Directions	164
HSV Relies on Specifically-Neuronal Pathways	
Other inflammatory molecules have been implicated in HSV reactivation	
The complete functional significance of UL12.5 is not yet known	171
STING activation can promote lytic transcription	174
The mechanisms underlying Phase I are complex and still being uncovered	177
Mitochondria are key players in viral infection	

Innate immune pathways are a critical aspect of HSV reactivation	
Chapter 7	185
Materials and Methods	185
Bibliography	197

# <u>Chapter 1</u>

Introduction to Herpes Simplex Virus-1 Reactivation and Innate Immunity

## <u>Herpes Simplex Virus-1 (HSV)</u>

#### Herpes simplex virus-1

Herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) belongs to the extensive *Herpesviridae* family of dsDNA viruses. Herpesviruses are characterized by the presence of linear dsDNA held within a viral capsid that is surrounded by proteinaceous tegument and a lipid bilayer envelope. In addition to structural hallmarks, herpesviruses also exhibit the unique ability to establish latent infections within a host cell. These latent infections restrict lytic gene expression and therefore allow herpesviruses to effectively evade the host immune response. As a result, herpesviruses persist throughout the lifetime of the host. While productive lytic infection can occur in a broad range of cell types, *alphaherpesviruses* like HSV are capable of establishing these latent infections only in peripheral neurons.

The HSV life cycle can be defined by three distinct phases: lytic replication, latency, and reactivation. Lytic replication typically occurs at the epithelial mucosa where the virus replicates. The major steps of HSV lytic replication are described in **Figure 1**. Thereafter, HSV can infect peripheral neurons that innervate the face and neck where the virus can undergo more lytic replication or establish a latent infection. Lytic gene transcription is highly restricted during latency and latent infections are typically asymptomatic in the absence of a robust host immune response. Recurrent reactivation is associated with significant morbidities, as mentioned above, but the precise mechanisms mediating reactivation are unknown. Therefore, it is of great interest to elucidate the major steps within the pathway in order to provide insight into both disease etiologies as well as potential therapeutic targets.

#### Lytic HSV infection

#### Cell Entry

Although HSV can readily infect a variety of cell types <sup>1</sup>, transmission typically occurs at the mucosal epithelia. The HSV envelope contains a range of glycoproteins on its surface that mediate interactions with host cell surface proteins to allow for cell entry. Interestingly, only four of these glycoproteins are required to mediate the fusion of the viral envelope and host cell membrane <sup>2–6</sup>. HSV entry into the cytosol appears to be mediated primarily by fusion events that allow for endocytosis of the viral capsid into the host cytosol <sup>1,7,8</sup>. Phagocytosis-like uptake and endosome acidification have also been implicated in HSV entry of some cell types, suggesting that HSV has adapted to different target cells <sup>1</sup>. Within the cytosol the vDNA is maintained with the viral capsid.

## Cytosolic Transport

Following cell entry, the viral capsid undergoes retrograde transport to the nuclear pore complex (NPC) of the host nucleus. Although passive diffusion of the viral capsid had been suggested as a means to reach the nucleus, the association of dynein and kinesin with the viral capsid suggest that trafficking to the nucleus is mediated by active transport along microtubules <sup>9–12</sup>. Viral tegument proteins, such as VP26 and VP1/2, in concert with some host factors, may play a role in this active directional transport<sup>13–15</sup>. Upon reaching the NPC, the viral genome is then injected into the nuclear space via the nuclear pore complex <sup>16–18</sup> by a combination of viral proteins and host factors<sup>19–21</sup>.

#### vDNA Replication

Upon entry into the host cell nucleus, the HSV genome rapidly circularizes prior to replication. Some of the viral genomes may also become associated with histones that can have modifications promoting active transcription <sup>22</sup>. However, the HSV genome does not integrate with the host genome within the nucleus. vDNA lytic gene expression occurs in a highly ordered temporal cascade that proceeds through three classes of genes <sup>23</sup>. These genes are defined by their order of expression: immediateearly (IE;  $\alpha$ ), early (E;  $\beta$ ), or late (L;  $\gamma$ ). To initiate lytic gene expression, VP16, a protein brought into the cell with the viral genome, complexes with host cell proteins to facilitate the initial transcription of IE genes <sup>24</sup>. IE genes encode for proteins mediating additional gene transcription and oppose intrinsic host defenses. Replication compartments can form around individual replicating genomes <sup>25,26</sup> during of E gene transcription. E proteins are predominantly involved in carrying out functions that support viral genome replication. In response to vDNA replication L gene transcription then initiates. L proteins encode a variety or proteins that are primarily involved in the assembly, packaging, and egress of the virus <sup>27,28</sup>.

#### Virion Assembly and Maturation

The production of viral capsid proteins occurs in the cytosol, but nuclear localization sequences on the viral capsid proteins allow for its translocation to the nucleus for assembly <sup>14,29</sup> where vDNA replication continues to occur. Within the nucleus, viral capsids complex and mature with the addition of some tegument proteins

and a fraction receive newly synthesized viral genomes <sup>30,31</sup>. The HSV capsids exit the nucleus through the generation of a nuclear egress complex and a combination of fusion events via the inner and outer nuclear membrane <sup>32–39</sup>. After leaving the nucleus, additional tegument proteins are added to the capsid <sup>31</sup>. The viral capsids then fuse with endosomes containing the HSV glycoproteins translated in the endoplasmic reticulum and processed in the Golgi network <sup>40–42</sup>. After being trafficked to the plasma membrane, the mature virion buds in order to infect neighboring epithelial cells, shed from the skin surface, or spread internally to infect peripheral neurons <sup>43</sup>.

## Models of latency and reactivation

The breadth of experimental models of HSV latency and reactivation permit interrogation of the difference phases of HSV as well systemic to intracellular responses. HSV is permissive within murine cells, thereby making mouse models an attractive system to understand systemic effects on HSV infection. The most common routes of HSV inoculation *in vivo* are via ocular scarification or via lip scarification. This allows the virus to undergo lytic replication at the epithelial surface and subsequently infect innervating axons from the peripheral nervous system. This paradigm allows for the full integration of systemic responses that affect the establishment and maintenance of HSV latency. HSV can establish latency in murine trigeminal ganglia (TG) following peripheral infection naturally. However, intracellular signaling pathways that engage with the viral genome and viral proteins during infection can difficult to discern during *in vivo* infection.

As a complement to *in vivo* assays, one of the most commonly used systems to study HSV is *in vitro* models of latency and reactivation. Given the inability to reliably and consistently utilize patient neurons, there is emerging interest in the use of humanderived neurons for use in culture to better recapitulate human infection. Embryonic stem cells that have the potential to differentiate into sensory-like neurons in vitro, have been recently used to study both HSV and varicella zoster virus (VZV), another alphaherpesvirus <sup>44,45</sup>. Lund human mesencephalic neuronal cell line (LUHMES) cells, which can be differentiated into dopamine-like neuron, as well as HD10.6 cells, which can be differentiated into sensory-like neurons, have been used in recent models of latency and reactivation <sup>46,47</sup>. Although shown to harbor quiescent HSV genomes that mimic latency and can later reactivate <sup>48–50</sup>, the evidence using this model is still in its infancy. Another potential model of human-derived neurons will be directly differentiated neurons from human patient fibroblasts of different ages, which can be differentiated into neurons while leaving the epigenome intact. This model will be of particular interest to HSV latency and reactivation given the propose epigenetic mechanisms that drive the viral life cycle as well as how these mechanisms change with age. Altogether, humanderived neuronal models of HSV latency and reactivation represent a promising direction of the field, but will require further validation.

Some of the most tractable and widely used *in vitro* HSV model systems use primary murine sensory or sympathetic neurons dissected from pre-natal rats, postnatal mice, and adult mice <sup>51–55</sup>. Latency can be readily established in these neurons using acyclovir (ACV), phosphonoacetic acid (PAA), of type I IFN. Latent infection of these murine neurons displays the characteristics of latent HSV infection *in vivo*: robust expression of the *latency associated transcript* (*LAT*), production of microRNAs (miRNA), and lack of detectable viral proteins or infectious virus production <sup>51,53,54,56</sup>. Importantly, quiescent viral genomes can reactivate from these latently-infected cells. Reactivation from latently infected rat and mouse neurons has been observed across a broad array of triggers. While the use of additional treatments is required to establish latent infections *in vitro*, Dochnal et al recently demonstrated that lytic gene expression patterns during reactivation using these *in vitro* systems recapitulated lytic gene expression patterns observed *in vivo* <sup>57</sup>. Use of these primary neuronal systems additionally permits the use of an extensive array of ready-made cellular biochemical tools that can be used to perturb or modulate infection. Modeling HSV latency and reactivation *in vitro* has been invaluable to the HSV field thus far, but it will be important to determine how findings within the homogenous cultures translate to *in vivo* infection and ultimately human pathology.

## Latent HSV infection

Following acute infection at the mucosal epithelia, HSV can infect axons of the peripheral nervous system. The viral genome is trafficked from the distal axon to the soma and ultimately nucleus, wherein the viral genome persists for the lifetime of the neuron. Although considerable debate over the specific nature of latency continues, there is consensus that a latent infection is characterized by the persistence of a viral genome in the absence of infectious virus that has the ability to re-initiate lytic gene transcription and reactivate. Some studies have suggested non-neuronal cell types can

harbor latent infections, but these studies focused on only *LAT* expression and not chromatin structure, a global analysis of viral gene expression, or whether viral genomes in these cells could reactivate <sup>58</sup>. A recent review <sup>59</sup> described latency as a multilayered system of repressive chromatin, *LAT* and miRNA expression, and cellular and systemic responses that control infection. Rather than being a passive process, it appears that latency is a dynamic interaction between host and virus that can vary depending on the context of infection. As a phase of the virus life cycle, latency permits HSV to last within post-mitotic neurons for the lifetime of the human host in the absence of a robust immune response typically observed with acute infection.

One of the main hallmarks of latency is the transcriptional repression of the nuclear HSV genome. During latency, lytic gene promoters are associated with repressive heterochromatin that likely facilitates the silencing of the viral genome <sup>60</sup>. In some of the initial characterizations of latency, Deshmane and Fraser found that typically transcriptionally active portions of the viral genome were associated with nucleosomal structures that mimicked cellular chromatin in the brainstem of infected mice <sup>61</sup>. Following this report, several studies have confirmed that the HSV genome associates with cellular histones in the TG of infected mice <sup>62–64</sup>. Moreover, viral lytic gene promoters are enriched with histone H3 di- and tri-methylated lysine 9 (H3K9me2/3) and H3K27me3, which are characteristic marks of repressive heterochromatin <sup>62,64–67</sup>. More recently, some reports have suggested that detectable viral proteins are produced during latency, including the observation that CD8+ T cells associate with latent neurons due to low levels of viral antigen, but it is impossible to

discern whether this is due to abortive reactivation characterized by sporadic bursts of viral proteins that do not progress to reactivation or sustained viral protein translation in latently infected cells <sup>68</sup>.

Although lytic gene transcription is extremely restricted, the HSV genome is not totally silent during latency. LAT, a long non-coding RNA, is an 8.3kb transcript that can be spliced into multiple transcripts, including a stable 2kb intron and multiple miRNAs 69-<sup>71</sup>. Even in human post-mortem ganglia, there was little evidence of activation HSV transcription outside of the LAT region <sup>72</sup>. Exclusive expression of the LAT is likely driven by an enrichment of chromatin modifications associated with euchromatin on LAT promoters and enhancer elements <sup>65,73</sup>. Interestingly, LAT in HSV-infected neurons regulates the association of heterochromatin on the HSV genome during latency and evidence suggests that LAT modulates levels H3K9me2/3 and H3K27me3 on the latent viral genome <sup>62,64–66</sup>. The LAT itself is enriched with euchromatin marks, including H3K4me3 as well as acetylation of histone H3<sup>63,65</sup>. The contrasting chromatin states between lytic promoters and LAT may be attributed to differences in binding sites for the cellular insulator protein CCCTC-binding factor (CTCF) that can modulate H3K27me3 deposition on the latent genome <sup>74,75</sup>. Therefore, epigenetic silencing of the viral genome is a major factor in establishing and maintaining latency in neurons. Interestingly, LATs expressed during latent infection can modulate viral genome chromatin structure <sup>65,66,76,77</sup>. The various miRNAs derived from the LAT have been suggested to similarly support the establishment and/or maintenance of latency in

neuronal infection <sup>78</sup>. However, the precise function of LAT, as well as its requirement for latency, is still being elucidated.

A critical aspect of HSV latency is the ability of the viral genome to re-initiate lytic gene transcription to produce infectious virus. One unique consideration about the viral genome during latency is the lack of epigenetic modification associated with stably repressive chromatin. The HSV genome does not contain detectable CpG methylation <sup>63,79</sup> and lytic promoters have not been found to associate with H4K20me3 <sup>65</sup>, both of which are modifications classically attributed to stable, constitutive heterochromatin <sup>80</sup>. This suggests that the majority of the repressed viral genome can be considered facultative heterochromatin that, by definition, can convert to active euchromatin. RNA polymerase II promoter-proximal pausing is hypothesized to also contribute to the ability of the viral genome to activate transcription in that *ex vivo* activation of the super-elongation complex, a complex involved in transcription elongation, enhanced HSV reactivation <sup>81</sup>. Altogether, evidence suggests that epigenetic and regulatory factors associated with the HSV genome during latency permit a relatively easy transition from repression heterochromatin to active euchromatin in reactivation.

## **Reactivation of HSV**

## **Reactivation is a dynamic process**

Periodically, the latent HSV genome can reactivate from peripheral neurons to produce infectious virus that permits transmission to new hosts. Our lab and others have demonstrated that HSV reactivation is characterized by a two-phase pattern of lytic gene expression that can ultimately result in the production of infectious virus <sup>57,82,83</sup>. The first stage, Phase I, consists of a transient yet synchronous burst of lytic gene expression that includes genes from IE, E, and L viral gene classes <sup>84</sup>. Importantly, this induction of lytic gene expression occurs independently of the viral transactivator VP16 and neither IE protein synthesis nor vDNA replication are required for E or L gene transcription <sup>84</sup>. While this gene expression pattern was first observed *in* vitro, other reports have demonstrated that ex vivo reactivation occurs in a similar manner<sup>85,86</sup> and independent of acyclovir-induced latency<sup>57</sup>. Activation of the neuronal stress pathway mediated by Dual Leucine Zipper Kinase (DLK) and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) are essential steps in initiating lytic gene transcription during Phase I, but induction of lytic gene transcription at this stage is independent of histone demethylase activity <sup>54,57,85,87</sup>. The persistence some lytic gene transcription despite no clinical reactivation events in vivo corroborate in vitro findings that some neurons may express lytic transcripts but not produce infectious virus. Therefore, it is possible for HSV genomes to initiate Phase I, but not progress to Phase II (full reactivation) wherein infectious virus is produced.

After about 20 hours after the induction of Phase I *in vitro*, the pattern of lytic gene expression transitions to Phase II. This second phase of reactivation closely resembles the ordered gene cascade of IE, E, and L gene transcription observed in *de novo* infection. Progression to Phase II therefore results in the vDNA replication and the production of infectious virus <sup>84</sup>. It is hypothesized that the transition from Phase I to Phase II is dependent on synthesis of essential viral proteins during Phase I, such as

VP16<sup>84</sup>. Although Phase I does not require histone demethylase activity, viral gene expression in Phase II is dependent on histone demethylases and therefore the full removal of repressive heterochromatin marks on lytic promoters <sup>54,57,84</sup>. While biphasic HSV reactivation occurs across multiple models, certain robust experimental triggers such as axotomy, have demonstrated a more rapid induction of lytic gene expression dependent on VP16 that is not biphasic while still relying on histone demethylase activity <sup>24</sup>.

#### Neuronal stress signaling is required for HSV reactivation

Following a period of latency, host neuronal pathway activation can trigger HSV reactivation. Given that lytic gene transcription is restricted during latency, there is little to no detectable viral proteins produced. Therefore, HSV must co-opt host neuronal pathways to initiate lytic gene transcription in Phase I of reactivation.

Many experimental triggers of HSV infection have thus far been identified and, importantly, many converge on the neuronal stress signaling pathway mediated by dual leucine zipper kinase (DLK) and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK). One of the earliest identified triggers of *in vitro* HSV reactivation is nerve growth factor (NGF) deprivation of latently-infected primary rat sensory neurons <sup>51</sup>. The NGF signaling pathway is a critical signaling system to development of both sympathetic and sensory peripheral neurons and has therefore been extensively described. NGF reception by TrkA is responsible for activating 3 primary pathways mediated by phosphoinositide phospholipase C (PLCγ), mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), or phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), but only the PI3K pathway has been implicated in HSV reactivation. In brief, when the NGF receptor TrkA is not bound by NGF, PI3K is inhibited. PI3K inhibition results in the activation of Akt and subsequently DLK and JNK. In host neurons, DLK is a key modulator of apoptosis following NGF-deprivation and axon-specific pruning induced by axon-targeted NGF deprivation <sup>88</sup>. Neuronal JNK exists in several isoforms and is constitutively active under homeostatic conditions, contributing to synaptic plasticity and dendrite arborization <sup>89</sup>. However, in response to NGF deprivation, JNK becomes an essential signaling molecule in the neuronal stress response as a result of DLK activation <sup>90</sup>. The full extent of JNK function is this redirected in the context of reactivation is not fully understood.

Knowledge of NGF signaling pathways and TrkA signaling in development have helped our understanding of this pathway in HSV reactivation. PI3K inhibition alone has been found to trigger reactivation *in vitro* <sup>54,91</sup> and, even though PI3K inhibition activates multiple pathways, HSV reactivation seems to be specific to the downstream pathway mediated by Akt downstream of TrkA <sup>53</sup>. Multiple studies across different experimental systems, including *in vitro*, *in vivo*, and *ex vivo* latency and reactivation models have confirmed that DLK and JNK signaling constitute major signaling pathways that are critical to HSV reactivation <sup>53,54,57,86,87,92–95</sup>. Therefore, DLK and JNK activation are critical junctures in which multiple triggers of HSV reactivation converge to facilitate lytic gene expression. Our lab has previously shown that JNK activation is correlated with recruitment of JNK to viral promoters <sup>54</sup>. However, the precise downstream signaling mechanisms of DLK and JNK activation that contribute to HSV reactivation and how ubiquitous DLK/JNK activation is across different triggers of reactivation are unknown.

In vivo and in vitro model systems have thus far demonstrated that a variety of different stimuli can trigger HSV reactivation from latently infected neurons. Some of the major experimental triggers of HSV reactivation include axotomy, heat shock, and UV radiation. One of the earliest clinical triggers of HSV reactivation was reported 1905 in patients undergoing surgical resection of trigeminal ganglia <sup>96</sup>. Reactivation following surgical resection is likely matched the axotomy of latently infected neurons in vitro that similarly induces reactivation. The direct cellular mechanisms linking axotomy to reactivation are currently unknown, but may rely on an increase in cAMP levels associated with other triggers of reactivation <sup>97,98</sup> or activation of DLK as a sensor of local axonal injury <sup>99,100</sup>. In clinical settings, fever is strongly associated with HSV reactivation in human patients and, in parallel, hyperthermia is used to triggers reactivation in *in vitro* as well as *in vivo* mouse models <sup>101,102</sup>. Exposure to both UV exposure is sufficient to induce *in vivo* reactivation <sup>103,104</sup> and is associated with increased DNA damage, which can similarly trigger reactivation *in vitro*<sup>105</sup>. Psychological stress as well as infections, such as SARS-CoV2, can induce reactivation in patients <sup>106–108</sup>, though the mechanisms are unknown. Additional triggers of reactivation, such as protein synthesis inhibition <sup>54,109</sup> or epinephrine <sup>110–112</sup>, work through currently undefined mechanisms, but are essential tools in elucidating the cellular processes governing HSV reactivation.

#### HSV episome modifications contribute to reactivation

In addition to understanding the signaling pathways mediating HSV reactivation, it is critical that we understand how these pathways engage with the viral genome to induce lytic gene expression. These host pathways must overcome the lytic transcriptional repression imbued by epigenetic silencing and the formation of facultative heterochromatin during latency. There is great variability in the potential histone modifications on the viral genome and control of gene expression is often mediated by a combination of post-translational modification <sup>113</sup>. This variability may contribute to the differential ability of viral genomes to reactivate in response to the same stimulus<sup>57,87,114,115</sup>. One fascinating mechanism by which the HSV genome can rapidly initiate gene transcription is via the addition of a phospho/methyl switch. This phospho/methyl switch is characterized by the addition of phosphorylation marks on the serine residues neighboring repressive lysine modifications <sup>116,117</sup>. The addition of the phospho/methyl switch on lytic gene promoters during Phase I, specifically K3K9me3/pS10, is dependent on JNK activation and contributes to the burst of lytic gene expression in Phase I<sup>54</sup>. While the ubiquity of the phospho/methyl switch on lytic promoters remains to be determined, this mechanism allows the HSV genome to initiate lytic gene expression rapidly without the requirement for demethylase activity.

In order for the viral genome to enter Phase II of reactivation, more extensive remodeling of the viral episome must be accomplished. As already mentioned, accumulation of the viral transactivator VP16 is thought to accumulate to sufficient levels in Phase I to drive progression into Phase II. This is largely due to the recruitment of VP16 along with host transcription factors, such as Oct 1 and HCF1, to IE promoters on the viral genome and facilitates the recruitment of additional proteins that remodel chromatin <sup>118</sup>. The role of VP16 and host transcription factors indicates that extensive chromatin remodeling is required for lytic gene expression in Phase II. The phospho/methyl switch likely permits the burst of lytic gene expression in Phase I, but the extensive chromatin opening in Phase II requires to activity of host demethylase enzymes that act on methylated H3K27 and H3K9 <sup>24,54,57,93,118</sup>. The drivers and consequences of interactions between the viral genome and host proteins that result in the progression from Phase I to Phase II represent persistent pressing questions in the field.

## Neuronal Innate Immunity in HSV Reactivation

#### Innate immune signaling molecules

The outcome of HSV infection is determined by the host response to infection, including systemic and intracellular responses. Much of the host response to HSV infection is composed of the innate immune system promoting a type I interferon (IFN) response as well as the production of inflammatory cytokines, such as interleukin 1 (IL-1). In combination with nucleic acid-sensing pathways, the culmination of innate immune signals greatly affects HSV replication and persistence at each stage of the viral life cycle.

#### The type I IFN response

The type I IFN response represents a critical arm of host defense to viral infections. As one of the best studied classes of IFNs, type I IFNs are compose primarily of IFN $\alpha$  and IFN $\beta$ , though there are additional IFN proteins that are less defined <sup>119</sup>. Nearly all cells in the human body produce type I IFN in response to stimulation of pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) that are activated by damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) or pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). DAMPs encompass foreign nucleic acids and aberrant nuclear DNA, while PAMPs are specifically viral proteins or material associated viral particles. Some of the major PRRs utilized in eukaryotic cells include RNA sensors, such as RIG-I (retinoic acid-inducible gene I) and MDA5 (melanoma differentiation-associated gene5), cytosolic DNA sensors, such as cGAS-STING (cyclic GMP-AMP synthase, stimulator of interferon genes), and surface receptors, such as toll-like receptors (TLRs) <sup>120</sup>. Activation of these receptors is sufficient to initiate the production of type I IFN in most cells through a diverse set of downstream signaling pathways involving IFN-regulatory factors (IRFs) that ultimately lead to the transcription and translation of type I IFNs.

Upon release, type IFN can bind to receptors composed of interferon alpha and beta receptor subunit 1 or 2 (IFNAR1/2). Canonical activation of the type I IFN receptors leads to the activation of the Janus kinase 1 (JAK) and signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 or 2 (STAT1/2) <sup>120</sup>. Consequently, additional signaling molecules and recruited, translocated to the nucleus, and bind to IFN-stimulated gene (ISG) promoter to initiate the transcription of diverse signaling molecules involved in the antiviral response <sup>121</sup>. ISG transcription can give rise to a multitude of antiviral proteins and

mechanisms, which are dependent on the cell-type and context in which they are activated. These mechanisms range from recruitment and maturation of professional immune cells to inducing apoptosis <sup>122</sup>.

#### Neuronal type I IFN signaling

Although generally considered immunologically silent, neurons can both sense and produce type I IFN. As with other cell types, neurons can upregulate ISG expression to mount an antiviral response to combat an invading pathogen <sup>123</sup>. However, the neuronal response to type I IFN is markedly different from other cells in the body and the production of type I IFN is limited compared to other cell types <sup>124,125</sup>. Additionally, the ISG profile observed in neurons following type I IFN sensing appears to be neuronal-specific that appears to be much more refined in scope <sup>92,123,126</sup>. Although not yet fully understood, the type I IFN response in neurons likely contributes to control of viral infection, but in a more restrained way than replicating cells.

In addition to its role in protecting neurons from viral infection, type I IFNs are also implicated in modulating otherwise homeostatic neuronal processes. In fact, type I IFN signaling plays an integral role in neurodevelopment, contributing to the synapse formation as well as neuronal autophagy <sup>127</sup>. Studies looking at excessive type I IFN signaling that ultimately leads to neurotoxicity have also provided insight into more nuanced effects type I IFN has on neurons. This includes modulation of neurogenesis <sup>128</sup>, decreased neurotrophic signaling <sup>129</sup>, and alterations to action potential firing capacity <sup>130</sup>. In contrast to replicating cells that rely on type I IFN to mount a robust

antiviral response, these reports suggest that neurons might take a more nuanced approach to sensing type I IFN.

#### IL-1 inflammatory signaling

IL-1 is a key mediator of inflammation in the innate immune system. Although there are two key forms of IL-1,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ , the two molecules also similar in their signaling function and differ primarily in their processing mechanism <sup>131</sup>. The primary sources of IL-1 are professional immune cells of the innate immune system, such as macrophages and monocytes <sup>132–134</sup>, that synthesize IL-1 from its precursor protein using caspase-1 following inflammasome activation <sup>135</sup>. However, epithelial cells, keratinocytes, and fibroblasts are also recognized as sources of IL-1 that release the molecule in cell death as an alarmin <sup>136–140</sup>. Reception of IL-1 by the type I IL-1 receptor (IL-1R1), which is expressed throughout the entire body, results in the rapid induction of hundreds of genes, including additional cytokines, that mediate an inflammatory response. Signaling downstream of IL-1R1 is mediated by interleukin 1 receptor-activated protein kinases (IRAKs) that recruits tumor necrosis factor-associated factor 6 (TRAF6). The downstream events connecting TRAF6 activation and oligomerization and resulting gene expression are not fully understood, but have been shown to involve mitogenactivated protein kinase kinase kinase (MAPKKK), NF-kB, JNK, and p38 MAPK pathways <sup>141</sup>. Importantly, the downstream consequences of IL-1 signaling is highly celltype dependent and reflects the complexity and variability of signaling proteins in this pathway.

#### Neuronal response to IL-1 signaling

In a similar way to type I IFN, the neuronal response to IL-1 lacks a robust inflammatory component while simultaneously affecting homeostatic functions. IL-1 contributes to long-term potentiation (LTP) and memory formation in central nervous system (CNS) neurons <sup>142</sup>. In line with its contribution to LTP, IL-1 can modulate neuronal action potential firing, leading to increased neuronal excitability and affect the development of synapses <sup>143</sup>. Neurogenesis is inhibited in neuronal precursors expressing certain subtypes of the IL-1 receptor <sup>144,145</sup>, but interestingly IL-1 does not induce neuronal death, which is a common consequence of IL-1 signaling in other cell types <sup>146</sup>. While IL-1 may be responsible for an efficient and effective inflammatory response in most cell types, neurons display a unique phenotype in response to IL-1 that severely restricts induction of inflammation while still making use of the signaling molecule in other ways.

#### Innate immune sensors of DNA

As a DNA virus, HSV infection is intimately related to the DNA-sensing innate immune response. The host response to HSV infection likely encompasses the TLRs, inflammasome activation, and induction of the type I IFN response from a variety of DNA sensors, depending on the cell type and degree of infection. An extensive array of HSV proteins that inhibit the cGAS-STING pathway have been well-described in the literature <sup>147</sup>, suggesting that inhibition of this pathway is critical to viral replication. Therefore, the TLR9, AIM2-inflammasome, and IFI16 pathways will be discussed as major signaling pathways briefly in this section, followed by an in-depth discussion of the cGAS-STING pathway.

#### TLR9

TLR9 receptors are primarily localized to intracellular compartments such as the ER, endosome, or lysosome within specialized innate immune cells. TLR9 is activated in response to hypomethylated CpG DNA sequences <sup>148</sup>, a sequence relatively rare in mammals but common in microbial DNA. TLR9 activation results in the recruitment of myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88) <sup>149</sup>. MyD88 then forms a complex with IRAK kinase family members to activate TRAF6 <sup>150</sup> and downstream activation of nuclear factor  $\kappa$ -B (NF- $\kappa$ B) and interferon regulatory factor 7 (IRF7) <sup>151</sup>. NF- $\kappa$ B and IRF7 then translocate to the nucleus to induce transcription of proinflammatory cytokines and type I IFN expression.

## AIM2-Inflammasome

Inflammasome activation is best characterized downstream of the cytosolic DNAsensor absent in melanoma 2 (AIM2). AIM2 activation is mediated by the binding of dsDNA in the cytosol in a sequence-independent manner <sup>152,153</sup>. AIM2 clustering along DNA sequences allows for the recruitment of apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a caspase recruiting domain (ASC) and subsequent protease activation of caspase-1 <sup>154</sup>. This multiprotein complex is referred to as the inflammasome. Following its formation, the AIM2-inflammasome promotes the maturation of proinflammatory cytokines by caspase-1 and mediates pyroptosis via gasdermin-D, leading to a robust immune response <sup>155–157</sup>. Interestingly, herpesvirus infection can induce inflammasome activation via NLRP3 independent of AIM2 <sup>158</sup>, but the mechanisms mediating NLRP3-inflammasome activation remain controversial <sup>159</sup>.

## IFI16

IFI16 in humans (p204 is the murine orthologue) is an AIM2-like receptor that is responsible for sensing damaged host dsDNA <sup>160</sup> and vDNA<sup>161,162</sup> within the nucleus. Binding of DNA to IFI16 can result in activation of the ASC-dependent inflammasome pathway <sup>163–165</sup>, induction of the type I IFN response via activation of STING and IRF3 <sup>161,166</sup>, or cytokine production by NF- $\kappa$ B <sup>167,168</sup>. Importantly, IFI16 has been shown to synergistically activate STING with cGAS during DNA virus infection <sup>169,170</sup>, but the induction of the IFN response during DNA virus infection is still reliant of activation of cGAS <sup>171</sup>. The interactions between IFI16 and the cGAS-STING pathway will be discussed further in **Section 3.2**. IFI16 can also sense single-stranded DNA (ssDNA) and induce a cytokine response independently from cGAS <sup>171–173</sup>. In addition to its role in immune pathway activation, IFI16 acts as a transcriptional restriction factor to repress expression of vDNA from numerous DNA viruses via mediating histone methyltransferase activity on lytic gene promoters via unknown mechanisms <sup>174–179</sup>.

## cGAS-STING

In response to cytosolic DNA, cGAS produces the secondary messenger molecule 2'3' cyclic guanosine monophosphate-adenosine monophosphate (cGAMP) to activate STING <sup>180–182</sup>. STING activation can result in the induction of three major

immune signaling pathways: the induction of a type I interferon (IFN) response via activation of TANK binding kinase 1 (TBK1) and IFN regulatory factor 3 (IRF3), cytokine expression via activation of NF-κB, or the induction of autophagy by an unknown mechanism <sup>183</sup>. Notably, cGAS-STING activation in different cell types can result in the activation of vastly different downstream responses. Activation of cGAS-STING and a description of these major downstream responses are described in **Figure 2**. This suggests a high degree of differential regulation between cell types that has yet to be comprehensively defined. Therefore, it is necessary to understand how cGAS-STING can be activated in a variety of cell types in addition to our broad understanding of the pathway.

## cGAS-STING is a major DNA-sensing pathway

In 2013, Sun and colleagues first identified cGAS as the DNA-sensor responsible for inducing the type I IFN response previously observed during viral infection<sup>184</sup>. cGAS functions as a nucleotidyl transferase enzyme that produces the secondary messenger molecule cGAMP <sup>180,181,185–187</sup>. cGAMP, in turn, activates STING and the requisite downstream response. The cGAS protein is approximately 520 amino acids (aa) in length with a poorly-conserved, positively charged N-terminal domain and C-terminal domain that partially overlaps with a central Mab-21 domain-containing 1 (MB21D1) domain. The central MB21D1 is responsible for directly sensing DNA and can bind to approximately 16-18 base pairs (bp) <sup>185,187,188</sup>. DNA binding triggers a conformational change in cGAS and subsequent dimerization of cGAS monomers. This dimerization is required for functional cGAS activity, as the two helices from the DNA molecule engage

separate DNA-binding sites on each cGAS molecule to cross-link the individual cGAS monomers. Longer DNA sequences enable cGAS to form higher-order oligomeric structures to promote a more robust production of cGAMP, but this effect was more pronounced in murine cGAS compared to human cGAS <sup>180,189,190</sup>.

When discussing cGAS-STING activation, it is important to consider the role of IFI16 during DNA virus infection. IFI16 is an innate immune sensor of nuclear DNA and colocalizes to nuclear puncta that have been shown to be sites of HSV replication during lytic HSV infection <sup>162,191</sup>. Moreover, while IFI16 is not required for induction of the type I IFN response <sup>171</sup>, the synergistic activation of STING by IFI16 and cGAS provides optimal activation of the downstream signaling cascades and both are required for the full potential IFN response <sup>169</sup>. While this synergistic function has been shown immortalized keratinocytes, THP-1 cells additionally utilize IFI16 to amplify production of cGAMP by cGAS <sup>192</sup>. Therefore, IFI16 function and its contribution to the cGAS-STING pathway may differ between cells depending on abundance of IFI16 or cell type.

#### cGAS Phase Separation

A unique feature of cGAS is its ability to undergo a liquid-liquid phase separation within the cytosol <sup>193</sup>. Upon reaching a certain threshold of DNA concentration in the cytosol, cGAS molecules and DNA molecules coalesce to exert a transition from liquid-phase movements in the cytosol to lattice-like structures of cGAS condensates. This interaction is mediated by a recently identified third binding site on cGAS, site 'C' <sup>194</sup>. The high concentrations of cGAS and DNA allow for rapid induction of robust cGAMP

production <sup>195</sup>. Given that cGAS is constitutively active in most cell types, this phase separation likely allows for a rapid switch to activate the pathway that is not reliant on upregulation of gene expression.

#### Membrane-Bound and Nuclear cGAS

As mentioned previously, cGAS was initially thought to be localized exclusively to the cytosol in order to detect cytosolic DNA. However, evidence indicates that cGAS interacts with phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PI(4,5)P2) to specifically localize to lipids rafts within the plasma membrane in order to prevent recognition of aberrant host DNA in the cytosol even under steady state conditions <sup>196–198</sup>. However, whether there is a functional difference between cytosolic and membrane-bound cGAS is unclear.

In addition to being present in the cytosol and plasma membrane, cGAS has also been found to be present in the nucleus <sup>198–201</sup> which requires a tethering complex <sup>201</sup>. While nuclear cGAS is capable of sensing self-DNA in the nucleus, activation of nuclear cGAS is severely restricted through its association with interactions with the acidic patch of histone H2A that blocks all known DNA-binding sites of cGAS <sup>202–204</sup>. Although nuclear cGAS retains its ability to generate cGAMP in response to sensing DNA in the nucleus and induce immune activation, it produces cGAMP at lower levels than cytosolic cGAS <sup>198</sup>. This suggests additional regulation of nuclear cGAS that differentiates its function from cytosolic cGAS as well as serving a function independent of or in conjunction with innate immune signaling. Interesting, some studies suggest IF116 but not cGAS is recruited to HSV viral genomes entering the nucleus during lytic

infection <sup>170</sup>. This is consistent with evidence that IFI16 recognizes nucleosome free DNA <sup>175</sup>. The mechanisms regulating the extent of cGAS activation in response to endogenous DNA appear to be regulated by associations with nucleosomal DNA, but potential non-canonical activation of nuclear cGAS or what role it plays, if any, in infection is not known.

cGAS has also been shown to have a role in the DNA damage response. After DNA damage, cGAS is shuttled to the nucleus and colocalizes with γH2A.X<sup>199</sup>, a marker for double-stranded DNA breaks. Notably, this occurs even in post-mitotic cells, suggesting that there is a function independent of recognition of aberrant DNA replication. Interestingly, nuclear cGAS inhibits homologous recombination in response to DNA damage, but has not been shown to prevent non-homologous end-joining <sup>199,205</sup>. This selectivity of inhibition of DNA repair mechanisms suggests that cGAS primarily functions outside of mitosis. Moreover, nuclear cGAS has also been shown to interact with poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP1), a chromatin remodeling protein implicated in DNA repair <sup>199</sup>. These interactions are indicative of a major role for cGAS in response to DNA damage, but the mechanisms mediating this pathway or the function of cGAS in this process is unknown.

## cGAS Regulation

As an innate immune activator, cGAS activation is highly regulated. Regulation of cGAS is achieved by both post-translation modifications (PTMs) and unique accessory proteins <sup>206,207</sup>. It is interesting to note that cGAS can be differentially regulated in

response to infection. Under normal conditions cGAS is ubiquitinated by TRIM14 so that it can be targeted for p62-mediated selective autophagy. During infection, however, these interactions are inhibited by USP14, thus allowing for cGAMP production by cGAS <sup>208</sup>. Although the mechanisms upstream of USP14 that support cGAS during infection are unknown, cGAS has also been shown to interact with Beclin-1, a critical protein in mammalian autophagy. While cGAS interaction with Beclin-1 results in the inhibition of cGAS to prevent aberrant activation, Beclin-1 can also enhance the autophagy-mediated degradation of microbial DNA <sup>209</sup>. In addition to crosstalk with the autophagy pathway, there is regulatory cross-talk between the cGAS-STING pathway and inflammasome pathway. Following both canonical and non-canonical inflammasome activation, caspases have been shown to cleave cGAS and therefore inhibit its function <sup>210–212</sup>. These interactions highlight the extensive network of proteins responsible for mediating cGAS activation during normal and infection conditions.

#### 3.3 2'3'-cGAMP

Following the discovery of cGAS, mass spectrometry was used to identify 2'3'cGAMP (cGAMP) as the secondary messenger produced by cGAS that activates STING <sup>213</sup>. cGAMP is a cyclic di-nucleotide that is produced with a unique combination of 3'5' with non-canonical 2'5' phosphodiester bonds <sup>214,215</sup> that permit enhanced binding properties to its downstream receptor STING and results in more robust activation of STING <sup>214,216</sup>. This is in contrast to both mammalian and bacterial bonds within DNA molecules, that are able to activate STING but to a markedly lesser intensity. In addition to activating STING, some reports indicate other novel functions of cGAMP. Interestingly, cGAMP facilitates the phosphorylation of serine-threonine kinase 1 and 2 (ULK1 and ULK2). ULK1/2 thereafter phosphorylate STING in order to inhibit induction of a type I IFN response<sup>217</sup>. Somewhat paradoxically, cGAMP has also been shown to directly activate STING transcription as well <sup>218</sup>, suggesting a highly coordinated network that uses cGAMP to modulate STING activity independent of its direct activation.

## 2'3'-cGAMP Regulation

Although intracellular mechanisms to degrade or inhibit cGAMP are unknown in eukaryotes, cGAMP can be negatively regulated by ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/ phosphodiesterase family member 1 (ENPP1). ENPP1 limits cGAMP stability, but its catalytic domain is in the extracellular space, suggesting that only extracellular cGAMP can be regulated this ENPP1 <sup>219</sup>. Interestingly, both bacterial and viral pathogens employ phosphodiesterases and poxins, respectively, to target cGAMP for destruction in order to inhibit immune response activation <sup>220</sup>.

#### STING

STING functions as a major hub of intracellular innate immune signaling pathways in response to cGAMP-mediated activation. After being initially identified as a mediator of the immune response to RNA in 2008 <sup>221,222</sup> (prior to the discovery of cGAS as a DNA sensor), STING was found to be essential in the cytosolic DNA response by
inducing a type I IFN response in 2009 <sup>223</sup>. Subsequent to that discovery, STING was found to be essential for interpreting cyclic dinucleotide signals in 2011 <sup>224,225</sup>, paving the way for the discovery of its agonist 2'3'-cGAMP in 2013 <sup>213</sup>. Since its discovery, STING has been studied extensively and is responsible for mediating immune response pathways through TBK1/IRF3 activation, NF-kB activation, and autophagy induction.

#### STING in the ER

The STING protein is 80kDa with four transmembrane helices that organize to form dimers with a ligand-binding pocket facing the cytosol <sup>226</sup>. Under normal conditions, the STING dimers are dispersed throughout the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) by the retention factor stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1). STIM1 is also a calcium sensor within the ER, suggesting that STING may react to calcium perturbation within the ER. Indeed, ER stress can result in activation of immune response pathways <sup>227</sup>. Mutations in STING have also been demonstrated to disrupt calcium homeostasis in the ER that induces apoptosis, as well <sup>228</sup>. Precisely how STING contributes to calcium homeostasis is unclear, but it represents another critical junction of cell signaling that STING is implicated.

# STING Activation

cGAMP binding to STING induces a conformational change as one cGAMP molecule binds to a region between the two STING monomers. After binding, a  $\beta$ -sheet "lid" on STING forms around the binding pocket, a process thought to enhance binding affinity of cGAMP <sup>226,229,230</sup>. cGAMP binding is highly selective, especially in human

STING, with other variants of cGAMP resulting in less robust activation of cGAMP <sup>214</sup>. This conformational change exposes the STING C-terminal tail (CTT) residues which are responsible for inducing the type I IFN response and cytokine production pathways <sup>230</sup>. Moreover, the ligand-binding domains of STING move to facilitate side-by-side interactions with other STING dimers and ultimately allow for the generation of larger complexes <sup>226,229</sup>. These higher order complexes promote more downstream activity <sup>231</sup>. TRIM56 has been show to ubiquitinate K63-linked chains on the CTT to further facilitate dimerization of STING. This oligomerization is also required for the translocation of STING from the ER ultimately to the Golgi network where downstream activation events are mediated <sup>232</sup>.

Subsequent to the its trafficking to the ER-Golgi intermediate complex (ERGIC) to induce autophagy (described below), STING is trafficked to the Golgi network. Within the Golgi, STING is able to interact with a variety of downstream mediator proteins that ultimately determine the downstream signaling response to cGAS-STING activation. These signaling pathways include autophagy induction, cytokine production, and the IFN response; the individual pathways are discussed in detail below. STING activation has also been linked to the activation of pathways mediated by ERK1/2, JNK, c-JUN, and p38 <sup>233</sup>, but the role of these pathways downstream of STING during infection remains unclear. It will be particularly interesting to investigate the role of JNK and c-JUN after cGAS-STING activation in neurons give they are essential mediators of a major neuronal stress response pathway.

#### STING Regulation

Given that STING is a central hub of innate immune signaling pathways, it is actively regulated through both PTMs and accessory proteins <sup>234–236</sup>. The extensive list of regulators is described in **Tables 1** and **2** (Appendix). Similar to the cGAS studies, many of the regulatory mechanisms described for STING are derived from experiments with immortalized cell lines and undifferentiated cells. It will be of great interest to understand how STING activation is regulated in different cell types and how this potentially differential regulation contributes to the downstream immune response.

#### Differential Activation of STING

An essential aspect of STING activation is its differential activation. This differential activation can be due to cell type differences, different culture conditions, and other unknown factors. Fang et al found that STING activation following infection with vaccinia virus (VACV), a dsDNA virus, was differentially regulated across a number of cell lines. Moreover, STING activation can be modulated within each cell line depending on the available ion concentration in the media <sup>237</sup>. Notably, the gain or loss of STING function was not uniform across the cell lines tested after changing ion concentrations in the culture, suggesting that there are regulatory differences on STING intrinsic to each cell type. These results also highlight the impact on cGAS-STING activation of the extracellular environment composition which can vary greatly *in-vivo*.

Another important feature from the Fang study was the differential activation of STING after VACV infection across different cell types even under the same culture

conditions. While THP-1 cells and induced bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDMs) demonstrated a type I IFN response after VACV infection, several other cell lines (L929, B16-F10, HeLa, HT 1080, and MCF7) did not produce any detectable type I IFN under the same conditions <sup>237</sup>. In another study, stimulation of B cells with 3'3'cGAMP resulted in apoptosis resulting from less efficient degradation of STING while T cells exhibited no apoptosis in response to the same treatment <sup>238</sup>. Although 3'3'cGAMP is a modified form of 2'3'-cGAMP to activate STING, these are experiments still demonstrate differential activation between cell types despite direct activation by the same ligand. In the same study, the authors also found that B cell apoptosis was mediated by caspase-3/7 and upregulation of proapoptotic genes, but these events were not observed in mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs), monocyte-derived dendritic cells (MDDCs), or BMDMs <sup>238</sup>. Therefore, there is considerable variability in the downstream signaling events mediated by STING between different cell types. Given this variability among cell from immortalized cell lines or undifferentiated cells, it would be particularly interesting to see how STING activation occurs in fully differentiated or post-mitotic cell lines as well.

#### Induction of interferon

Induction of the type I IFN response mediated by cGAS-STING activation is the most extensively studied signaling pathway downstream of STING and widely viewed as the main immune signaling output from STING activation in mammals. The type I IFN response itself is the production of type I IFN that can be used to activate expression of IFN-stimulated genes (ISGs) that prime cells for infection.

After translocation of STING to the Golgi network by ATG8/5, STING is activated by TBK1 via phosphorylation within the CTT domain of STING <sup>239</sup>. This phosphorylation event exposes a binding site for IRF3 and induces the subsequent phosphorylation of TBK1 by STING. Thereafter, the CTT of STING acts as a scaffold to enhance the phosphorylation of a number of sites on the C-terminus of IRF3 by TBK1 <sup>240,241</sup>. Genetic manipulation studied have demonstrated that these interactions occur at very specific residues along the STING CTT and mutations of these residues can result in either aberrant activation of IRF3 signaling or a complete knockout of the downstream IFN response.

Following IRF3 activation by TBK1, IRF3 is trafficked to the nucleus. Under steady state conditions, both the nuclear localization signal (NLS) and nuclear export signal (NES) are constitutively active on IRF3 as it is shuttled between the cytosol and nucleus. Upon its activation, however, the NES becomes more dormant thereby allowing IRF3 to accumulate within the nucleus <sup>242</sup>. While in the nucleus, active IRF3 can bind to type I IFN promoter regions to induce transcription <sup>243</sup>. IRF3 also associates with CREB binding protein (CBP) to induce chromatin remodeling by acetyl transferase activity and increase access of transcription factors to the DNA to promote expression of type I IFN <sup>242,244</sup>.

Although both TBK1 and IRF3 are expressed in nearly every mammalian tissue, there are major differences in functionality between cell types and these interactions can be heavily modified. IRF3 activation has been observed in a number of cell lines, but its activation is not universal across eukaryotic cell types in response to cytosolic DNA. Also, tripartite motif containing 9 (TRIM9) has been shown to promote interferon production by facilitating the recruitment of glycogen synthase kinase-3  $\beta$  (GSK3 $\beta$ ) to TBK1. GSK3 $\beta$  initiates the oligomerization of TBK1 and inhibits cytokine production, thereby indirectly promoting the IFN response over cytokine response<sup>245</sup>. Conversely, IRF3 is targeted for degradation by tripartite motif containing 26 (TRIM26) <sup>246</sup>. Notably, TRIM9 and TRIM26 are differentially expressed in mammals, with relatively elevated expression of both in the central nervous system (CNS) <sup>246–248</sup>. Therefore, intrinsic cellular mechanisms within different body systems may influence the ability to induce a type I IFN response downstream of cGAS-STING activation.

#### Cytokine Production

In addition to IFN production, STING activation can mediate the production of inflammatory cytokines through the activation of the transcription factor NF- $\kappa$ B. NF- $\kappa$ B induces the transcription of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines in order to combat infection <sup>249</sup>. In contrast to the IFN response, cytokines generate a proinflammatory response that can result in cell or tissue damage.

The NF- $\kappa$ B is a complex composed of a combination NF- $\kappa$ B family subunits. The mammalian NF- $\kappa$ B family contains five members: p105, p100, ReIA, ReIB, and c-ReI. These NF- $\kappa$ B family members form dimers of a complex that acts as a transcription factor, referred to as NF- $\kappa$ B. Although all of the members share the ReI homology domain in the N-terminus, only ReIA, ReIB, and c-ReI have a transactivation domain in their C-terminus <sup>250</sup>. This transactivation domain allows for the NF- $\kappa$ B complex to bind to promoters for cytokine expression <sup>251</sup>. Therefore, the subunit composition of NF- $\kappa$ B helps determine which downstream genes will be expressed after activation. Although p105/ReIA is the most common heterodimer in canonical NF- $\kappa$ B signaling activation that results in increased cytokine expression <sup>252,253</sup>, the composition of these dimers (and therefore the downstream gene expression profile) can vary between cell types.

Activation of the NF- $\kappa$ B complex is regulated by the IKK complex. The I kappa B kinase (IKK) complex is composed of two catalytic subunits, IKK $\alpha$  and IKK $\beta$ , and a regulatory subunit IKK $\gamma$ / NF- $\kappa$ B essential modulator (NEMO) <sup>254</sup>. In the canonical NF- $\kappa$ B pathway, NF- $\kappa$ B is inhibited by the binding of I $\kappa\beta\alpha$ . Upon activation of the IKK complex, the I $\kappa\beta\alpha$  protein is phosphorylated and ubiquitinated by the IKK complex in order to promote the degradation I $\kappa\beta\alpha$ . This event induces the release of NF- $\kappa$ B <sup>255</sup>. NF- $\kappa$ B can then translocate to the nucleus and induce cytokine gene transcription. IKK $\beta$  is specifically required for cytokine production <sup>256,257</sup>, in contrast to IKK $\alpha$  that promotes type I IFN induction after TLR9 activation <sup>258</sup>. Moreover, IKK $\beta$  and NEMO are required for type I IFN induction after cGAS-STING activation <sup>237</sup>.

TBK1 is an IKK-related protein that can regulate the activation of NF- $\kappa$ B downstream of cGAS-STING. Although TBK1 activates NF- $\kappa$ B via the IKK $\alpha\beta$  activation loop, NEMO-activated IKK $\beta$  is similarly required for the full activation of TBK1 to induce

type I IFN expression. This suggests a complex interaction and positive feedback loop of signaling to ensure a robust response. NF- $\kappa$ B can also contribute to IFN expression, indicating that both NF- $\kappa$ B and IRF3 likely contribute to IFN induction downstream of cGAS-STING activation. The precise mechanisms underlying this complex relationship are still unclear, but would provide great insight into differential downstream responses of cGAS-STING.

Interestingly, not all cells respond to cGAS-STING activation with robust cytokine production. Indeed, the majority of cells in the literature predominantly display an IFN response over a cytokine response. This is especially interesting give the emergence of cytokines predates the IFN response. Sequence analysis suggests that modifications to the CTT in STING over evolution likely contribute to the lower levels of activation by NF- $\kappa$ B than by IRF3 <sup>241</sup>. Given that IFI16 can preferentially activate NF- $\kappa$ B via STING compared to IRF3 <sup>171,259</sup>, it is possible that IFI16 differences between cells contributes to these phenotypes as well. It is likely that it is more beneficial for some cell types to avoid an inflammatory cytokine response in favor of an IFN response in order to retain cellular integrity. However, STING activation independent of cGAS by etoposide-induced DNA damage prompted more robust NF- $\kappa$ B activation in cells compared to IRF3 activation after cGAS-STING activation <sup>259</sup>. This suggests that cytokine production can still be induced by STING and that cells can alter the effect of STING activation by modulating the upstream signaling response.

### Autophagy

Autophagy induction is an ancestral function of STING activation that still persists in some eukaryotes <sup>260</sup>. Following cGAS-STING activation, autophagy can be used to degrade microbial DNA through the autophagosome formation and lysosome-mediated degradation. Additionally, autophagy induction has been suggested to restrain cGAS-STING signaling by degrading pathway components.

Prior to its migration to the Golgi network, STING is trafficked via endosomal transport to the ERGIC by autophagy related protein 5 (ATG5) <sup>232</sup>, autophagy related protein 9 (ATG9) <sup>261</sup> and WIPI2 <sup>260</sup>. While at the ERGIC, STING activation is associated with the lipidation of microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3 (LC3) <sup>262</sup>, a marker of autophagy induction. Moreover, STING colocalizes with the endosome marker early endosome antigen 1 (EEA1), the recycling endosome markers Tf receptor (TFR), and the exocyst complex subunit Sec5 <sup>223</sup>. Only a fraction of STING dimers remain in the ERGIC while the majority are trafficked to the Golgi, and the STING remaining at the ERGIC is subsequently trafficked to the lysosome in a Rab7-dependent manner transmembrane protein 203 (TMEM203) <sup>263260</sup>. Therefore, it has been suggested that STING activates its own autophagic pathway for both degradation of STING and for the degradation of invading pathogens.

Autophagy induction is independent of TBK1/IRF3 or NF-kB activation, but autophagy induction requires the presence of CTT <sup>260</sup>. The mechanism that facilitates autophagy from CTT is unknown, however. The core structure of STING has been highly conserved throughout the course of evolution and most variations in the STING protein occur within the CTT <sup>264,265</sup>. These differences are demonstrated by the differential activation of the IFN response, autophagy, and cytokine production between species. *Drosophila melanogaster* and *nematostella vectensis* rely on autophagy induction downstream of STING activation that is independent of IRF3 or NF- $\kappa$ B activation <sup>266,267</sup>. This ancestral function of STING appears to be retained in mammalian cells. Mycobacterium tuberculosis and gram-negative bacteria similarly are cleared by autophagy in mammalian cells <sup>268</sup> and emerging evidence suggests that herpes simplex virus-1 infection is also cleared with autophagy. Although some proteins associated with this autophagy response have been identified as described briefly above, the mechanisms by which STING activates a non-canonical autophagy pathway remains unclear.

#### Pathologies associated with neuronal cGAS-STING

#### Neuronal cGAS-STING Activation After Injury

Several recent reports have implicated neuronal cGAS-STING activation in both infectious and non-infectious pathologies. In response to hypoxia-ischemia (HI) in which nuclear envelope integrity is destroyed by physical damage and DNA is released into the cytosol, both cGAS and STING can be detected colocalizing with the neuronal marker NeuN via immunofluorescence (IF) of HI rat brains tissue sections <sup>269</sup>. In another model of traumatic brain injury (TBI) in mice, Abdullah and colleagues observed an increase in STING IF staining in cortical neurons following TBI <sup>270</sup>. Although these studies demonstrate that cGAS and STING are present, it does not reliably determine that cGAS-STING was indeed activated in neurons because the IF staining does not

provide appropriate resolution or quantification demonstrating the translocation of STING, which is a commonly used marker of STING activation by IF.

#### Neuronal cGAS-STING Contributes to Neurodegenerative Disease Pathology

Recent studies have also implicated cGAS-STING signaling in neurodegenerative pathologies <sup>271</sup>. Sharma, et al demonstrated that immortalized striatal neuronal cells harboring Huntingtin's disease (HD) mutations have increased cGAS and cytokine expression. Given that the presence of micronuclei within the cytosol has been observed in HD pathology previously, the authors posit that micronuclei may be the source of increased cGAS activation <sup>272</sup>. However, the authors do not robustly demonstrate this. It will be interesting to see whether this same phenomenon occurs *in-vivo* or with primary neurons. These results suggest that at least in immortalized neuronal cell lines cGAS activation may be affected indirectly by pathological mutations that disrupt cellular function. Of particular interest is defining how cGAS-STING signaling is mediated in these cells and whether this response occurs *in-vivo* or with primary neurons.

Sliter and colleagues employed an elegant study to investigate the potential role of STING activation in Parkinson's disease (PD) pathology. They showed that chronic and acute mitochondrial stress can induce a STING-dependent type I IFN response that results in neurodegeneration in the substantia nigra, a hallmark of PD <sup>273</sup>. Although they did not show that mitochondrial stress specifically resulted in cGAS-STING activation in neurons, it is likely that a neuronal response to mitochondrial stress contributes to the neurodegeneration they observe. Other cell types in the CNS are capable of apoptosis should the mitochondrial stress be too great, but post-mitotic neurons retain the stressed mitochondria they accumulate as mitophagy is impaired in their model. While the authors observe a STING-dependent increase in the cytokine IL-6 and type I IFN <sup>273</sup>, it is possible that neurons induce paracrine signaling pathways to activate microglia or astrocytes that produce these inflammatory molecules. It will be interesting to examine cGAS-STING activation within these neurons *in-vitro* to determine what cellular pathways are specifically activated in neurons.

Neuronal cGAS-STING signaling has also been hypothesized contribute to amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) pathology. TDP-43, a hallmark protein of ALS, can trigger the release of mtDNA into the cytosol via the mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP) to activate the neuronal cGAS-STING pathway <sup>274</sup>. In both patients with ALS as well as TDP overexpressing mice, the authors found elevated levels the cGAMP, the secondary messenger molecule responsible for activating STING downstream of cGAS activation <sup>274</sup>. These studies suggest that prolonged cGAS-STING activation can negatively affect nervous system health and contribute to additional neurodegenerative pathologies. However, it remains unclear how extended activation of STING affect neuronal health at the cellular level and if this form of activation differs in downstream signaling mechanisms from acute activation.

Neuronal cGAS-STING in Infection

In addition to the evidence supporting cGAS-STING activation in sterile environments, studies also provide insight into neuronal cGAS-STING during viral infections. The Reinert study mentioned earlier proposed that CNS neurons rely more on autophagy than an IFN response to clear viral infection <sup>275</sup>. This is because the type I IFN present in the brain following infection with HSV was largely derived from microglia and viral titers in the trigeminal ganglia (TG) are unaffected in *Goldenticket* mice <sup>275</sup> that harbor a mutation that prevents lack of a STING-induced IFN response <sup>224</sup>. Another study by Yamashiro, et al indicates that while the IRF3-binding residue is not required for the control of HSV infection in the CNS, unidentified portions of the CTT are required. This phenotype was specific to HSV infection as IFN production was still required to control listeria infection despite both pathogens presumably activating cGAS-STING <sup>276</sup>. However, a major consideration of these studies is that they are *in*vivo and therefore it is difficult to attribute cGAS-STING activation or any variation therein specifically to neurons. Yordy, et al demonstrated that peripheral neurons from the dorsal root ganglia (DRG) also utilize autophagy rather than an IFN response to control HSV infection <sup>277</sup>. The mechanisms mediating this autophagy induction even generally are unknown, however.

Interestingly, RNA virus infection of NT2-N cells (a human post-mitotic neuronderivative cell line) resulted in IFN and cytokine production, but HSV, a DNA virus, infection only induced upregulation of certain cytokines <sup>278</sup>. This is in contrast to literature supporting a non-cytolytic response to viral infection in neurons and the studies described above <sup>279,280</sup>, however. Importantly, cell lines immortalized by oncogenes may also confound results as numerous tumors demonstrate the development cGAS-STING inhibitory mechanisms to remain proliferative <sup>281,282</sup>. Another study found that in response to IFN, neurons upregulated a unique set of neuron-specific ISGs <sup>92</sup>, which suggests that even during infection neurons respond differently than other cell types. The cellular factors contributing to these differences are not fully known, but warrant further investigation in order better understand how terminally differentiated cells respond to infection.

#### Non-immunogenic activation of cGAS & STING

Recent studies have demonstrated that either cGAS or STING activation can result in activation of pathways that are independent of an antiviral response <sup>283</sup>. Within cancer cells, cGAS can localize to mitochondria and inhibit the induction of cell death via ferroptosis though a mechanism that bypasses STING activation <sup>284</sup>. In this context, cGAS has a direct interaction with dynamin-1-like protein (DRP1), which plays a role in mitochondrial fission, redox, and the control of ferroptosis, but the precise drivers of DRP1 and cGAS engagement in this context is unknown. The authors suggest that cGAS therefore plays a role in regulating reactive oxygen species (ROS) in these cells <sup>284</sup>, aligning cGAS activity with mitochondrial metabolism independent of known signaling pathways. This study shows the cGAS activation can actually support tumor growth <sup>284</sup>, but whether this modified activation of cGAS plays a role in other pathologies will need to be determined. As a cell type that typically avoids an inflammatory immune response, neurons also rely on a recently described non-immunogenic activation of STING. Although reliant on type I IFN signaling, STING regulates nociception in peripheral neurons and serves to suppress nociception following injury <sup>285</sup>. Moreover, direct activation of STING by the secondary messenger cGAMP after axotomy in peripheral neurons results in upregulation of genes that are associated axonal regeneration <sup>286</sup>. In contrast to some central nervous system neurons that can regulate axonal regeneration via STING intracellularly, cGAMP derived from neighboring cells induced by IFNγ signaling from the injured peripheral axons drive the axonal regeneration program by STING only in peripheral neurons <sup>286</sup>. These findings support a model in which peripheral neuron activation of STING and the use of immunostimulatory molecules is unique, even among different neuronal subtype, and the potential downstream consequences of STING activation in these cells is not understood.

#### mtDNA activates innate immune pathways in HSV infection

Given that cGAS binds to DNA regardless of pattern recognition, DNA from many sources can activate the cGAS-STING pathway. The immunostimulatory potential of mtDNA was first described in 2004 <sup>287</sup> and numerous studies have since implicated mtDNA a potent DAMP <sup>288,289</sup>. mtDNA copy number is regulated by cell-specific mechanisms or in response to environment or intracellular cues <sup>290</sup>. Interestingly, the quantity of mtDNA present appears to be in excess of what is required to achieve oxidative phosphorylation and is more resistant to eukaryotic nuclease <sup>289</sup>, making it a suitable activator of cGAS-STING signaling to initiate an immune response.

#### mtDNA Release

Activation of the cGAS-STING pathway by mtDNA requires its release from mitochondria into the cytosol. High rates of oxidative phosphorylation, IL-1β signaling, destabilization of mtDNA, and other forms of mitochondrial stress induce the release of mtDNA into the cytosol and subsequent activation of cGAS-STING <sup>287,291–294</sup>. Recent evidence shows that mtDNA is released through mitochondrial permeability transition pores (mPTPs) in the outer mitochondrial membrane (IMM) formed by Bcl-2-associated X protein (BAX) and Bcl-2 homologous antagonist/killer (BAK) <sup>295,296</sup>. In order for mtDNA to reach the cytosol, IMM extrusion through the BAX/BAK pore likely permeabilizes the IMM to release mtDNA fragments into the cytosol <sup>295,297</sup>.

mtDNA is also thought to be released into the cytoplasm during apoptosis, suggesting functional crosstalk between the apoptosis and cGAS-STING signaling pathways. While mtDNA release from mitochondria during apoptosis appears to occur independently of pro-apoptotic caspase activity <sup>295</sup>, the release of mtDNA through the mPTP can trigger NLRP3-inflammasome activation <sup>294,298</sup>. mtDNA release after cholesterol buildup has been implicated in activation of the AIM2-inflammasome, as well, but it is unknown how mtDNA is released into the cytosol under these culture conditions <sup>299</sup>. Importantly, apoptotic protease activating factor 1 (APAF1) and activation of apoptotic caspases can inhibit IFN production during mitochondrial-mediated apoptosis to mute the immune response <sup>300</sup>, suggesting complex regulatory mechanisms differentiating between cGAS-STING activation or inflammasome

activation by mtDNA. More recent work from Newman et al shows that mtDNA stress induced by knockdown of TFAM, a core mtDNA packaging protein, can trigger release of mtDNA through a novel mechanism that involves rupturing of mtDNA-containing endosomes <sup>301</sup>.

#### HSV Induces the Release of mtDNA

The HSV gene ICP27 encodes a multifunctional IE protein that plays an critical role in the progression of E to L gene expression during lytic replication <sup>302–305</sup>. Recently, it was shown that during lytic HSV infection in HEK293T cells, ICP17 can induce apoptosis by inhibiting the interaction between BAX and its inhibitor, 14-3-30. As a result of this inhibition, BAX then localizes to the mitochondria where it can mediate the release of cytochrome c into the cytosol to induce apoptosis <sup>306</sup>. However, studies have also found that HSV can block apoptosis following the release of cytochrome c in human epithelial cells <sup>307–309</sup>. Therefore, it is likely that apoptosis induction is not the primary role of BAX translocation by ICP27. As noted earlier, mtDNA may be secreted into the cytosol as a result of BAX pore formation, which would in turn activate cGAS-STING. As studies of non-infectious activation of cGAS-STING have shown, different mitochondrial stressors can result in different pores mediating mtDNA release. In the instance of TFAM knockout, mtDNA is released via endosomal rupturing <sup>301</sup>, while TDP-43 induces mtDNA release via through the mPTP <sup>274</sup>. Therefore, it is possible that ICP27 serves to induce the translocation of BAX to the mitochondria, open the mPTP. or trigger endosomal rupturing to promote the release of mtDNA. The functional

significance of mtDNA release from mitochondria during HSV infection remains to be elicited, however.

#### UL12.5 Depletes mtDNA and mtRNA

The HSV protein UL12.5 was first hypothesized by Costa et al in 1983 as a Nterminal truncation of the nuclear alkaline nuclease, UL12, given that the predicted 1.9 kb mRNA of UL12.5 was colinear with the 2.3kb mRNA of UL12. Although no available antibodies at the time reacted with UL12.5, the protein was predicted to retain the alkaline exonuclease activity of UL12 while being ~130 amino acids shorter at ~60 kDA <sup>310</sup>. UL12 and UL12.5 display similar expression kinetics and are considered E proteins given their expression in absence of vDNA replication, but UL12 and UL12.5 are under the control of different promoters <sup>311</sup>. This production of distinct viral proteins from that same open reading frame (ORF) is not unique to UL12 and UL12.5, but is actually a conserved hallmark among herpesvirus genomes. For instance, ICP47, US11, and US10 are collinear and share the same polyadenylation and termination sequence. Additional intragenic and epigenetic mechanisms mediating expression of UL12.5 have yet to be studied, however.

UL12.5 retains all 7 motifs from UL12 orthologs across all herpesviruses, including motif II that is required for the catalytic nuclease function. However, UL12.5 expression is not sufficient to compensate for a UL12 deletion during lytic replication <sup>312,313</sup>. While UL12.5 retains much of the same exonucleolytic and endonucleolytic properties of nuclear-resident UL12 <sup>314</sup>, UL12.5 cannot compensate for UL12 because the terminal truncation generates a 60 amino acid N-terminus residue that targets UL12.5 to the mitochondrial matrix <sup>315</sup>. During lytic infection, UL12.5 is therefore localized to the mitochondria there it depletes mtDNA and mtRNA <sup>293,315–322</sup>. Although the precise mechanisms mediating mtDNA and mtRNA depletion are unclear, UL12.5 does partly rely on the mitochondrial residence nucleases endonuclease G (ENDOG) and exonuclease G (EXOG) <sup>318</sup>. The interaction between UL12.5 and ENDOG/EXOG is unknown, but is hypothesized to be through interacting partners. Moreover, these interactions may contribute to mtRNA depletion by UL12.5, as ENDOG and EXOG display low levels of RNase activity <sup>323,324</sup> and the depletion mediated by UL12.5 is too rapid to be the result of transcriptional defects. Thus far, the only established function of UL12.5 is considered to be the depletion of mtDNA and mtRNA and the induction of mtDNA stress.

mtDNA stress is associated with the release of mitochondrial nucleic acids in to the cytosol and subsequent activation of innate immune pathways that respond to nucleic acids in the cytosol. Indeed, multiple inducers of mtDNA stress result in activation of the cGAS-STING pathway and upregulation of an antiviral response. Knockdown of TFAM results in chronic mtDNA stress and activation of cGAS-STING. Interestingly, activation of cGAS-STING in this context results in a unique set of ISGs that are not associated with NF-κB or IRF3 gene activation <sup>325</sup>. Instead, cGAS-STING activation in this context drive expression of DNA repair genes, such as PARP9. Mitochondrial nucleic acids are released after UL12.5 expression in a similar manner to TFAM KD in which enlarged nucleoids form on mitochondria rupture to release mtDNA and are associated with cGAS <sup>301</sup>. Following activation of cGAS-STING by UL12.5 in mouse embryonic fibroblasts, IFN and ISGs are upregulated and hypothesized to restrict viral replication <sup>293</sup>. In certain specialized immune cells, such as THP-1 cells, restriction of viral growth by UL12.5 is attributed to preferential activation of RIG-I via RNA Pol3 activity in response to cytosolic mtDNA transcripts <sup>321</sup>. However, a role of RNA Pol3 in innate immune sensing of HSV remains controversial and not observed I many cell types. Therefore, UL12.5 expression results in the activation of innate immune pathways during lytic infection that ultimately restrict viral growth. Given that mtDNA depletion does not support lytic HSV replication *in vitro* <sup>319</sup>, it is puzzling that HSV encodes a protein that directly inhibits its ability to undergo lytic replication. However, it is unknown if there are additional downstream effects of UL12.5 expression, especially in specialized cells.

While mtDNA and mtRNA depletion and the induction of an immune response are considered the primary function of UL12.5, there are some additional interactions with mitochondria that may be associated with unknown functions. In mouse embryonic fibroblasts infected with a UL12.5-GFP retrovirus, UL12.5 decreased cellular ATP levels and disrupted mitochondrial membrane potential <sup>320</sup>. While the mitochondrial membrane potential was rescued under homeostatic conditions, these experiments still demonstrate the ability of UL12.5 to perturb membrane polarization. Additionally, UL12.5 was found to prevent processing of the mitochondrial protein Opa1 <sup>317</sup>, which regulates multiple cellular processes focused on the mitochondrial network, metabolism, and regulation of cytochrome C <sup>326</sup>. Interestingly, UL12.5 is also associated with

extracellular virions and is hypothesized to be a tegument protein <sup>312</sup>. UL12.5 was hypothesized to contribute to establishing or maintaining a latent infection, but the implications of this characterization are unknown.

# **Figures**



# Figure 1. HSV Lytic Replication.

Lytic HSV replication can occur in a range of cell types, including epithelial cells and peripheral neurons. 1. Glycoproteins embedded within the HSV envelope adhere to the host cell sur-face. 2. As the viral envelope fuses with the host cell membrane, the viral capsid containing the viral genome is release into the cytosol. 3. The viral capsid is trafficked via retrograde transport along microtubules to the host nucleus. 4. The vDNA is released into the nuclear space via the nuclear pore complex within the nuclear membrane. 5. The HSV protein VP16 initiates transcription of IE mRNA. 6/7. IE mRNA is translated into IE proteins within the cytosol. 8. IE proteins traffic to the nucleus to mediate transcription of E mRNA. 9/10. E mRNA is translated into E proteins in the cytosol. 11. E proteins traffic to the nucleus to facilitate vDNA replication and L gene transcription. 12/13. L mRNA is translated into L proteins in the cytosol. 14. L proteins traffic to the nucleus to assemble the viral capsid, 15, vDNA is pack-aged within the viral capsid. 16. The viral capsid leaves the nucleus via membrane fusion and the NEC. 17. The viral capsid is enveloped in the cytosol by membrane containing viral glycoproteins to the virion. 18. The mature virion is then released from the host cell. vDNA: viral DNA; NEC: nuclear egress complex; IE: immediateearly; E: early; L: late.



Figure 2. cGAS-STING Pathway Activation. Activation of the innate immune cGAS-STING pathway by cvtosolic DNA can result in three primary downstream signaling cascades that result in the IFN response. cytokine production, or autophagy. 1. cGAS binding to DNA results in the dimerization and activation of cGAS. 2. Active cGAS produces the secondary messenger molecule 2'3'-cGAMP. 3. 2'3-cGAMP activates the downstream signaling protein STING on the ER. Following STING activation in the ER, the signaling pathway can be differentiated into the IFN response (a), cytokine production (b), or autophagy induction (c). For the IFN response, 4a. Active STING is trafficked to the Golgi network to be phosphorylated by TBK1. 5a. STING phosphorylates TBK1 (pTBK1). 6a. Using STING as a scaffold, pTBK1 mediates the phosphorylation of IRF3 (pIRF3). 7a. Active pIRF3 dimerizes and translocates to the nucleus to induce transcription of type I IFN. For cytokine production, 4b. active STING activates the IKK complex. 5b. IkB can be phosphorylated by the IKK complex and pTBK1 to release NF-kB. 6b. NF-kB translocates to the nucleus to induce transcription of proinflammatory cytokines. For autophagy induction, 4c. STING translocates to the ERGIC to produce LC3+ autophagosomes. dsDNA: double-stranded DNA; 2'3'cGAMP: 2'3'-cyclic guanosine monophosphate-adenosine monophosphate; STING: stimulator if interferon genes; ER: endoplasmic reticulum; TBK1: TANK binding kinase 1; IRF3: interferon regulatory factor 3; ERGIC: ER-Golgi intermediate complex; IKK: inhibitor of  $Ik\beta\alpha$  kinase; NF-kB: nuclear factor k-B; LC3: microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3.

End of Chapter 1

# Chapter 2

Neuronal hyperexcitability is a DLK-dependent trigger of herpes simplex virus reactivation that can be induced by IL-1

Parts of this chapter have been adapted from: Cuddy SR & Schinlever AR, Dochnal SA, Seegren PV, Suzich JB, Kundu P, Downs TK, Farah Mina, Desai BN, Boutell C, Cliffe AR. Neuronal hyperexcitability is a DLK-dependent trigger of herpes simplex virus reactivation that can be induced by IL-1. eLife 9 doi:10.7554/eLife58037 (2020)

### <u>Abstract</u>

Herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) establishes latent infections in peripheral neurons and periodically reactivates to re-initiate lytic gene transcription and produce infectious virus. Although HSV reactivation is associated with significant clinical morbidities, the cellular mechanisms underlying reactivation have not been fully elucidated. Previous studies have demonstrated that forskolin can trigger HSV reactivation through an unknown mechanism. Our study reports that forskolin induces a hyperexcitable state within peripheral neurons that triggers HSV reactivation. Importantly, forskolin-mediated reactivation induces Phase I gene expression that is associated with histone phosphorylation and is dependent on DLK and JNK activation. Moreover, we identify IL-1β as a physiological trigger of HSV reactivation via the induction of neuronal hyperexcitability. HSV reactivation mediated by IL-1β induced histone phosphorylation and was dependent on both DLK activity and neuronal excitation. Thus, neuronal hyperexcitability induces biphasic HSV reactivation that can be triggered by co-option of the IL-1 signaling pathway.

#### **Introduction**

Herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) is a ubiquitous human pathogen that can establish lifelong infections in neurons of the peripheral nervous system. Following a period of latency, the virus can periodically re-initiate lytic gene transcription through a process called reactivation. Although generally asymptomatic, HSV reactivation is associated with significant clinical morbidities such as herpes simplex encephalitis, keratitis, and painful oral and genital lesions <sup>327</sup>. More recently, epidemiological and cell biology studies have indicated that HSV infection is linked with the development of Alzheimer's disease and dementia <sup>328–333</sup>. This association suggests that HSV engages with canonically inflammatory neurodegenerative disease, but the triggers mediating HSV reactivation and how these reactivation events contribute to various pathologies is not clear.

During a latent infection, the viral genome persists as an episome within the neuronal nucleus by associating with host histones that allow for the formation of transcriptionally repressive heterochromatin <sup>334–337</sup>. In this this state, lytic promoters contain modifications that are known to maintain transcriptional silencing, such as diand tri-methylation of lysine 9 on histone H3 (H3K9me2/3) as well as di-methylation of lysine 27 on histone H3 (H3K27me3) <sup>65,66,77,338</sup>. The re-initiation of lytic gene transcription during reactivation necessitates that these repressive modifications are altered or removed to permit lytic gene expression, viral DNA (vDNA) replication, and the production of infectious virus. Given that there is little to no detectable viral protein

during latency, initiation of reactivation relies on the activation of host pathways <sup>339</sup>. The cellular mechanisms mediating this exit from latency are not fully understood.

One of the earliest experimental triggers of *in vitro* HSV reactivation is nerve growth factor (NGF) deprivation, has been found to mediate reactivation through activation of the neuronal stress pathway mediated by dual leucine zipper kinase (DLK) and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) <sup>51–53</sup>. The activation of DLK and JNK represent a critical step in the reactivation process across multiple triggers <sup>54,57,85,340,341</sup> and is associated with additional triggers, but the role of JNK signaling in those contexts is not yet known. Our lab found that while JNK functions to generate histone phosphorylation marks proximal to repressive methylation modifications that lead to a rapid induction of lytic gene expression <sup>54</sup>. This histone modification is, importantly, independent of demethylase activity, but how DLK and JNK recruit these phosphorylation marks and how these phospho/methyl modifications is unknown.

Given the reliance on host pathways to activate JNK and trigger reactivation, the events mediating reactivation are incredibly complex and different that lytic transcription patterns observed during lytic replication. Lytic replication is characterized by an ordered viral gene cascade in which immediate-early (IE) proteins are required for early (E) gene transcription and translation. E gene products then mediate vDNA replication, which is required for late (L) gene expression. In contrast, JNK-mediated reactivation is biphasic <sup>54,57,82,84,85</sup>: Phase I is defined as a stochastic burst of lytic transcripts from all three gene classes (IE, E, L) independent of vDNA replication and can progress Phase

II during which viral gene transcription follows the ordered cascade seen in lytic replication and results in the production of infectious virus <sup>54,84</sup>. While Phase I generally lasts approximately 20 hours following a stimulus, Phase II occurs 48-72 hours after the stimulus and requires the viral transactivator VP16 as well as histone demethylase activity <sup>24,54,57,93,118,209</sup>. Although this biphasic pattern of gene expression has not been observed in all triggers, such as axotomy, whether JNK activation and biphasic gene expression patterns emerge following physiological triggers of reactivation is not yet known.

Fever, stress, and UV exposure are well-established clinical triggers of HSV reactivation <sup>107,342–344</sup> and the number of experimental triggers is incredibly diverse, but for many triggers the cellular mechanisms mediating reactivation are unknown. Forskolin, an activator of adenylyl cyclase, has previously been shown to induce HSV reactivation through an unknown mechanism <sup>97,98,345,346</sup>. Interestingly, forskolin also induces hyperstimulation and induces a global phospho/methyl switch in cortical neurons <sup>347</sup>. Neuronal hyperstimulation is correlated with cellular DNA damage and perturbations of the DNA damage response trigger reactivation via modulation of the JNK signaling pathway <sup>105</sup>. Therefore, we hypothesized that forskolin was triggering HSV reactivation via neuronal hyperexcitability as well as activation of DLK and JNK. In this study, we describe the biphasic lytic gene expression pattern following forskolin treatment and confirm that forskolin-induced reactivation is dependent on neuronal hyperexcitability as well as DLK/JNK activation. In addition to forskolin, we sought to identify physiological triggers of HSV reactivation that similarly acted through neuronal hyperexcitability. Interleukin 1 (IL-1) is a major controller of the cellular inflammatory response and is released during conditions of psychological stress or fever <sup>348–351</sup>. Although IL-1 is involved in the innate immune response to viral infection <sup>352</sup>, in neurons specifically IL-1 stimulates a hyperexcitable state within neurons <sup>353–357</sup>. Given that IL-1 can display markedly different downstream effects between cell types, we hypothesized that IL-1 could trigger HSV reactivation in peripheral neurons via hyperexcitability. Remarkably, we found that IL-1β was capable of triggering HSV reactivation from mature sympathetic neurons and that this reactivation was dependent on neuronal hyperexcitability in a manner similar to forskolin. Our results also found that activation of the DLK and JNK pathway is required for IL-1-mediated reactivation, identifying IL-1β as a novel HSV trigger and highlighting the significance of DLK signaling in HSV reactivation.

### <u>Results</u>

# Increased intracellular levels of cAMP induces reactivation of HSV from latent infection in murine sympathetic neurons

In addition to forskolin, cAMP mimetics can also trigger HSV reactivation <sup>97,98,345,346</sup>. To determine the mechanism mediating initiation of lytic gene transcription with forskolin, we infected primary murine neurons from the superior cervical ganglia (SCG) with a US11-GFP tagged HSV <sup>358</sup> and established a latent infection using acyclovir (ACV) (Figure 1A). Forskolin has two primary mechanisms of action: direct activation of ion channels and activation of adenylate cyclase <sup>359–361</sup> (Figure 1B). While we confirmed that forskolin triggered reactivation, dideoxy forskolin (dd-forskolin) <sup>360,362</sup>, which is unable to pass through the cell membrane, did not induce HSV reactivation to comparable levels of forskolin (Figure 1C). Therefore, it is likely that the intracellular mechanisms of forskolin primarily contribute to HSV reactivation.

Treatment of latency-infected neurons with a cAMP mimetic, 8-bromo-cAMP, triggered reactivation (Figure 1D), suggesting that an increase in intracellular cAMP can trigger HSV reactivation. When forskolin was added to neuron in the presence of a adenylate cyclase inhibitor, SQ22, <sup>363</sup>HSV reactivation was significantly reduced (Figure 1E). Altogether, these data demonstrate that forskolin-mediated reactivation is associated with an increase of intracellular cAMP that is required for reactivation to occur.

# DLK and JNK activity are required for the early phase of viral gene expression in response to forskolin treatment

Previously, our lab found that DLK and JNK activation following NGF deprivation is critical for induction of Phase I <sup>54</sup>. In order to determine whether DLK and JNK activation contributed to forskolin-mediated reactivation, we added forskolin to latentlyinfected neurons in the presence of SP600125 (Figure 2A), a JNK inhibitor, or GNE-3511 (Figure 2B), a DLK-inhibitor. Both the DLK and JNK inhibitors drastically reduced forskolin-mediated reactivation 3 days post-stimulus. Therefore, activation of DLK and JNK represents an essential step downstream of forskolin in the induction of HSV reactivation.

Given that JNK-mediated reactivation has been shown to induce a biphasic wave of lytic gene expression <sup>54,57,84</sup>, we hypothesized that forskolin treatment would undergo both Phase I and Phase II. To first determine whether forskolin triggers reactivation that culminates with Phase II and the production of infectious virus, we measured the production of infectious virus, lytic gene expression, and vDNA replication after treating latently-infected neurons with forskolin. Synthesis of US11-GFP was used to measure L gene expression following forskolin treatment, showing that US11-GFP appears around 48 hours post-reactivation and is robust around 72 hours post-stimulus (Figure 2C). Superinfection of latently-infected neurons with a replication competent virus was used as a control (Figure 2C). Production of infectious virus was confirmed following treatment of latently-infected neurons with forskolin (Figure 2, S1A&B). These data suggest that forskolin triggers HSV reactivation within only a subset of neurons or that only of subset of neurons make it to full reactivation.

After confirming that full reactivation by forskolin is dependent on DLK and JNK and the production of infectious virus results from forskolin treatment, we hypothesized that forskolin triggers a lytic gene expression pattern characteristic of Phase I. To evaluate the expression kinetics of lytic gene expression following forskolin treatment, we measured viral transcripts throughout the first 20 hours following addition of forskolin. For all viral transcripts tested, we found that the transcripts were significantly upregulated at or before 20 hours post-stimulus (Figure 2D-F, S1C-E). Importantly, we observed *gC* expression by 20 hours, prior to vDNA replication was detected (Figure S1B). Therefore, lytic gene expression across all viral gene classes occurs within the first 20 hours post-forskolin and is independent, which is characteristic of Phase I.

To determine whether activation of DLK and JNK specifically contributed to Phase I, we reactivated neurons with forskolin in the presence of SP1600125 or GNE-3511. Importantly, we found that lytic gene expression during Phase I was robustly restricted in the presence of either the DLK or JNK inhibitor (Figure 2G-I). Next, we confirmed the role of DLK in Phase I induction through forskolin by transducing latentlyinfected neurons with DLK-targeting shRNA vectors. Following confirmation of knockdown of DLK protein (Figure 2J), we found that when DLK was knocked down lytic gene expression was significantly reduced during Phase I (Figure 2K-L). We further confirmed that additional downstream signaling proteins that interact with JNK, PKA, CREB, and EPAC1/2 do not play a role in a forskolin induction of Phase I (Figure S2A-F). These studied demonstrate that forskolin induces Phase I of HSV reactivation that requires activation of DLK and JNK, but is independent of PKA, EPAC1/2, or CREB.

# Forskolin triggers a Phase I wave of viral gene expression that is independent of histone demethylase activity

Additional targets of cAMP include cyclic nucleotide-gated ion channels in neurons, which can modulate action potential firing. We hypothesized that forskolin promotes a hyperexcitable state in neurons that results with an accumulation of nuclear cFOS and specific histone modifications linked to physiological DNA damage <sup>364,365</sup>. We found that forskolin treatment was associated with an increase in γH2AX, a DNA damage marker, as well as cFOS (Figure S3A, C & D). Although previous reports showed that HSV reactivation can be triggered by loss of AKT phosphorylation following DNA damage <sup>105</sup>, we did not find a loss of pAKT signal alongside the increase in γH2AX after forskolin treatment (Figure S3E). However, we did confirm that forskolin triggered a transient increase in the H3K9me3pS10 phospho/methyl switch in sympathetic neurons that was previously described in cortical neurons (Figure S3A & B) <sup>347</sup>.

Given that the global phospho/methyl switch induced by forskolin is the same histone modification associated with lytic gene transcription during Phase I, we hypothesized that H3K9me3/pS10 co-localizes with the viral genome following forskolin treatment in order to promote lytic gene expression. Using Click-chemistry to label viral genomes of HSV US11-GFP virus, we found that forskolin treatment resulted in a significant increase in the co-localization of H3K9me3/pS10 both 5- and 10-hours post-treatment (Figure 3A & B). This raised the possibility that the same phospho/methyl switch described following PI3K inhibition downstream of JNK activation <sup>54</sup> facilitates lytic gene expression during Phase I during forskolin-mediated HSV reactivation.

Previous reports have shown that histone demethylase activity is required for Phase II or full reactivation, including the H3K9me3 histone demethylase LSD1 <sup>24,118</sup>. Using two independent LSD1 inhibitors, we confirmed that LSD1 is required for full reactivation (Figure S3F), but is not required for Phase I lytic gene expression following forskolin treatment (Figure 3C & D). Moreover, inhibition of H3K27me histone demethylase activity by UTX/JMJD3 prevented full reactivation (Figure S3G), but not lytic gene expression in Phase I after forskolin treatment (Figure 3E & F). Therefore, forskolin induces a histone phospho/methyl switch that may permit lytic gene expression in Phase I and this lytic gene expression is independent of the removal of repressive methylation marks at H3K9 and H3K27.

# Forskolin-mediated reactivation requires neuronal excitability

The co-localization of the viral genome with histone modifications associated with neuronal hyperexcitability suggested that reactivation itself may be reliant on increased action potential firing. To investigate the link between neuronal hyperexcitability and HSV reactivation, we treated latently-infected neurons with forskolin in the presence of tetrodotoxin (TTX) or tetraethylammonium (TEA) which block voltage-gated sodium channels or voltage-gated potassium channels, respectively. Inhibition of either channel is sufficient to substantially reduce action potential firing. Reactivation by forskolin was significantly reduced in neurons treated with either TTX or TEA (Figure 4A & B), indicating that action potential firing is required for forskolin-mediated reactivation.

Hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated (HCN) channels, which are sodium and potassium channels that are activated by membrane hyperpolarization, can be activated directly by cAMP <sup>366,367</sup>. When cAMP levels are increased, HCN channels are more likely to open and therefore increase the propensity for action potential firing <sup>367–369</sup>. Inhibition of these channels with ZD 7288 concurrent with forskolin treatment resulted in a significant reduction in lytic gene transcripts during reactivation (Figure 4D & S4C & D). Additionally, cesium chloride, a non-selective cation channel blocker, as well as ivabradine, a broad HCN inhibitor, reduced reactivation induced by forskolin (Figure S4A & B).

To confirm that inhibition of HCN channels prevented neuronal hyperexcitability, we measured H3K9me3/pS10 and γH2AX staining after forskolin treatment with the addition of ZD 7288. We found that staining for both histone modifications was decreased in the presence of ZD 7288 (Figure 4E & F), suggesting that these ion channel facilitate hyperexcitability induced by forskolin. Therefore, activity of these HCN channels or voltage-gated sodium channels in response to elevated cAMP level results in histone modifications and lytic gene expression during Phase I of HSV reactivation.
# HSV reactivation can be induced by stimuli that directly increase neuronal excitability

Our previous results demonstrated that ion channel activity is an essential aspect of forskolin-mediated reactivation. We were interested in whether additional stimuli induce neuronal hyperexcitability to the point of HSV reactivation and whether hyperexcitability-induced reactivation required chronic or short-term action potential firing. Given that increases in extracellular KCI is well-established to increase action potential firing, we tested whether KCI treatment of latently-infected neurons is sufficient to trigger reactivation. We found that KCI robustly triggered HSV reactivation when added for 8 hours or more (Figure 5A), indicating that chronic neuronal hyperexcitability is important aspect in reactivation triggered by hyperexcitability.

In order to further delineate the role of hyperexcitability as a stimulus of HSV reactivation, evaluated the role of TTX block removal in promoting reactivation. The removal of a TTX is reported to promote neuronal entry into a hyperexcitable state following the TTX-mediated ion channel inhibition <sup>370–373</sup>. Washout of TTX of latently-infected neurons was sufficient to trigger reactivation (Figure 5B). Importantly, reactivation triggered in this way was blocked by DLK and JNK inhibitors (Figure 5B) or knockdown of DLK (Figure 5C). Together, these data show that direct induction of neuronal hyperexcitability triggers HSV reactivation via DLK and JNK.

# IL-1β triggers HSV reactivation in mature neurons in a DLK and voltage-gated sodium channel-dependent manner

Following our previous observations, we sought to identify a physiological trigger of HSV reactivation that could trigger reactivation *in vivo* via induction of neuronal hyperexcitability. Neuronal excitation is known to be induced by sensing of the inflammatory cytokine IL-1 $\beta$  <sup>353–355</sup>. As a major mediator of host inflammation, IL-1 $\beta$  is released systemically during periods of psychological stress as well as fever <sup>348–351</sup>. In contrast to post-natal neurons that showed no change in yH2AX and H3K9me3/pS10 staining, IL-1β treatment of sympathetic neurons from adults led to an increase in yH2AX and H3K9me3/pS10 staining (Figure 6A, S5A & B). Although the precise reasons for this differential response are unknown, it could be due to changes in cellular factors responding to IL-1 $\beta$  associated with aging. To determine whether these histone modifications were dependent on action potential firing downstream of IL-1 sensing, we measured the staining intensity of yH2AX and H3K9me3/pS10 following IL-1 $\beta$  treatment in the presence of TTX and a neutralizing antibody for the IL-1 receptor. We found that changes in vH2AX and H3K9me3/pS10 staining were directly linked with neuronal action potential firing as well as IL-1 receptor activation (Figure 6B-C).

Calcium ion levels provide a direct readout for neuronal hyperexcitability. To test the ability of IL-1 $\beta$  to prompt a hyperexcitable state within aged sympathetic neurons, we measured calcium ion levels in these neurons with the addition of acetylcholine after incubation with IL-1 $\beta$ . Neurons treated with IL-1 $\beta$  for 20 hours showed higher levels of cytosolic calcium ions compared to mock treated controls following the addition of

acetylcholine (Figure 6D-E). Ionomycin was added at the end of the recording to control for any intrinsic artifacts from dye loading ore retention. Importantly, the increase in cytosolic calcium ions was lost when the IL-1R neutralizing antibody was added, indicating that increased action potential firing was due to IL-1 receptor activation. Therefore, IL-1β induced a hyperexcitable state in aged sympathetic neurons.

Since IL-1 $\beta$  prompted neurons to enter a hyperexcitable state, we hypothesized that IL-1 $\beta$  was able to trigger HSV reactivation. Remarkably, treatment of latentlyinfected aged neurons with IL-1 $\beta$  triggered reactivation (Figure 7A). This induction of reactivation was both dependent on IL-1 receptor activation and mimicked levels observed with forskolin treatment of neurons from the same mice (Figure 7B). Inhibition of ion channels as well as DLK inhibition restricted reactivation via IL-1 $\beta$  (Figure 7C), suggesting that IL-1 $\beta$  functions through a mechanism similar to forskolin. However, HCN inhibition did not significantly affect reactivation by IL-1 $\beta$  and may be the result of activity that is not wholly reliant on cAMP levels. Importantly, knockdown of DLK prevented IL-1 $\beta$ -mediated HSV reactivation (Figure 7D). Therefore, we identified IL-1 $\beta$  as a novel physiological that's triggers HSV reactivation via neuronal hyperexcitability and DLK activation.

### **Discussion**

Given the lack of viral proteins during latency, HSV has evolved to co-opt host signaling pathways to re-initiate lytic gene transcription during reactivation. The pathways that HSV utilizes to facilitate reactivation have yet to be fully elucidated, but the requirement of DLK and JNK signaling in reactivation have shown how HSV can rely on essential pathways associated with neurotrophic signaling factors <sup>54,57</sup>. Another essential function of neurons is the firing of action potentials, with the potential to modulate the rate of action potential firing to induce states of hyperexcitability when needed. Our report builds on this idea to demonstrate that HSV takes advantage of this potential for hyperexcitability and its subsequent activation of DLK and JNK to mediate reactivation. Moreover, hyperexcitability induces a phospho/methyl switch in neurons that induces lytic gene expression without histone demethylase activity. Stress, UVA damage, and inflammation can result in hyperexcitability and are linked with the major signaling cytokine IL-1 $\beta$  <sup>348–351,374</sup>. We show that IL-1 $\beta$  stimulates DNA damage and histone phosphorylation as well as increased action potential firing in response to neurotransmitter stimulation. In a manner similar to forskolin, IL-1ß stimulated HSV reactivation via neuronal hyperexcitability and DLK activation. Taken together, this study found a physiologically relevant stimulus that triggers HSV reactivation through an increase in neuronal excitation and highlights the essentiality of DLK/JNK activation and a histone phospho/methyl switch in HSV reactivation.

Primary neuron model systems have been indispensable in understanding the neuronal intracellular mechanisms governing HSV reactivation. Previous to this study,

the ubiquity of Phase I and Phase II and DLK/JNK activation downstream of stimuli separate from the NGF signaling pathway that trigger HSV reactivation was unknown <sup>54,84,86</sup>. In our report, we characterize a new mechanistic trigger of HSV reactivation that displays Phase I of reactivation reliant on JNK activation, but independent of histone demethylase activity. Our data showing that the H3K9me3/pS10 switch occurs on viral genomes following periods of increased excitability support that Phase I gene expression occurs without the removal of repressive methylation marks. Additionally, our results highlight that Phase I and Phase II patterns of gene expression are characteristic of HSV reactivation across different triggering stimuli. Other stimuli that trigger reactivation, such as axotomy or heat shock, that have been posited to bypass Phase I may be example of differential downstream expression kinetics between different triggers wherein Phase I may happen more rapidly <sup>24,82,375</sup>. Changes in these expression kinetics early in reactivation may be the result of different model systems, the impact of host immune responses on the potential for reactivation, or nuanced interactions between the viral epigenome and host signaling pathways.

HSV reactivation occurs across various tissues can be greatly affected by the host immune response to infection. The presence of both type I and II interferons can prevent reactivation when present prior to the end of Phase II <sup>92</sup> or during initial infection <sup>115</sup>. However, this study demonstrates that HSV can use immune signaling pathways to promote HSV reactivation. Neurons are unique in that they have muted responses to key cytokines <sup>123,126,130</sup> and, in fact, utilize inflammatory signaling molecules to modulate homeostatic functions, such as learning and memory formation <sup>142,356,376</sup>. Therefore,

HSV may take advantage of distinct immune signaling mechanisms that, instead of inducing a potentially toxic inflammatory response, promote the viability of a terminally differentiated cell type. The induction of neuronal hyperexcitability by IL-1 $\beta$  to reactivate HSV suggests that the link between inflammatory neurodegenerative diseases and the immune responses during reactivation are incredibly complex and warrant further investigation.

Previously, IL-1 has been shown to induce neuronal hyperexcitability and is increased during HSV reactivation in vivo <sup>104,353</sup>. Interestingly, high levels of both IL-1a and IL-1β, which can both activate the IL-1 receptor, are released by keratinocytes during HSV infection <sup>377</sup>. This release of IL-1 as an alarmin may affect signaling mechanisms that drive the establishment of latency or have prolonged effects from sensing at initial infection that modulate reactivation at a later time, as with IFN and the formation of PML-NBs <sup>115</sup>. In the case of reactivation, IL-1 can be implicated in the known clinical triggers of stress, fever, and UV damage. First, stress and inflammation are well-described in their increase in systemic IL-1 levels <sup>348–351</sup>. Second, keratinocytes and corneal epithelial cells release in response to UV radiation <sup>374,378</sup>, which may link IL-1 to reactivation associated with sunburn. Additional signaling molecules, such as homeostatic release of NGF as well as immune-activated IL-6 and TNFa, can induce neuronal hyperexcitability <sup>104,353,379</sup>. It is therefore possible that the switch between latency and reactivation fits within balance determined by the milieu of immune and homeostatic molecules. The role of these signaling molecules in regulating HSV

reactivation *in vivo* will have to be delineated in order to further our understanding of this unique facet of immune signaling that HSV evolved to exploit.

In this study, we found that forskolin and IL-1β trigger HSV reactivation through activation of DLK, supporting the model that DLK and JNK represent critical signaling events across multiple triggers of HSV reactivation. Previously, the potential for DLK activation following neuronal excitability was not known and it will be important to delineate how hyperexcitability directly or indirectly leads to the activation of DLK. Moreover, understanding what transcription or pioneer factors facilitate the JNK-dependent phospho/methyl switch and induction of lytic gene transcription in Phase I as well as how the viral chromatin state engage with these signaling molecules will need to be elucidated. In addition, our report provides further evidence of the biphasic reactivation pattern across different stimuli, suggesting that HSV has evolved unique signaling patterns to address the distinct immune and cellular context of latency. Investigation into how HSV co-opts these pathways, including how differential activation in neurons in particular, will provide essential information in understanding clinical HSV reactivation and the development of novel therapeutics.





**Figure 1. HSV Reactivation from sympathetic neurons is induced by adenylate cyclase activation.** (A) Schematic of the primary sympathetic superior cervical ganglia (SCG)-derived model of HSV latency. Reactivation was quantified based on Us11-GFP-positive neurons in presence of WAY-150168, which prevents cell-to-cell spread. (B) Schematic of the cellular pathways activated by forskolin treatment. Forskolin can act both intracellularly to activate adenylate cyclase (AC) and increasing the levels of cAMP or extracellularly on ion channels. (C) Numbers of Us11-GFP-positive neurons following addition of either forskolin ( $60 \mu$ M) or cell-impermeable dideoxy-forskolin ( $60 \mu$ M) treatment of latently-infected sympathetic neurons. (D) Numbers of Us11-GFP-positive neurons following treatment with a cAMP mimetic 8-Bromo-cAMP (125  $\mu$ M). (E) Reactivation, quantified by Us11-GFP-positive neurons, was induced by forskolin in the presence or absence of the adenylate cyclase inhibitor SQ22,536 (50  $\mu$ M). In C-E each point represents a single biological replicate, and the mean and standard errors of the mean (SEM) are also shown. In D statistical comparisons were made using an unpaired t-test. In C and E statistical comparisons were made using an unpaired t-test. In C and E statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparisons test. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01. Experiments performed by Austin Schinlever, Parijat Kundu, and Anna Cliffe, PhD.



Figure 2. Reactivation triggered by forskolin involves a DLK/JNK-dependent phase I of viral gene expression. (A) Reactivation was induced by forskolin in the presence of JNK inhibitor SP600125 (20 µM). (B) Reactivation was induced by forskolin in the presence of the DLK inhibitor GNE-3511 (4 µM). In A and B each experimental replicate is shown. (C) Reactivation was induced by forskolin or superinfection with a wild-type (F strain) HSV (MOI of 10 PFU/cell) and qualified based on Us11-GFP-positive neurons (n = 3). (D–F) RT-qPCR for viral mRNA transcripts following forskolin treatment of latently infected SCGs. (G-I) RT-qPCR for viral lytic transcripts at 20 hr post-forskolin treatment and in presence of the JNK inhibitor SP600125 (20 µM) and the DLK inhibitor GNE-3511 (4 µM). (J) Neurons were transduced with a non-targeting shRNA control lentivirus or two independent lentiviruses expressing shRNAs that target DLK (shDLK-1, shDLK-2). Western-blotting for DLK or β-III tubulin was carried out 3 days post transduction. The percentage knock-down of DLK normalized to β-III tubulin is shown. (K and L) RT-gPCR for viral mRNA transcripts following forskolin treatment of latently infected SCGs that were either transduced with the shRNA control or shRNA DLK lentiviruses. In D-I, K, and L, each experimental replicate is represented. Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001. The mean and SEM are shown. D-F performed by Austin Schinlever, J-L by Sara Dochnal.









Figure 3. The Initial wave of viral lytic gene expression during forskolin-mediated reactivation is independent on histone demethylase activity. (A) Quantification of the percentage of genome foci stained using click-chemistry that co-localize with H3K9me3/S10p. At least 15 fields of view with 1–8 genomes per field of view were blindly scored from two independent experiments. Data are plotted around the median, with the boxes representing the 25th–75th percentiles and the whiskers the 1st-99th percentiles. (B) Representative images of click-chemistry based staining of HSV-EdC genomes and H3K9me3/S10p staining at 5 hr postforskolin treatment. (C and D). Effect of the LSD1 inhibitors OG-L002 and S 2101 on forskolin-mediated Phase I of reactivation determined by RT-qPCR for ICP27 (C) and gC (D) viral lytic transcripts at 20 hr post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of 15  $\mu$ M OG-L002 and 20  $\mu$ M S 2102. (E) Effect of the JMJD3 and UTX inhibitor GSK-J4 (2  $\mu$ M) on forskolin-mediated Phase I measured by RT-qPCR for viral lytic transcripts ICP27 (E) and gC (F) at 20 hr post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of GSK-J4. For C-F each experimental replicate along with the mean and SEM is represented. (C–F). Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001.



**Figure S1. Reactivation triggered by forskolin triggers a wave of lytic gene expression that precedes DNA Replication and infectious virus production.** (A) Titers of infectious virus detected from reactivating neurons induced with forskolin (n = 4). (B) Quantification of the relative viral genome copy number following forskolin-mediated reactivation based on gC copy number normalized to cellular GAPDH and expressed relative to the 0 hr time-point (n = 7). (C–E) RT-qPCR for viral mRNA transcripts following forskolin treatment of latently infected SCGs. (F) Quantification of Us11-GFP neurons and (G) RT-qPCR for UL30 mRNA transcript following forskolin treatment of latently infected SCGs that were either transduced with the shRNA control or shRNA DLK lentiviruses. Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001. (C–E) In C-G each biological replicate is represented. The means and SEMs are shown.



**Figure S2. Effect of PKA, CREB, Rapgef2 and EPAC Inhibition on HSV Reactivation.** (A)Latently infected cultures were reactivated with forskolin (60  $\mu$ M) in the presence of the PKA inhibitor KT 5720 (3  $\mu$ M) and the number of Us11-GFP positive neurons quantified at 3 days post-reactivation. (B) RT-qPCR for the viral lytic transcript ICP27 at 20h post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of KT 5720. (C) Latently infected cultures were reactivated with forskolin in the presence of the CREB inhibitor 666-15 (2  $\mu$ M). (D) RT-qPCR for ICP27 at20h post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of 666-15. (E) Latently infected cultures were reactivated with forskolin (60 $\mu$ M) in the presence of the EPAC inhibitor ESI09 (10  $\mu$ M). (F) Latently infected cultures were reactivated with 8-Bromo-cAMP (125 $\mu$ M) in the presence of the Rapgef2 inhibitor SQ22,536 (50  $\mu$ M). Individual experimental replicates are represented. Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey' s multiple comparison. \*P<0.05, \*\* P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. Performed by Austin Schinlever.



**Figure 3. The Initial Wave of Viral Lytic Gene Expression During Forskolin-mediated Reactivation is Independent on Histone Demethylase Activity.** (A) Quantification of the percentage of genome foci stained using click-chemistry that co-localize with H3K9me3/S10p. At least 15 fields of view with 1-8 genomes per field of view were blindly scored from two independent experiments. Data are plotted around the median, with the boxes representing the 25th-75th percentiles and the whiskers the 1st-99th percentiles. (B) Representative images of click-chemistry based staining of HSV-EdC genomes and H3K9me3/S10p staining at 5h post-forskolin treatment. (C and D). Effect of the LSD1 inhibitors OG-L002 and S 2101 on forskolin-mediated Phase I of reactivation determined by RT-qPCR for ICP27 (C) and gC (D) viral lytic transcripts at 20h post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of 15µM OG-L002 and 20µM S 2102. (E) Effect of the JMJD3 and UTX inhibitor GSK-J4 (2µM) on forskolin-mediated Phase I measured by RT-qPCR for viral lytic transcripts ICP27 (E) and gC (F) at 20h post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of GSK-J4. For C-F each experimental replicate along with the mean and SEM is represented. (C-F). Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. \*P<0.05, \*\* P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001.



Figure S3. Forskolin Induces Hyperexcitability-Associated Chromatin Changes, and HSV Reactivation that Requires Histone Demethylase (Supplement to Figure 3). (A) SCG neurons were treated with forskolin and immunofluorescence staining was carried out for H3K9me3/S10p, the DNA damage marker  $\gamma$ H2AX and the neuronal marker beta III-tubulin. (B) Quantification of neuronal nuclear staining intensity for H3K9me3 (>150 cells/condition). (C) Quantification of neuronal nuclear staining for  $\gamma$ H2AX. In B and C data are plotted around the median and whiskers represent the 2.5-97.5 percentile range. (D). Western blotting for pS475-AKT, total AKT, pS73-c-Jun and tubulin at 15h post-treatment with the PI3-kinase inhibitor LY294002 (20µM) or forskolin (60 µM) (E). Effect of the LSD1 inhibitors OG-L002 (15µM) and S 2101 (20µM) on forskolinmediated reactivation measured by Us11-GFP positive neurons (F). Effect of the JMJD3 and UTX inhibitor GSK-J4 (2µM) on forskolin-mediated reactivation measured by Us11-GFP positive neurons (G). Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. \*P<0.05, \*\* P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001 (E, F). In E and F individual experimental replicates are shown along with the mean and SEM.



Figure 4. HSV Reactivation Mediated by Forskolin Requires Neuronal Excitability. (A) Latently infected cultures were reactivated with forskolin in the presence of the voltage-gated sodium channel blocker tetrodotoxin (TTX; 1µM) and the number of Us11-GFP positive neurons quantified at 3 days post-reactivation. (B) Latently infected cultures were reactivated with forskolin in the presence of the voltage-gated potassium channel blocker tetraethylammonium (TEA; 10 mM) and the number of Us11-GFP positive neurons quantified at 3 days post-reactivation. (C) Forskolinmediated reactivation in the presence of the HCN channel blockers ZD 7288 (10 M) quantified as the numbers of Us11-GFP positive neurons at 3 days post-reactivation. (D) The effect of ZD 7288 on the HSV lytic gene transcript ICP27 during Phase I reactivation measured at 20h post-forskolin treatment by RT-qPCR. In A-D individual experimental replicates are represented along with the mean and SEM. (E and F) Quantification of the relative nuclear staining for H3K9me3/S10p and □H2AX in SCG neurons at 5h post-forskolin treatment and in the presence of ZD 7288 from >800 cells/condition from two independent experiments. Data are plotted around the mean, with the boxes representing the 25th-75th percentiles and the whiskers the 5st-95th percentiles. Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison (A-D) or twotailed unpaired t-test (E-F). \*P<0.05, \*\* P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. In A-D individual experimental replicates are represented.







Figure 5. HSV Reactivation Triggered by Prolonged Neuronal Hyperexcitability is DLK/JNK Dependent. (A) Latently infected SCG cultures were treated with forskolin or KCI (55mM) for the indicated times followed by wash-out. Reactivation was quantified by number of Us11-GFP positive neurons at 3 days after the initial stimulus was added. (B) Latently infected neurons were placed in tetrodotoxin (TTX; 1 $\mu$ M) for 2 days and the TTX was then washed out. At the time of wash-out the JNK inhibitor SP600125 (20 $\mu$ M) or DLK inhibitor GNE-3511 (4 $\mu$ M) was added. (C) Latently infected neurons were transduced with either control non-targeting shRNA or shRNA targeting DLK for 3 days, then placed in tetrodotoxin (TTX; 1 $\mu$ M) for 2 days post-wash-out. Individual experimental replicates, the mean and SEMs are represented. Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\* P<0.001.





Figure 6. IL-1β Treatment of Sympathetic Neurons Results in Changes Consistent with Heightened Neuronal Excitability. (A) Adult P36 SCG neurons were treated with IL-1<sub>β</sub> (30ng/mL) for 15 hrs and stained for H3K9me3/S10p, yH2AX and beta II-tubulin to mark neurons. (B & C) Quantification of the intensity of H3K9me3/S10p (B) and  $\gamma$ H2AX (C) staining following 15 of IL-1 $\beta$  treatment and in the presence of tetrodotoxin (TTX; 1µM) or anti-IL1 receptor (IL-1R) blocking antibody (2µg/ml). Data are plotted around the median and whiskers represent the 5-95<sup>th</sup> percentiles. (D) Representative images of cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> elevations measured using Fura-2-AM in neurons stimulated with 100 µM acetylcholine either pre-treated with IL-1 $\beta$  for 20 hours or mock treated. As a control the neurons were also treated with lonomycin at the end of the protocol. Bar=100 μm. (E) Representative experiment for cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> elevations in neurons stimulated with 100 µM acetylcholine. Cells were pretreated with IL-1β or vehicle for 20 hours prior to imaging. The plotted values were calculated as a change in fluorescence/initial fluorescence ( $\Delta$ F/F0). Error bars represent SEM (IL-1β treatment, n=58 cells and vehicle control, n=25 cells) (F) Peak cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> elevations normalized to untreated controls in neurons stimulated with 100 µM acetylcholine. Cells were pretreated with IL-1ß (n= 70, wells) or vehicle (n=58, wells) for 20 hours prior to imaging. IL-1R blocking antibody (n=54, wells) was also added. Data points represent individual wells, horizontal line represents mean. Statistical comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison (B-D). \*\*\* P<0.001 \*\*\*\*P<0.0001.



Figure S5. IL-1 $\beta$  Treatment of Mature SCG Neurons Induces Excitability-Associated Histone Post-Translational Modifications (Supplement to Figure 6). Quantification of the nuclear staining intensity in P36 sympathetic neurons for H3K9me3/S10 (A) and  $\gamma$ H2AX (B) following treatment with IL-1 $\beta$  (30ng/mL) from 150 nuclei from two independent experiments. Data are plotted around the median and whiskers represent the 5-95<sup>th</sup> percentile.



**Figure 7. IL-1β-Induced HSV Reactivation is Linked to Heightened Neuronal Excitability and DLK Activation.** (A). Quantification of Us11-GFP expressing neurons following addition of IL-1β to latently infected cultures of mature SCG neurons. (B) Numbers of Us11-GFP positive neurons following addition of forskolin or IL-1β to mature SCG neurons, and in the presence of an IL-1R-blocking antibody (2µg/ml). (C) Quantification of IL-1β induced reactivation in the presence of the voltage gated sodium channel blocker TTX (1µM), the HCN channel blocker ZD 7288 (10µM) and the DLK inhibitor GNE-3511 (4µM). (D) Latently infected SCG neurons were transduced with an shRNA control lentivirus or lentiviruses expressing shRNA against DLK. Three days later IL-1β was added to the cultures and the numbers of GFP-positive neurons quantified at 3-days later. Individual experimental replicates, means and SEMs are represented. Statistical comparisons were made using two-tailed unpaired t-test (A) or a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison (B-D). \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01. End of Chapter 2

## <u>Chapter 3</u>

## The Intersection of Innate Immune Pathways with the Latent Herpes Simplex Virus Genome

Parts of this chapter have been adapted from: Cuddy SR & Cliffe AR. The Intersection of Innate Immune Pathways with the Latent Herpes Simplex Virus Genome. Journal of Virology *in press* (2023)

### **Abstract**

Innate immune responses can impact different stages of viral life cycles. Herpes simplex virus latent infection of neurons and subsequent reactivation provides a unique context for immune responses to intersect with different stages of infection. Here we discuss recent findings linking neuronal innate immune pathways with modulation of latent infection, acting at the time of reactivation and during initial neuronal infection to have a long-term impact on the ability of the virus to reactivate.

#### Infection of neurons in the context of acute replication at the body surface

Herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) is a ubiquitous human pathogen that establishes a latent infection in host peripheral nervous system (PNS) neurons. Host infection typically begins at the mucosal epithelia, in which the virus lytically replicates following an ordered cascade of immediate-early (IE), early (E), and subsequently late (L) gene expression that is stimulated by DNA replication, and ultimately infectious virus is produced. Following lytic replication at the mucosal epithelial layer, HSV infects the innervating distal axons of PNS neurons. Within these neurons, the viral capsid is trafficked to the neuronal cell body and the HSV genome enters the nucleus. HSV infection of PNS neurons can result in a range of outcomes, from proliferative lytic replication to the establishment of a latent infection. Once a latent infection is established, the viral DNA genome associates with cellular histone proteins to generate a heterochromatinized extrachromosomal episome <sup>54,62,65,68</sup>. During latency, lytic gene expression is restricted, whereas the *Latency Associated Transcript (LAT)*, a long noncoding RNA, is abundantly expressed <sup>68,69,380</sup>.

When HSV gains access to peripheral neurons, it does so in the context of acute infection of the mucosal surface where the virus undergoes productive replication in epithelial cells and fibroblasts. This lytic replication prompts a robust innate immune response from both the infected cells and professional immune cells. *In vitro* and *in vivo* models of HSV infection, as well as clinical samples taken from patients (although largely samples from recurrent lesions), have demonstrated that an extensive array of cytokines are released in tissue during mucosal lytic infection, including interferon  $\alpha/\beta$ 

(IFN $\alpha/\beta$ ), interferon  $\gamma$  (IFN $\gamma$ ), and inflammatory cytokines <sup>381</sup>. The response to these innate cytokines by neurons infected with HSV likely impacts the outcome of infection. However, for many of these cytokines, it is unknown how they impact neuronal HSV infection.

There is a strong rationale for understanding how neuronal innate immune pathways affect HSV productive replication as well as the establishment of and reactivation from latency. As highly specialized post-mitotic cells, the peripheral neuronal response during HSV infection is markedly unique. Some studies have suggested that neurons have a muted inflammatory response to key innate immune cytokines like type I IFN <sup>123,126,130</sup>. Whereas type I IFN signaling promotes cell death in many cell types, in neurons type I IFN has the opposite effect. This difference may be attributed to the distinct needs of a non-replenishing cell type <sup>277,382</sup>. Although the neuronal response to viral infection is often subdued compared to other cell types, neurons can sense and respond to immunostimulatory molecules, including inflammatory molecules, such as damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and interleukins <sup>383–385</sup>. Ifnar1, the predominant type I IFN receptor subunit, is expressed in over 90% of neurons within peripheral dorsal root ganglia <sup>386</sup>. Inflammatory cytokines as well as type I & II IFNs can be released from epithelial cells in tissues innervated by axonal termini, myelinating Schwann cells or tissue-resident immune cells along the distal axon, or satellite glia around the soma <sup>344,387,388</sup>. Given the abundance of immune signaling molecules and the differential response to infection even between neuronal subtypes, it is likely that these molecules contribute to heterogeneity in HSV latency.

This heterogeneity during HSV latency is illustrated by the different levels of *LAT* expression, evidence of lytic gene expression prior to latency <sup>389–391</sup>, the subnuclear distribution of viral genomes, and ultimately the ability of individual genomes within a neuron to reactivate <sup>57,84,114,115,392–397</sup>. The lifelong persistence and highly polarized morphology of neurons, diversity of neuronal types and subtypes, and varied exogenous insults have made delineating neuronal innate immune pathways in HSV infection difficult thus far.

### Effects of cytokines on HSV lytic replication in neurons

The exposure of neurons to different cytokines during initial infection of neurons suggests a potential role for innate immunity in modulating the outcome of HSV infection. Cytokines can induce different responses in different cell types, with terminally differentiated cells like neurons likely displaying divergent responses compared to mitotic cells. Neuronal infection with HSV, therefore, presents itself as an exceptional tool for understanding neuron-specific innate immune responses during both acute and prolonged infections. In addition, the extensive cellular structure of neurons means that acute HSV infection of neurons occurs across various tissues and cell types, from epithelial and immune cells at the skin surface to Schwann cells, satellite cells and infiltrating immune cells within peripheral ganglia <sup>398–401</sup>. Throughout both the mucosal epithelia and, importantly, infected PNS ganglia, acute infection is associated with increased inflammatory cytokines, including various interleukins (IL-1, IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10), tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF $\alpha$ ), and type I and type II IFNs <sup>344,381,402</sup>. Elevation of these cytokines can last for months following *in vivo* infection and is associated with

CD8+ cells that persist within infected ganglia, even in the absence of viral replication <sup>403–405</sup>, presumably in response to limited HSV antigen expression during latency <sup>406</sup>. Neurons themselves, however, produce low levels of type I IFN during HSV infection <sup>277</sup>. Therefore, cytokine responses both systemically and within ganglia during acute infection have the potential to affect the initial outcome of HSV neuronal infection and likely play a role in modulating latent infection and reactivation.

Perhaps the most widely studied cytokines are the type I IFNs. Type I IFNs can be released from most cell types, with certain neuronal subtypes considered notable exceptions. Type I IFN expression occurs following the sensing of foreign or misplaced host nucleic acids, including viral genomes, as well as other pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). Type I IFNs are then released and activate the JAK-STAT (Janus kinase-signal transducer and activator of transcription) pathways that mediate transcription of interferon-stimulated genes (ISGs) and activation of cellular processes that restrict viral replication in neighboring cells <sup>407</sup>. Studies investigating type I IFNs in the context of HSV neuronal infection have revealed that they can limit productive replication, promote latency establishment, and restrict reactivation <sup>92,98</sup>.

Intriguingly, an inability to restrict viral replication in the forebrain of certain patients with herpes simplex encephalitis (HSE) has been linked to deficiencies in the toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3)-dependent type I IFN responses <sup>408</sup>. This demonstrates that type I IFN-dependent mechanisms are critical to the human response to HSV infection. In studies using sensory and central nervous system (CNS) differentiated neurons from

patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells, the requirement for the TLR3 signaling pathway is both neuron-intrinsic and specific to CNS neurons, but not sensory neurons <sup>408</sup>. This subtype variability has been attributed to TLR3-dependent basal type I IFN release in CNS neurons. Although these studies come with the slight caveat of somewhat artificial *in vitro* differentiation protocols, they highlight potential neuronal subtype-dependent responses.

In addition to having differential roles in different neuronal subtypes, the neuronal response to IFN differs depending on whether IFN is sensed in the distal axon or soma <sup>409</sup>, although both are sufficient to activate the JAK-STAT pathway and subsequently restrict viral replication during axonal HSV infection <sup>409,410</sup>. However, only type I IFN added to the soma itself can restrict HSV infection in the soma <sup>410</sup>. Intriguingly, following axon-specific type I IFN treatment, levels of phosphorylated STAT1 increase but there is no nuclear translocation of STAT, therefore indicating an axon-specific function that does not depend on the induction of ISG transcription. Instead, axon-specific type I IFN treatment induces local translation in axons <sup>409</sup>. Therefore, neurons have the potential to activate distinct responses depending on whether they receive type I IFN from the periphery or ganglia. Moreover, both type I and II IFNs induce a unique set of ISG expression that appears to be neuron-specific <sup>92</sup>. Together, these studies indicate that neurons have a tightly-controlled and tailored response to infection that likely considers their unique morphology and non-replicating nature. Given that in vivo and de novo infection occurs at the distal axon and reactivation initiates in the soma, the mechanistic outcome of type I IFN responses during initial, acute infection may differ from those

activated during reactivation. The precise impact of timing and localization of IFN responses on entry into latent infection and reactivation are currently undefined.

The full mechanistic role of type I IFN in limiting HSV lytic replication is unknown. Both HSV infection and type I IFN induce a selective antiviral autophagy and autophagic clustering in peripheral neurons and autophagy is considered to be the primary neuronal defense against HSV infection <sup>260,277,411–414</sup>. These autophagic clusters form almost exclusively in neurons that lack viral proteins while retaining viral genomes <sup>413</sup>, a state reminiscent of latency. A conserved autophagy and ubiquitin-dependent receptor, optineuron (OPTN), similarly restricts expression of HSV proteins required for lytic gene expression, namely VP16, which are also targets of autophagy <sup>415</sup>. Following axonal infection, VP16 is trafficked as a tegument protein to the nucleus where it can then act as a viral transactivator <sup>416,417</sup>. VP16 has been found to regulate entry into productive neuronal infection *in vivo*<sup>395</sup> and the absence of nuclear VP16 in neurons, especially following axon-specific infection, is linked to decreased lytic gene expression, thereby promoting entry into a latent infection <sup>394,417</sup>. This raises the possibility that OPTNmediated autophagy restricts the amount of VP16 reaching the neuronal nucleus, which in turn could affect whether the infection becomes productive or latent. However, whether OPTN is linked to autophagy in response to type I IFN is unclear and it is unknown whether OPTN can degrade incoming axonal VP16 before it reaches the nucleus. Precisely how the timing, localization, and viral effectors affect prolonged and latent neuronal HSV infection continues to represent an exciting and pressing question in the field.

The extent to which type I IFNs promote the establishment of latency is also not well understood. During HSV infection, treatment of peripheral neurons with type I IFN infection is sufficient to induce a latent infection and can support the establishment of latency *in vitro* <sup>98,418–420</sup>. A study from our lab showed that type I IFN did not impact latency establishment, but this study included the antiviral drug acyclovir that may lessen the requirement for type I IFN in promoting latency. Moreover, in vivo mutations of STAT1 in neurons demonstrated that HSV can establish a latent infection even in the absence of a functional neuronal IFN response <sup>421</sup>. However, fewer viral genomes were found to reside within ganglia during latency in these mutants <sup>421</sup>. While IFN signaling may support the establishment of a larger latent pool that can later reactivate, possibly by supporting neuronal survival during initial infection, it is likely that multiple factors during neuronal infection, in addition to type I IFN, stimulate a neuronal response that facilitates the establishment of latency <sup>418,419</sup>. Reactivation *in vivo* is more likely to occur in the context where there are a high number of neurons latently infected <sup>422</sup>. Therefore, it is possible that while IFN maintains its antiviral purpose, it may also support a larger accumulation of latent genomes to reactivate at a later time that increases the chances of HSV transmission. However, as noted below, type I IFN also acts to alter the nature of HSV latent infection and prevents reactivation from individual neurons. IFNs clearly represent an important host response that impacts neuronal HSV infection, with nuanced and differential consequences to IFN sensing that reflect the complex morphology and differentiation state of neurons, in addition to the nature of infection itself.

#### Cytokine treatment of neurons can restrict reactivation

Progression from a repressive latent infection to the initiation of viral gene transcription in reactivation relies on activation of host pathways. The reactivation stimuli studied to date have been found to converge on the neuronal stress pathway involving Dual Leucine Zipper Kinase (DLK) mediated activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), which is also involved in the downregulation of mTOR (mammalian target of rapamycin) activity <sup>423</sup>. JNK-mediated reactivation is biphasic <sup>54,57,82,84,85,87</sup>, beginning with an initial Phase I that is associated with a stochastic burst of lytic transcripts from all three gene classes (IE, E, and L), which is independent of viral DNA replication. Following Phase I, Phase II viral gene expression appears to follow the cascade of viral gene expression observed in lytic replication, where late gene expression is dependent on viral DNA replication to culminate in the release of infectious virus <sup>54,84</sup>. Phase II, unlike Phase I gene expression, requires the lytic transactivator VP16 and the activity of histone demethylase enzymes that remove methylated lysine residues <sup>24,54,57,84,87,118</sup>. Studies using in vivo models of HSV reactivation have found that cytokines maintain latency and/or prevent reactivation from occurring. Although not an innate inflammatory cytokine, a role for IFNy release from CD8+ T cells within trigeminal ganglia in the maintenance of latency in vivo highlights the ability of cytokines to limit HSV reactivation <sup>403</sup>. Additional cytokines associated with immune cell infiltration, such as TNF $\alpha$ , CXCL10, and CCL5, are persistently found within latently infected ganglia in humans and potentially support the repression of reactivation <sup>424</sup>.
The use of *in vitro* model systems of HSV latency and reactivation has permitted investigation into the effects of type I IFN and the adaptive immune response associated with type II IFN, specifically on reactivating neurons. Importantly, both cytokine types can act to prevent entry into Phase I of reactivation via mechanisms that are unknown <sup>92,425,426</sup>. In contrast, both cytokines fail to prevent reactivation if added after Phase I has already occurred <sup>92</sup>. The mechanistic role for type I and II IFNs in preventing Phase I reactivation are unknown but clearly warrant further investigation, especially as they could serve therapeutically to prevent entry into the earliest stage of reactivation. In addition, as discussed below, whether they have long-term effects on the later ability of viral genomes to reactivate will be especially important to elucidate. The inability of type I and II IFNs to prevent reactivation during Phase II could result from either the accumulation of viral proteins in Phase II that may either inhibit the downstream effects of interferon or instead relate to the mechanistic role of viral proteins in inhibiting gene expression. For example, type I or II IFN could interfere with host signaling pathways that mediate Phase I gene expression and/or act specifically on viral chromatin during Phase I, which is later remodeled when the virus enters Phase II. Overall, IFNs represent a comprehensive system to continually and actively repress lytic gene transcription throughout latent HSV infection of neurons, though much remains unknown how precisely IFN signaling ultimately interacts with the viral genome to limit reactivation.

#### Impact of neuronal innate immune memory on HSV latent infection

Given the milieu of innate immune signaling molecules present during HSV infection at the mucosa and ganglia, these molecules likely affect the nature of neuronal infection by HSV. There is evidence that HSV latent infection is heterogenous, with different copy numbers of viral genomes per neuron, altered expression levels of the LAT between neurons, and different subnuclear localization patterns of the viral genome <sup>64,115,393,422,427–429</sup>. Similar heterogeneity exists in the ability of viral genomes to reactivate, with only a subpopulation of neurons containing reactivating genomes after a specific stimulus <sup>57,84,87,395–397</sup>. This heterogeneity may result from intrinsic differences in neurons themselves, the outcomes of neuronal responses to reactivation stimuli, or the chromatin state of the latent viral genomes. It is especially interesting and clinically relevant to investigate what the different chromatin states of individual viral genomes are, what constitutes a state more likely of reactivating, and how different types of chromatin form on the latent genome. It is tempting to speculate that the latent HSV genome may have a memory of a previous immune environment that results in different types of chromatin on the genome and an altered ability to reactivate. Innate immune memory is a concept that is most often associated with the adaptive immune responses. However, there is accumulating evidence that cells possess memory of previous innate immune stimulation, often resulting in exacerbated responses to subsequent stimuli. Innate immune memory has largely been studied in immune cells, such as monocyte macrophages and natural killer (NK) cells <sup>430</sup>. Given the long-lived nature of neurons, their ability to respond to innate immune cytokines, and the possibility of this cell type

adapt to previous stimulation, it is also likely that neurons retain memory of previous immune stimulation, which could modify the nature of HSV latent infection.

In vitro models provide a reductionist approach to HSV latent infection that allows the concept of innate immune memory of latent viral genomes to be investigated. Such models enable neuronal exposure to immune molecules at distinct times during infection, allowing the effects of these molecules on latency and reactivation to be quantified. In a recent study, our lab showed that exposure of neurons to type I interferon solely at the time of HSV infection resulted in a more restricted form of HSV latent infection that was less able to undergo reactivation <sup>115</sup>. Notably, reactivation was restricted even though expression of key ISGs had returned to baseline following initial infection, indicating that IFN signaling was no longer occurring. This in vitro model relies on the use of the viral DNA replication inhibitor acyclovir, thereby ensuring that viral genome copy numbers were also equivalent between IFN-treated and untreated neurons. Reactivation was not restricted when neurons were treated with IFN several days prior to infection however, indicating that restriction in this context did not result from changes in the neuronal responses to the reactivation stimulus due to previous IFN exposure <sup>115</sup>. Therefore, the observed effects were due to the inability of viral genomes to express lytic transcripts in response to a reactivation stimulus and indicated a longterm epigenetic change to the viral genomes. In line with these findings, the viral genomes in neurons treated with IFN at the time of infection co-localized with nuclear domains known as promyelocytic leukemia (PML) nuclear bodies (PML-NBs) (which were previously absent from untreated neurons) and depletion of PML prior to infection

restores the ability of viral genomes to reactivate <sup>115</sup>. The impact of immune memory and PML formation in response to cytokine sensing by neurons represents a critical arm of innate immunity that controls HSV infection long past acute infection with appreciable effects on latency and reactivation.

PML-NBs had long been implicated in repressing herpesvirus gene expression <sup>393,431,432</sup>, although prior to this study there was no known role for PML-NBs in HSV latent infection. The mechanism of HSV gene repression by PML-NBs is currently not known, although additional heterochromatin associated proteins including DAXX (death domain associated protein) and ATRX (alpha-thalassemia/mental retardation, X-linked) have been implicated <sup>115,433,434</sup>. Moreover, there's evidence that PML-NBs may promote a particular type of heterochromatin via deposition and maintenance of histone H3 lysine 9 tri-methylation (H3K9me3) <sup>347,435,436</sup>. Hence, it is tempting to speculate that IFN pre-treatment results in association of viral genomes with PML-NBs and subsequent increased enrichment with H3K9me3. However, many questions remain as to why these genomes would be more restricted for reactivation. Importantly, this study demonstrated that viral genomes can possess a memory of previous type I IFN exposure. In the future, it will be especially intriguing to determine how other cytokines and innate immune molecules similarly impact the nature of HSV latency and the ability of the viral genome to reactivate.

#### Innate immune pathways can promote HSV reactivation

Although many cytokines serve to maintain latency or restrict HSV reactivation, the downstream effect of particular cytokines can vary drastically depending on cell-type and the context of cytokine-sensing. Remarkably, IL-1, a key mediator of the inflammatory response, can directly induce reactivation from latently infected peripheral neurons<sup>87</sup>. Monocytes and macrophages are the primary sources of IL-1beta during infection or stress, but IL-1beta is expressed throughout the body and is released in response to inflammasome activation. Furthermore, IL-1alpha is present at high levels in keratinocytes <sup>377,437</sup> and can be released upon cellular damage, including from exposure to ultraviolet light <sup>374,378</sup>. In contrast to other cell types that induce an inflammatory response or anti-viral responses following IL-1 receptor type 1 (IL-1R1) activation <sup>377</sup>, in neurons, IL-1 instead modulates the homeostatic function of neuronal action potential firing, likely to support long-term potentiation and memory formation <sup>142,356,376</sup>. Importantly, IL-1-mediated reactivation was dependent on action potential firing, suggesting that hyperexcitability induced by IL-1 induced HSV reactivation <sup>87</sup>. Additional stimuli that also induce neurons to enter a prolonged hyperactive state, such as forskolin or removal of a tetrodotoxin block, also induce HSV to reactivate from latent infection <sup>87,97</sup>. Therefore, increased action potential firing presents itself as a trigger of HSV reactivation and can be induced by to exposure to inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1.

Mechanistically, both neuronal hyperexcitability and IL-1 treatment result in increased histone phosphorylation, including an increase in histone phosphorylation on

S10 in the context of histone H3 lysine 9 trimethylation (H3K9me3p10)<sup>87</sup>. This same modification, known as a histone methyl/phospho switch, has been detected on viral lytic promoters during Phase I reactivation and is dependent on JNK activation <sup>54</sup>. Therefore, one role for neuronal hyperexcitability in HSV reactivation may be to induce a histone methyl/phospho switch on viral lytic gene promoters. However, it is likely that this alone is not sufficient to induce lytic gene expression and potentially other factors that may be dependent or independent of DLK/JNK signaling are likely required. In addition, there is currently no known mechanistic link between neuronal hyperexcitability and DLK activation. In the context of inflammatory pain, DLK is required for the intrinsic sensory neuron immune response <sup>438</sup> and cytokines are intimately connected with inflammatory pain by mediating nociception <sup>386</sup> as well as altering action potential firing <sup>439</sup>. Therefore, additional physiological and pathological processes may similarly intersect on mechanisms mediated by hyperexcitability that promote HSV reactivation.

Alongside IL-1, IL-6, and TNF $\alpha$  are additional inflammatory cytokines upregulated during reactivation that can promote neuronal hyperexcitability <sup>104,353</sup>. Given the redundant function of many viral proteins and synergistic nature of inflammatory cytokines, it would not be surprising if HSV in fact co-opts multiple immune pathways to facilitate viral gene expression during reactivation. However, conflicting reports about the roles of IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  in reactivation and the lack of significant data on how IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  affect intracellular neuronal pathways during latency and reactivation obscure any considerable consensus whether they in fact support HSV reactivation <sup>440–446</sup>. While together these new findings revealed a novel mechanism by which HSV can manipulate host immune pathways to promote reactivation, significant questions remain about how additional innate immune pathways converge on the viral genome and, importantly, how these pathways seemingly antagonize each other in support of HSV reactivation.

#### **Conclusions and future directions**

These recent advances in HSV virology, immunology, and neuroscience shed light on the complex relationship between innate immunity and HSV reactivation. Given the cell type specific nature of innate immunity, HSV benefits from a delicate balance between the unique type I IFN response and inflammatory cytokine response found only within terminally differentiated and morphologically distinct neurons. In both instances, these signaling molecules support neuronal and host viability while simultaneously promoting HSV persistence, a feature of HSV that is uniquely critical to lifelong latent infections of post-mitotic neurons. While we can speculate about additional proteins and pathways associated with PML-NBs or downstream of IL-1, the synergistic and redundant nature of innate immune pathways likely necessitates virus co-option of additional interacting partners to compensate for or contribute to the innate heterogeneity of neuronal populations and latent infections.

How downstream activation of these host pathways precisely interact with the viral genome to modulate viral gene transcription, especially to modulate the long-term nature of HSV latent infection and during early during reactivation in Phase I, are exciting areas of study that will benefit the field of HSV, epigenetics, and

neuroimmunology alike. The roles of additional host or viral proteins in signaling, transcription, and epigenetic modulation will have to be considered to fully understand this dynamic interaction, including what promotes latency differences between different neurons. Future questions can also address the potential role of intrinsic innate signaling pathways in addition to the extrinsic signaling molecules already described, especially given that IL-1 is associated with intracellular immune signaling molecules such as mitochondrial DNA <sup>291</sup>. When considering therapeutics for HSV infection, an important question will be whether IFN treatment after the establishment of latency or during Phase I significantly contributes to immune memory and affects future reactivation events. The intersection of innate immunity and HSV reactivation is a complex relationship and, in contrast to the notion that viruses serve to primarily inhibit host immunity, HSV has likely evolved nuanced and interesting ways to take advantage the host immune response to increase its ability for transmission.

## **Figures**



**Fig 1.** *Innate immune modulation of HSV latency and reactivation.* During acute infection, type I IFN is released from infected cells and tissue-resident immune cells at the body surface and ganglia. Top: Type I IFN signaling in neurons as they are infected with HSV promotes viral genome is nucleation at promyelocytic leukemia nuclear bodies (PML-NBs) to establish a restrictive latent infection. Bottom: UV exposure, fever, and stress can induce the release of the inflammatory cytokine interleukin-1 (IL-1). In peripheral neurons, IL-1 promotes a hyperexcitable state that results in a global phospho/methyl switch and HSV reactivation that is dependent on dual leucine zipper kinase (DLK) activation.

End of Chapter 3

## <u>Chapter 4</u>

# Co-option of mtDNA-mediated STING Activation by HSV UL12.5 for Reactivation from Latent Infection

Parts of this chapter have been adapted from: Cuddy SR, Krakowiak PA, Flores M, Dochnal SA, Babnis A, and Cliffe AR. Co-option of mtDNA-mediated STING Activation by HSV UL12.5 for Reactivation from Latent Infection. *In prep*. (2023)

#### <u>Abstract</u>

Successful viruses have persisted within human populations due to their capacity to coopt or subvert host innate immune pathways. Both DNA and RNA viruses, including the ubiquitous herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV), encode viral proteins that are targeted to mitochondria and induce mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) stress that is associated with the release of nucleic acids into the cytosol. These cytosolic nucleic acids can be recognized by a pathway mediated by cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (cGAS) and stimulator of interferon genes (STING) that, upon sensing aberrant DNA in the cytosol, trigger a robust antiviral immune response. HSV has been found to encode a protein, UL12.5, that activates the cGAS-STING pathway following depletion of mtDNA and mitochondrial RNA (mtRNA) which consequently restricts lytic viral replication replicating cells. In this study, we investigated the role of UL12.5 in neurons, a terminally differentiated cell-type, and in HSV reactivation, a unique stage of the HSV life cycle in which lytic gene transcription is re-starts following a period of quiescence (latency). Using a primary neuron model of HSV latency as well as *in vivo* studies, we found that UL12.5 has a unique function in neurons that supports the de-repression of lytic gene during the establishment of latency as well as during reactivation. Moreover, direct activation of STING was sufficient to trigger HSV reactivation and supports lytic gene expression early during reactivation. Altogether, these data identify a pro-viral consequence of mtDNA depletion and demonstrate how neuronal STING activation by UL12.5 drives lytic gene expression during reactivation.

#### Introduction

Viruses and their hosts continually antagonize each other in a battle between host immunity and viral persistence. The success of persistent viruses can be attributed to the subversion or co-option of host innate immune pathways mediated by patternrecognition receptors (PRRs) that recognize cytosolic DNA, RNA, or viral proteins. Cytosolic mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) is also recognized by these nucleic acid-sensing pathways, resulting in an antiviral response to control infection. Somewhat paradoxically, flavivirus <sup>291,447</sup>, influenza A virus <sup>448</sup>, herpesvirus <sup>449</sup>, and other highly evolved viruses express proteins that specifically induce mtDNA stress that is associated with mtDNA release and subsequent activation of innate immune pathways. Thus far, it has been difficult to determine how mtDNA stress induced by viruses and its impact on immune pathways contributes to viral persistence, if at all.

Of the PRRs that respond to viral infection and mtDNA, cGAS (cyclic GMP-AMP synthase) and STING (stimulator of interferon genes) mediate a cytosolic DNA-sensing pathway that is one of the most evolutionarily conserved nucleic acid-sensing pathways found in mammals and plays a central role in the cellular response to infection. Upon sensing cytosolic DNA, cGAS dimerizes and produces the secondary messenger 2'-3'- cyclic GMP-AMP (2'-3'-cGAMP) that activates the oligomerization and subsequent activation of STING. Depending on the cell type, STING activation typically leads to an inflammatory response mediated by nuclear factor κB (NF-κB), interferon (IFN) production and upregulation of interferon stimulated genes (ISGs), or activation of c-Jun

N-terminal kinase (JNK). In some cell types, such as neurons, STING activation primarily results in an upregulation of autophagy.

As a virus that has co-evolved with humans, it is not surprising that herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) has concurrently evolved in response to nucleic acid-sensing pathways, including cGAS-STING. The dsDNA genome of HSV encodes many viral proteins that inhibit or modulate nucleic acid sensing pathways in an effort to minimalize their impact on viral replication. During lytic replication, viral gene expression occurs over a defined ordered cascade: viral immediate-early (IE) mRNAs dependent on host and viral transcription factors encode proteins that promote the expression of viral early (E) mRNA, followed by the transcription of viral late (L) genes that are dependent upon viral DNA (vDNA) replication. HSV proteins across gene classes restrict major innate immune pathways, with ICP27, ICP0, and ICP34.5 inhibiting STING signaling during lytic infection <sup>450,451</sup>. The breadth and redundancy of viral proteins from each gene class that either disrupt or inhibit the host immune response to cytosolic DNA underscore the importance of modulating these pathways to promote viral viability. It is therefore puzzling that HSV encodes a protein, UL12.5, that actively induces an innate immune response.

During lytic infection, the clear outcome of expression of UL12.5, a mitochondriatargeted nuclease, is restriction of viral growth. As a truncated isoform of the nuclearresident nuclease UL12, UL12.5 instead localizes to the mitochondria and depletes host mtDNA and mitochondrial RNA (mtRNA) <sup>293,315–318,320</sup>. This depletion is associated with the release of mitochondrial nucleic acids into the cytosol and subsequent activation of cGAS-STING that substantially restricts HSV replication <sup>293,319,321</sup>. However, previous studies on UL12.5 were performed in mitotic cells during lytic infection, not in immunologically-distinct and post-mitotic neurons that harbor latent and/or reactivating genomes. Therefore, we hypothesized that while UL12.5 restricts lytic replication in non-neuronal cells, HSV is evolutionarily conserved to support lytic gene expression specifically in neurons.

HSV engages with host innate immunity throughout its lifecycle, including following acute infection at the mucosal epithelia, wherein the virus can establish a latent infection in peripheral neurons. Periodically, HSV re-initiates lytic gene expression in response to host pathway activation. This reactivation event is biphasic: Phase I consists of a stochastic burst of lytic gene expression from all three gene classes (IE, E, L) independent of vDNA replication while the subsequent Phase II recapitulates the ordered viral gene cascade observed in lytic replication <sup>57,84,85,87,397</sup>. While Phase I may not necessarily progress to Phase II, Phase I represents a critical stage in initiating the reactivation program and progression to Phase II results in the production of infectious virus (full reactivation)<sup>84,397</sup>. Although latency is generally asymptomatic, reactivation can be associated with significant clinical morbidities, including herpes simplex keratitis, encephalitis, and mucosal lesions. The growing evidence for an association between HSV infection and inflammatory neurodegenerative diseases <sup>328–333</sup>, however, suggests a latency may also contribute to a neurodegenerative diseases characterized by inflammation.

The absence of viral proteins during latency necessitates that HSV exploits existing neuronal signaling pathways to initiate and progress reactivation. Several stimuli have been identified that trigger reactivation, including nerve growth factor (NGF) deprivation <sup>51</sup>, DNA damage <sup>452</sup>, and neuronal hyperexcitability <sup>87</sup>, with a notable convergence on the neuronal stress pathway mediated by Dual Leucine Zipper Kinase (DLK) and JNK <sup>339</sup>. Our recent work has identified interleukin-1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ ), a major inflammatory cytokine, in triggering HSV reactivation via hyperexcitability <sup>87</sup>. These findings demonstrate the ability of HSV to co-opt canonical immune pathways to support reactivation from peripheral neurons, as well. Many of these neuronal pathways, including cGAS-STING, have yet to be fully defined in peripheral neurons. Type I and II IFNs have been shown to prevent reactivation or prevent progression to Phase II <sup>92,425</sup>, but interactions between innate immune pathways and HSV reactivation are poorly understood and it is unknown if viral proteins play a role early during Phase I. Therefore, we hypothesized that activation of specifically neuronal cGAS-STING by UL12.5 supports lytic gene expression during HSV reactivation.

We found that while UL12.5 expression does not affect lytic replication in peripheral neurons, UL12.5 expression is essential for optimal viral gene expression during Phase I & Phase II. Moreover, activation of the cGAS-STING pathway compensates for the lack of UL12.5 expression in order to rescue lytic gene expression during Phase I. STING activation is required for lytic gene expression in Phase I and can trigger full reactivation. We there identified UL12.5 as the first viral protein that functions in Phase I gene expression to facilitate exit from latency and subsequently full HSV reactivation. These findings highlight the differential activation of STING pathways in peripheral neurons that promote lytic gene expression in HSV reactivation. Ultimately, we have described a novel mechanism by which HSV utilizes host mtDNA to activate neuron-specific innate immune pathways to promote lytic gene expression during HSV reactivation.

#### <u>Results</u>

#### UL12.5 does not affect lytic replication in peripheral primary neurons.

The conservation of UL12.5 through HSV evolution despite its activation of innate immune pathways implies that UL12.5 confers a benefit to the virus at some point in the viral life cycle. Thus far, the consequences of UL12.5 expression on viral replication have been investigated exclusively in mitotic cells, such as fibroblasts. However, HSV is a neurotropic virus that can undergo lytic replication in neurons as well as establish latent infections that are capable of reactivating. We therefore sought to determine whether UL12.5 was required for lytic replication or latent infection in peripheral neurons. To this end, we isolated primary neurons isolated from the superior cervical ganglia (SCG) of postnatal mice and infected them with virus lacking UL12.5 expression. Because UL12.5 is co-linear with the essential UL12 open-reading frame (ORF), we used the previously described KOS-UL98 virus, in which the entire UL12 ORF is replaced with UL98<sup>319</sup>, an ortholog from cytomegalovirus that maintains the alkaline nuclease function of UL12 but prevents expression of UL12.5<sup>453</sup>. Compared to the control virus KOS-SPA, we found no difference in viral replication in primary neurons based on assays for both infectious virus and vDNA replication (Figure 1A & B). This is in contrast to what we observed in primary murine dermal fibroblasts (DFs) isolated from the same mice, where the KOS-UL98 virus replicated to higher levels than the wild-type KOS-SPA virus (Figure 1C). Therefore, UL12.5 is neither detrimental nor required for HSV replication in peripheral neurons.

The absence of a discernible replication phenotype for HSV in neurons compared to DFs raised the possibility that UL12.5 functions differently in neurons. To confirm that the main function of UL12.5, to deplete mtDNA and mtRNA, is maintained during lytic infection of peripheral neurons, we used qPCR and RT-qPCR to evaluate levels of mitochondrial transcripts following infection with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. Importantly, we found that by 12 hours post-infection both mtDNA and mtRNA were significantly decreased in peripheral neurons when infected with virus expressing UL12.5 (Figure 1D & E). Therefore, UL12.5 mediates mtDNA and mtRNA depletion in peripheral neurons in a manner similar to non-neuronal cell types.

In contrast to replicating cells, such as epithelial cells and fibroblasts, neurons are reported to rely on autophagy rather than release type I IFN during neuronal HSV infection. While UL12.5 expression is typically associated with activation of innate immune pathways that results in an IFN response, activation of these pathways in neurons may be restricted or severely modified. To determine whether innate immune pathway activation occurs in neurons downstream of UL12.5 expression, primary neurons were transduced with lentiviral plasmids expressing either PGK-UL12.5-SPA. Neurons expressing PGK-UL12.5-SPA displayed a marked increase in STING staining intensity and localization with TGN46, a Golgi maker (Figure 1F), suggesting that UL12.5 expression alone is sufficient to activate innate immune pathways in peripheral neurons. Therefore, UL12.5 is expressed during lytic infection of neurons and can activate innate sensing pathways, but this does not result in an induction of type I IFN transcription and neither restricts or promote HSV lytic replication.

# UL12.5 supports initial de-repression of lytic HSV genes following *in vivo* infection.

Although UL12.5 had no significant role in lytic infection of peripheral neurons, we hypothesized that UL12.5 may instead be supporting another phase of the HSV life cycle specific to neurons, namely the establishment of or reactivation from a latent infection. To investigate the role of UL12.5 in the establishment of latency, we first performed in vivo infection with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 via the ocular route, which results in an acute infection in peripheral ganglia followed by the establishment of a latent infection. After latency had been established 28 days post-infection, the trigeminal ganglia (TG) were collected from infected mice and viral genome copy numbers per ganglia was determined by qPCR. Interestingly, we found that KOS-UL98infected TG had significantly smaller pool of viral genomes at latency compared to those infected with KOS-SPA (Figure 2A). This experiment was repeated using the same experimental paradigm with additional UL12.5 mutants, F/L and Rescue. While not significant, the results are trending towards a significant difference between F/L and Rescue, which may be attributed to low levels of UL12.5 expression that is observed in lytic infection with this mutant (Figure 2B). The F/L strain contains mutations on the two potential transcriptional start sites for UL12.5 that are associated with reduced expression of UL12.5 during lytic infection <sup>319</sup>. Therefore, UL12.5 expression supports the establishment of a latency in vivo by promoting a larger pool of latent viral genomes.

Prior to the establishment of latency in peripheral neurons *in vivo*, the viral genome undergoes an initial repression of lytic gene transcription early during infection that promotes a state of latency <sup>389</sup>. However, this initial repression can be overcome to drive lytic gene transcription during acute infection, resulting in low levels of infectious virus in TG for several days prior to the establishment of latency <sup>390,391,454</sup>. This is likely mediated in response to acute replication at the body surface and unknown communication mechanisms with neurons to promote lytic gene expression. We therefore hypothesized that UL12.5 expands the pool of latent genomes by promoting the de-repression of viral genomes early during neuronal infection that results in increased lytic replication and subsequently more viral dissemination throughout the TG. To investigate the effect of UL12.5 in lytic gene expression during the establishment of latency in vivo, we again infected mice via ocular scarification with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 and measured lytic and latent RNA transcripts in TG early during infection. qPCR analysis of viral transcripts showed that lytic viral gene expression, measured by ICP17 and VP16 mRNA, was decreased in TG in the absence of UL12.5 expression throughout early infection with KOS-UL98 (Figure 2C & D). In contrast, *latency associated transcript (LAT)*, a long noncoding RNA highly expressed during latency, was increased in mice infected with KOS-UL98 (Figure 2E). Thus, UL12.5 supports the initial de-repression of lytic genes early during infection *in vivo*, allowing for increased viral dissemination throughout the TG and the establishment of a larger latent pool of genomes that can reactivate.

#### UL12.5 is required for optimal lytic gene expression during HSV reactivation.

Given that the viral genome undergoes de-repression to facilitate lytic gene expression during HSV reactivation, we hypothesized that UL12.5 may support lytic gene transcription and viral replication in reactivation *in vitro*. To investigate the role of UL12.5 in HSV reactivation, we isolated primary neurons from SCGs of postnatal mice and established latent infections using acyclovir (ACV) with either KOS-UL98 or KOS-SPA. Although equivalent amount of KOS-UL98 and KOS-SPA vDNA were present in neurons during latency, vDNA replication following reactivation triggered by PI3K inhibitor LY294002 (LY) was decreased in KOS-UL98-infected neurons by 60 hours post-trigger (Figure 1A). In agreement with these data, we observed that KOS-UL98 remarkably was unable to efficiently expression viral lytic genes through both Phase I and Phase II from across all gene classes following addition of LY: *ICP27* (IE), *UL30* (E), and *gC* (L) (Figure 3B-D).

To confirm the requirement of UL12.5 for lytic gene expression during Phase I of reactivation, we assessed reactivation from peripheral neurons using two additional HSV UL12.5 mutant viruses. Both F/L and AN-1 (*ICP6:lacz* insertion into the *UL12* ORF) displayed decreased lytic gene expression analysis during Phase I compared to their respective controls, Rescue and WT KOS, when measured by RT-qPCR (Figure 3E & F). These results place UL12.5 as a viral protein central to the optimal expression of lytic genes during Phase I and Phase II and identifies UL12.5 as the first viral protein known to mediate Phase I gene expression.

#### UL12.5 is expressed early during Phase I of reactivation

Previous reports hypothesized that protein synthesis is not required for lytic gene expression in Phase I <sup>84</sup>. However, given that UL12.5 expression is required for lytic gene expression in Phase I, we hypothesized that functional UL12.5 protein is required for Phase I. To resolve our observation that lytic gene expression in Phase I requires UL12.5 expression and determine whether UL12.5 synthesis may be required for Phase I, primary neurons were latently infected with Stayput-GFP and reactivated with LY, LY and cycloheximide (CHX) (0hrs), or LY with CHX added 10 hours later (10hrs). Using RT-qPCR to measure viral transcripts, we confirmed that protein synthesis is not required in Phase I 10hrs post-trigger, but found that inhibition of protein synthesis by CHX at the start of reactivation (0hrs) does in fact restrict Phase I lytic gene expression (Figure 4A & B). These experiments show that a role for viral protein synthesis, including UL12.5, can no longer be ruled out in promoting Phase I gene expression.

Since UL12.5 depletes mtDNA and mtRNA during lytic infection of peripheral neurons, we hypothesized that UL12.5 would retain this function and deplete mtDNA during reactivation. Following a latent infection of neurons with Stayput-GFP, we triggered reactivation using LY and quantified mtDNA (*mtDLoop1*) transcripts. qPCR revealed that mtDNA were significantly decreased by end of Phase I, suggesting that mtDNA depletion is in fact occurring (Figure 4C). It is important to note that these transcripts are harvested from bulk samples in which many neurons are not infected and not all infected neurons reactivate in response to a single stimulus. The impact of

mtDNA depletion by the end of Phase I in those neurons undergoing reactivation may therefore be more appreciable than what is detected.

To confirm that UL12.5 was expressed in Phase I, we sought to detect UL12.5 expression using RT-qPCR immediately following the initiation of reactivation. Using primary neurons latently infected with Stayput-GFP, we measured viral transcripts of UL12.5 and UL12 following the addition of LY as a reactivation trigger. Given the collinearity of UL12 and UL12.5, we measured transcripts using primers exclusive to UL12 sequences (UL12) and primers that measured colinear sequences (UL12.5). We detected a significant increase in UL12.5, but not UL12 transcripts, indicating that UL12.5 is selectively upregulated by 3 hours post-trigger (Figure 4D & E). These results demonstrate that mtDNA depletion occurs throughout Phase I and may be attributed to UL12.5 function within the first 10 hours of reactivation.

#### STING activation promotes lytic gene expression during Phase I

It is well-established that UL12.5 expression results in the downstream activation of nucleic acid-sensing pathways, most notably cGAS-STING. STING activation in peripheral neurons in the context of injury has recently been shown to result in axon regeneration <sup>286</sup>, but the ultimate downstream consequences of cGAS-STING activation in neurons in the context of infection is largely undescribed. When considering the potential functional contribution of UL12.5 that supports lytic gene expression in Phase I, we therefore hypothesized that activation of cGAS-STING by UL12.5 indeed supports lytic gene transcription during Phase I. To test whether cGAS-STING activation

supports HSV reactivation, we tested various cGAS-STING agonists as triggers of reactivation for peripheral neurons latently infected with Stayput-GFP. The GFP tag on the late viral protein US11 allows for the visualization of individual neurons reactivating and undergoing full reactivation. Incredibly, agonists for both cGAS (ISD) and STING (DMXAA, Poly(dA-dT)/LyoVec, ADU-S100) triggered reactivation when using GFP fluorescence as a readout for full reactivation (Figure 5A-D). While the various cGAS-STING agonists induced varying degrees of reactivation, likely due to differences in activation mechanism, DMXAA induced comparable levels of reactivation to the well-established trigger LY. Therefore, activation of the cGAS-STING nucleic acid-sensing pathway is sufficient to initiate viral gene transcription and reactivation.

Activation of DLK and its downstream mediator JNK are critical steps in reactivation associated with numerous triggers *in vitro*. In order to determine whether DLK activation was required during DMXAA-mediated reactivation, we treated neurons latently infected with Stayput-GFP with DMXAA or DMXAA and the DLK inhibitor GNE-3511 (Figure 5E). Using GFP fluorescence as a readout for reactivation, GNE-3511 blocked reactivation induced by DMXAA. This suggests that HSV reactivation downstream of cGAS-STING activation is reliant in DLK activation.

Given that STING activation triggers HSV reactivation and is the primary result of UL12.5 expression, we hypothesized that STING activation by DMXAA will rescue lytic gene expression during Phase I in virus lacking UL12.5 expression. To test this hypothesis, we first established a latent infection in peripheral neurons *in vitro* with

either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. After the establishment of latency, neurons were treated with LY alone, DMXAA alone, or LY followed by DMXAA 2.5 hours later (Figure 5F). Using RT-qPCR to measure viral transcripts, we found that LY nor DMXAA alone was sufficient to induce lytic gene expression in KOS-UL98-infected neurons that was equivalent to reactivating KOS-SPA genomes following LY. However, when DMXAA was added 2.5 hours after LY treatment, lytic gene expression recovered relative to levels in KOS-SPA-infected neurons. Therefore, direct activation of STING facilitates lytic gene expression in Phase I even in the absence of UL12.5, suggesting that UL12.5 serves to induce lytic gene expression via STING activation.

To confirm the role of STING in Phase I lytic gene expression, we reactivated Stayput-GFP from latently infected peripheral neurons using LY in the presence of a robust STING inhibitor, H-151 (Figure 5G). Using RT-qPCR to evaluate lytic gene expression during Phase I, we found that STING inhibition significantly reduced the expression of lytic transcripts during Phase I. Although somewhat paradoxical, these data demonstrate that STING activation by UL12.5 during Phase I facilitates lytic gene expression and is therefore critical to HSV reactivation.

#### **Discussion**

In addition to their role in host metabolism, mitochondria are increasingly appreciated for their role in coordinating innate immunity as central signaling hubs for nucleic acid-sensing pathways. It is puzzling, then, that both DNA and RNA viruses encode viral proteins that are known only to induce mtDNA stress, a process closely associated with mtDNA release and activation of innate immune pathways. While these virus-mitochondria interactions often result in activation of nucleic acid-sensing pathways and subsequent restriction of viral replication, we found that the HSV protein UL12.5 re-purposes activation of the innate immune pathway mediated by STING and takes advantage of the downstream consequences to promote lytic gene expression in reactivation from neurons. Moreover, we identify UL12.5 as the only known HSV protein to facilitate lytic gene expression during Phase I of reactivation as well as the only viral protein known to promote viral gene expression exclusively in reaction. The combined requirement of JNK and STING activation early in HSV reactivation suggests that reactivation is more complex than initially considered and is derived, at least in part. from the neurotropism of HSV latency. Importantly, these results also highlight how STING pathway activation within terminally differentiated and post-mitotic neurons can be specifically targeted and subverted by HSV.

Our results show that HSV expresses a protein that demonstrate cell typespecific behaviors, even at the expense of certain outcomes in others. The life cycle of HSV necessitates that the virus continually infects multiple different cell types. Therefore, HSV must constantly balance the need to inhibit innate immunity to support lytic replication in epithelial cells while subsequently utilizing neuronal signaling pathways to initiate reactivation. Previous reports on UL12.5 clearly demonstrate that the only known function of UL12.5 is to activate innate immune pathways that restrict lytic replication <sup>293,319,321</sup>. Depending on the cell type infected, UL12.5 was shown to preferentially activated cGAS-STING, likely through mtDNA release into the cytosol, in highly replicative cell lines <sup>293</sup>. In more specialized cells lines, such as THP-1 cells that are highly sensitive to cytosolic RNA, UL12.5 activates RNA-sensing pathways mediated by RIG-I after mtRNA transcripts are generated by RNA Pol3 and mtDNA <sup>321</sup>. These previous reports hinted at the cell type-specific consequences of UL12.5, though the restriction of viral growth is the same in either case. We show that in neurons UL12.5 expression promotes the expression of lytic genes during reactivation *in vitro* as well as following *de novo* TG infection *in vivo*. UL12.5 expression has been shown to disrupt mitochondrial membrane potential and ATP production, suggesting that UL12.5 may activate pathways in addition to nucleic acid-sensing pathways <sup>320</sup>, but the extent to which these pathways are activated and their relevance to viral viability are unknown. Therefore, UL12.5 is maintained in the HSV genome to provide a benefit to HSV that is specific to neurons. It will be important to determine if and how activation of additional nucleic acid-sensing, metabolic, and other intrinsic pathways are affected by UL12.5 or other viral proteins. HSV proteins, particularly those that engage with innate immunity, will also have to be considered across the spectrum of cell types that permit HSV infection to account for functional nuances between host cells, particularly in the context of infection in vivo.

The establishment of latency in vivo is a dynamic process involving a combination of host and viral signaling pathways that function in the context of a systemic immune response to infection. Following initial infection at the mucosal epithelia, the HSV genome is trafficked along the axon until reaching the neuronal nucleus within the soma residing in the TG<sup>455</sup>. TG infection *in vivo* initially leads to a silent infection that resembles latency in which the incoming viral genome is silenced <sup>389</sup>. Subsequent to this repression, the viral genome can be de-repressed in the presence of the viral transactivator VP16; when more VP16 is present, the genome is more likely to undergo lytic transcription and enter lytic replication prior to the establishment of latency in vivo <sup>389</sup>. Our findings show that UL12.5 similarly functions to promote lytic gene expression early in TG infection in vivo. Given that UL12.5 can be associated with the HSV tegument that is trafficked to the nucleus during initial infection and we observed VP16 expression was dependent on UL12.5 during reactivation in *vitro*, it is possible that UL12.5 supports VP16 expression during initial TG infection *in* vivo to drive more lytic replication that ultimately establishes a larger latent pool of HSV genomes. Interestingly, it is hypothesized that IFN released from neighboring cells promotes the establishment of a larger pool of HSV genomes in neurons by inhibiting neuronal cell death during initial infection <sup>418,419</sup>. The larger pool of latent genomes in the TG is considered to support HSV persistence as genomes are more likely to reactivate when more TG neurons are infected <sup>422</sup>. IFN sensing at the time of infection has also been show to induce a form of immune memory that restricts the ability of HSV to reactivate later <sup>115</sup>. It is possible, therefore, that early expression of UL12.5 may similarly play a role in the establishment of latency that affects the ability of individual

viral genomes to reactivate. While certain cytokines like IFNs are sufficient to induce latency *in vitro* <sup>98</sup>, the transient mechanisms promoting latency as well as those prolonged systems that maintain latency *in vivo* are likely multifaceted. It will be important to delineate how activation of pathways downstream of UL12.5, both in neurons and other cells in the surrounding tissue, converge on the viral genome and the ultimate effect these pathways have on latency and reactivation.

Previous work from our lab and others have demonstrated that HSV relies on host signaling pathways to trigger HSV reactivation in the absence of viral proteins during latency <sup>84,395</sup>. Activation of the neuronal stress pathway mediated by DLK and JNK is an essential step in HSV reactivation across diverse triggers of reactivation, including reactivation mediated by IL-1 sensing <sup>87,339</sup>. However, the signaling pathways mediating early transcriptional events in Phase I, including the role of JNK signaling in those events, is unclear. Our findings that UL12.5 expression and STING activation are required for optimal lytic gene expression suggest that in addition to JNK activation, STING activation by UL12.5 similarly represents a critical step early in HSV reactivation. Moreover, the block of DMXAA-mediated reactivation with a DLK inhibitor suggests that the downstream events stimulating lytic gene expression by STING activation similarly rely on DLK and JNK activation. This places STING activation in a unique position in which JNK, in this case activated via PI3K inhibition by LY, must first stimulate expression of UL12.5 to activate STING and then STING subsequently relies on JNK activation for further upregulation of lytic HSV genes in Phase I. Although we show that additional agonists of cGAS-STING can trigger reactivation in vitro, it will be important to determine whether off-target effects of DMXAA and whether those contribute to lytic gene expression. In light of this and that lytic gene expression in KOS-UL98 reactivation is rescued with DMXAA only when it is added 2.5 hours after LY, an appreciable pattern of combined host and viral signaling pathways activation emerges that drive lytic gene expression. Although our understanding of how both JNK and STING engage with the viral genome, particularly in the context of HSV reactivation, is relatively unknown, our findings add to the complexity of signaling mechanisms that mediate an escape from latency and provide the first known example of a viral protein integrating itself within host pathways to facilitate lytic gene expression early during Phase I.

The timing of viral gene expression appears to be crucial to the progression of Phase I and ultimately Phase II. Previous studies have demonstrated that IFN is sufficient to prevent reactivation when added prior to Phase I, but does not prevent reactivation when added at the end of Phase I, likely because viral proteins are present to restrict significant effects of IFN <sup>92,425,426</sup>. In activating STING within the first few hours of Phase I, HSV must account for viral proteins like ICP27 that can inhibit STING <sup>450</sup> and are similarly expressed to high levels early during Phase I <sup>84</sup>. When Phase I was initially characterized, the authors concluded that viral protein synthesis was not required for Phase I lytic gene expression because CHX did not prevent lytic gene expression when added 10 hours post-trigger <sup>84</sup>. After confirming these findings, however, we found that when CHX was added at the same time as LY, lytic gene expression in Phase I was not affected. Given that we found UL12.5 expression precedes peak lytic gene expression

in Phase I and UL12.5 is expressed by 3 hours post-trigger, UL12.5 therefore may function to support reactivation within the first 10 hours of reactivation. In a study from our lab, we observed that following neuronal hyperexcitability, HSV reactivation is associated with two distinct waves of a histone phospho/methyl switch that can rapidly induce lytic gene expression <sup>87</sup>. The first wave was ~5 hours post-trigger while the second wave was when lytic gene expression peaks during Phase I at ~20 hours posttrigger. This leaves open the possibility that following a trigger, UL12.5 is either transcribed as a result of this phospho/methyl switch or activates the switch to induce broader lytic gene expression. The rapid induction of lytic gene expression we observed during Phase I due to STING may be attributed to rapid changes in the viral epigenome, potentially via a phospho/methyl switch on viral lytic promoters by IKKα from the NF-κB pathway <sup>456</sup>, recruitment of transcription or pioneer factors, such as JNK or c-Jun, or activation of other pathways that promote chromatin modifications, such as DNA repair pathways associated with reactivation <sup>105</sup>. Exactly where UL12.5 expression and function fit within these first hours of reactivation will have to be determined in order to better understand the sequential events leading to Phase I and Phase II.

HSV reactivation has evolved in direct response to the neuronal signaling pathways that consider the highly specific needs of a post-mitotic and morphologically distinct cell type, particularly in the context of innate immunity. During *de novo* neuronal HSV infection, STING-mediated upregulation of autophagy is considered to be the primary intracellular mechanisms by which neurons control HSV replication <sup>277,411,412,414</sup>. Induction of robust immune response, including an inflammatory or IFN response, by

neuronal STING in HSV infection is notably lacking <sup>277</sup>, suggesting that neuronal STING activation is considerably different compared to other infected cell types. This could be expected given that the downstream consequences of STING activation vary by cell type and neurons likely avoid potentially damaging inflammation as a terminally differentiated cell. It is striking, however, that HSV activates STING to support lytic gene expression during reactivation. Apart from an upregulation of autophagy, the breadth of consequences from STING activation in peripheral neurons during infection are largely unknown. Reports showing that STING activation in peripheral neurons following injury results in upregulation of genes associated with axon regeneration <sup>286</sup> and that STING activation plays a role in nociception <sup>285</sup> indicate that neuronal STING activation is not exclusively associated with an antiviral response. While lytic infection occurs in the presence of cytokines, including inflammatory molecules and IFN, and across multiple tissues in vivo <sup>381,398</sup>, Phase I is much more immunologically silent, as it is restrained exclusively to the soma and lacks the major inflammatory responses observed in acute infection. Moreover, neurons have distinct transcriptional profiles after sensing IFN compared with other cells <sup>92</sup> and mtDNA has been shown to induce unique ISG expression profiles that support DNA damage repair <sup>325</sup>. Therefore, it is possible that HSV relies on a non-immunostimulatory activation of STING by mtDNA to promote lytic HSV gene expression during reactivation. The scale and impact of neuronal STING activation during infection is not yet known, but our results show that HSV has evolved to highjack a very specific niche within the finely tuned and neuron-specific cGAS-STING pathway.

Our findings further substantiate that model that HSV highjacks neuronal pathways that are canonically immune to support reactivation from peripheral neurons. As a cell type that has limited an immunological response to HSV infection and, in fact, utilizes IFN signaling to withstand infection, neurons provide the ideal repository for latent viral genomes. Moreover, it is clear that while mtDNA is typically associated with an antiviral response to infection, HSV has co-opted mtDNA and host nucleic acidsensing mechanisms to facilitate lytic gene expression during reactivation. The continued requirement of JNK activation alongside UL12.5-mediated activation of STING during Phase I clearly indicates that the initial events triggering the entry out of latency are more incredibly complex and warrant further investigation. The temporal kinetics and interactions between the JNK and STING pathways will need to be elucidated, under both homeostatic and infection conditions, in order to better understand how neurons respond to reactivation following latency and how HSV manipulates these hose pathways to promote viral persistence. STING activation as a trigger of reactivation suggests that HSV has evolved to detect the presence of other pathogens during latency, suggesting that reactivation in this context is in response to sensing that the host neuron is in danger. It will also be important to delineate any additional interacting partners or downstream mediators that are unique to neuronal signaling pathways. While our findings represent one example of mtDNA-induced signaling that supports viral replication, and future work will have to determine whether additional mitochondrial factors, such as mitochondrial membrane potential, affect viral replication and how cell type-specific pathways contribute to viral persistence.

### **Figures**



**Figure 1. UL12.5 does not affect lytic replication peripheral primary neurons.** (A-B) Titers of infectious virus and vDNA copy number measured by qPCR 24 hours after infection of primary sympathetic neurons with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. (C) Titers of infectious virus 24 hours after infection of dermal fibroblasts with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. (D-E) Relative abundance of *mtDLoop1* mtDNA and *mtCOX2* mtRNA transcripts by qPCR and RT-aPCR 12 hours after infection with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. (F) Representative immunofluorescence images of STING and TGN46 following 3-day transduction with PGK-UL12.5-SPA; 60x. All data are plotted as biological replicates from three independent experiments; shown as mean +/- standard errors of the mean (SEM). Shapiro-Wilk normality test; Mann-Whitney test between conditions; \*\*, p<0.01.



**Figure 2. UL12.5 supports initial de-repression of lytic HSV genes following** *in vivo* **infection.** (A) Quantification of vDNA by qPCR of *ICP8* transcripts in mouse trigeminal ganglia during latency following ocular infection with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. (B) Quantification of vDNA by qPCR of *ICP8* transcripts in mouse trigeminal ganglia during latency following ocular infection with either F/L or Rescue. (C-E) Quantification lytic and latent viral transcripts by RT-qPCR during the establishment of latency with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. Data plotted are as biological replicates from three independent experiments +/-SEM or mean. Shapiro-Wilk normality test; Mann-Whitney test or two-way ANOVA; \*\*p<0.05, \* p<0.01.


AN-1

Rescue

F/L

**Figure 3. UL12.5 is required for optimal lytic gene expression during HSV reactivation.** (A) Quantification of vDNA by qPCR of *ICP8* transcripts during latency (0hrs) and full reactivation (60hrs) of KOS-SPA and KOS-UL98 after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M) in the presence of WAY-150168, which prevents cell-to-cell spread. (B-D) Quantification of KOS-SPA and KOS-UL98 reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* (IE), *UL30* (E), and *gC* (L) mRNA transcripts at latency and 20hrs and 60hrs after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M) in the presence of WAY-150168. (E) Quantification of F/L and Rescue reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* mRNA transcripts of 20 hours after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M) to latent neurons in the presence of WAY-150168. (F) Quantification of AN-1 and WT KOS reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* mRNA transcripts of 20 hours after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M) to latent neurons in the presence of WAY-150168. (F) Quantification of AN-1 and WT KOS reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* mRNA transcripts of 20 hours after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M) to latent neurons in the presence of WAY-150168. (F) Quantification of AN-1 and WT KOS reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* mRNA transcripts of 20 hours after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M) to latent neurons in the presence of WAY-150168. All data are plotted as biological replicates



**Figure 4. UL12.5 is expressed early during Phase I of HSV reactivation.** (A-B) Quantification of Stayput-GFP reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* and *gC* mRNA transcripts after treatment of with LY ( $20\mu$ M) alone, LY ( $20\mu$ M) + CHX ( $10 \mu$ g/mL), or LY ( $20\mu$ M) with CHX ( $10 \mu$ g/mL) added 10 hours post-LY. (C) Relative abundance of *mtDLoop1* mtDNA transcripts in primary neuron cultures at latency (Mock) and after treatment with LY ( $20\mu$ M). (D-E) Quantification of Stayput-GFP reactivation by RT-qPCR of *UL12.5* and *UL12* mRNA transcripts after treatment of with LY ( $20\mu$ M). All data are plotted as biological replicates from three independent experiments; shown as mean +/- SEM. Shapiro-Wilk normality test; Mann-Whitney test or student's t-test; \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001.



**Figure 5. STING activation promotes lytic gene expression during Phase I.** (A-D) Reactivation from latency is quantified by Us11-GFP expression neurons after addition of LY (20 $\mu$ M), DMXAA (50  $\mu$ g/mL), Poly(dA-dT)/LyoVec (5  $\mu$ g/mL), ADU-S100 (10  $\mu$ g/mL), or ISD (5 $\mu$ g/mL). (E) Number of Stayput-GFP-infected neurons expressing GFP 2 days post-treatment with LY (20  $\mu$ M), DMXAA (50  $\mu$ g/mL), or DMXAA (50  $\mu$ g/mL) + GNE-3511 (4  $\mu$ M). (F) Quantification of KOS-SPA and KOS-UL98 reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* mRNA transcripts after treatment with LY (20 $\mu$ M), DMXAA (50  $\mu$ g/mL), or LY (20  $\mu$ M) with DMXAA (50  $\mu$ g/mL) added 2.5hrs after LY. (G) Quantification of Stayput-GFP reactivation by RT-qPCR of *ICP27* and *gC* mRNA transcripts after treatment with LY (20 $\mu$ M) or LY (20 $\mu$ M) + H-151 (5  $\mu$ M). All data are plotted as biological replicates from three independent experiments; shown as mean +/- SEM. Shapiro-Wilk normality test; Mann-Whitney test or student's t-test; \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.001. End of Chapter 4

## Chapter 5

UL12.5 can Activate MAVS-Mediated Pathways That Restrict HSV Growth

## <u>Abstract</u>

The Herpes simplex virus-1 (HSV) protein UL12.5 is well-described in its ability to deplete host mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) and RNA (mtRNA). mtDNA-depletion by UL12.5 is associated with mitochondrial stress that results in the release of mitochondrial nucleic acids into the cytosol. These nucleic acids ultimately activate DNA-sensing pathway mediated by cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (cGAS) and stimulator of interferon genes (STING) and RNA-sensing pathway activated by retinoic acid-inducible gene I (RIG-I) following RNA Pol3 reception of mtDNA to restrict viral replication as a result of UL12.5 is unknown and it is unclear whether mtRNA can be sensed directly as a result of UL12.5 expression. In this study, we show that UL12.5 expression results in activation of mitochondrial antiviral-signaling protein (MAVS), but not RNA Pol3 to restrict lytic replication. Therefore, activation of the RNA-sensing pathways mediated by MAVS may directly sense mtRNA to trigger an immune response.

### Introduction

The only known function of the HSV protein UL12.5 is the depletion of both mtDNA and mtRNA during both lytic infection as well as reactivation from peripheral neurons. Recently, UL12.5 was shown to induce the release of mtDNA via bursting endosomes that associated with cGAS <sup>301</sup> and mtDNA transcripts have been detected in the cytosol following UL12.5 expression <sup>321</sup>. Ultimately, activation of the cGAS-STING pathway is largely considered the primary mechanism by which UL12.5 restricts lytic viral growth <sup>293</sup>. However, Berry et al demonstrated that while UL12.5 may induce the release of mtDNA into the cytosol, RNA transcripts can be generated from the mtDNA and subsequently activate the RNA-sensing pathway mediated by retinoic acid-inducible gene 1 (RIG-I) <sup>321</sup>. Although these experiments were performed in cells with a high reliance RNA Pol3, they show it is possible to activate RNA-sensing pathways following UL12.5 is not known.

The release of mtRNA directly from mitochondrial has not been considered a major contributing factor to the immune pathway activation induced by UL12.5. However, mtRNA is sufficient to trigger innate immunity <sup>457</sup> and mtRNA is being increasingly appreciated as an important immunostimulatory molecule in response to viral infection <sup>458</sup>. The depletion of mtRNA by UL12.5 is too rapid to be attributed to defects in translation <sup>316</sup>, suggesting that they may instead be targeted directly or indirectly by UL12.5. The mitochondrial-resident nucleases, endonuclease G (ENDOG) and exonuclease G (EXOG), contribute to the depletion of mtDNA and have been

shown to exhibit some RNase activity <sup>323,324</sup>. Therefore, we hypothesized that mtRNA may directly activate cytosolic RNA-sensors, such as RIG-I or melanoma differentiation-associated protein 5 (MDA5).

RIG-I recognizes short double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) while MDA5 senses relatively longer dsRNA <sup>459</sup>, but the length of mtRNA species generated by UL12.5, if any, is unknown. Regardless, RIG-I and MDA5 are essential mediators of cytosolic RNA-sensing and converge on major signaling protein mitochondrial antiviral-signaling protein (MAVS). Upon activation, MAVS can activate an inflammatory response via NFkB or IFN response via a TBK1 complex <sup>460</sup>, suggesting that MAVS activation might contribute to the TBK1 activation observed downstream of UL12.5.

To further investigate the impact of UL12.5 in lytic replication, we sought to characterize additional downstream nucleic acid-sensing pathways that can be activated by UL12.5 expression during lytic replication. Using a human cell line reported to lack a functional cGAS-STING pathway, we show that UL12.5 expression restricts viral growth through a mechanism independent of DNA-sensing mediated by cGAS-STING. Furthermore, we demonstrate that UL12.5 mediates mtRNA depletion during lytic infection of human cells and that activation of the RNA-sensing pathway mediated by MAVS contributed to the growth restriction phenotype we observe. Ultimately, this study suggests that UL12.5 expression may be associated with activation of the MAVS-mediated RNA-sensing pathway and that this is sufficient to restrict viral growth independent of STING activation.

## <u>Results</u>

### UL12.5 depletes mtRNA in human cells lines.

Previously, UL12.5 has been shown to deplete mtRNA in cell lines derived from murine tissue <sup>320</sup>. To confirm that UL12.5 mediates mtRNA depletion in human tissue, we infected immortalized human foreskin fibroblasts (HFF-T) and immortalized ARPE-19 (ARPE-T) cells with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. Both cells allow for studies using a physiologically relevant human cell type in lytic HSV infection, but ARPE-T cells generated and kindly provided by Dr. Agnel Sfeir are reported to lack a functional cGAS-STING pathway <sup>461,462</sup>. ARPE-T cells are therefore useful in investing viral replication that is unaffected by cGAS-STING activation. RT-qPCR of mtRNA transcripts 24 hours post-infection showed that mtRNA is significantly reduced during lytic infection in the presence of UL12.5 expression in both HFF-T and ARPE-T (Figure 1A & B). Therefore, mtRNA depletion by UL12.5 occurs in human cells and is not a species-specific phenotype.

### UL12.5 restricts viral growth in cells lacking cGAS-STING

Previous reports have demonstrated that the downstream consequences of UL12.5 during lytic infection can differ between cell types <sup>293,321</sup>. To determine whether UL12.5 restricts viral replication in our model systems, we again infected HFF-T and ARPE-T cells with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 and measured infectious virus production. A significant decrease in production of infectious virus was associated with expression of UL12.5 in both HFF-T and ARPE-T cell lines (Figure 2A & B). Interestingly, the degree of restriction was noticeably higher during infection of HFF-Ts compared to ARPE-Ts.

Given that mtDNA release has been hypothesized thus far to mediate the restriction of lytic HSV growth in replicating cells, it was surprising to see that UL12.5 restricted viral growth in a cell line lacking a functional cGAS-STING pathway. To confirm these results, we performed a single-step growth curve of both KOS-SPA and KOS-UL98 during lytic infection of ARPE-T cells. The virus lacking *UL12.5* was shown again to replicate better in ARPE-T cells compared to the WT virus (Figure 2C). Therefore, UL12.5 expression may restrict lytic viral growth independent of the cGAS-STING pathway.

## MAVS contributes to viral growth restriction downstream of UL12.5

To investigate the role of UL12.5 expression during lytic replication in ARPE-T cells, we utilized knockout (KO) cell lines for *STING* or *MAVS* that are derived from the immortalized parent ARPE-T line. Following a 24-hour infection with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98, we found that lytic viral growth was unaffected within the *MAVS* KO ARPE-T cells, but the restriction of viral growth by UL12.5 was maintained in the *STING* KO cells (Figure 3A). These data suggest that UL12.5 expression is capable of activating MAVS, which can restrict lytic viral growth.

In THP-1 cells, UL12.5 was shown to activate RIG-I using RNA transcripts derived from mtDNA and RNA Pol3 <sup>321</sup>. Given that THP-1 cells are highly sensitive to RIG-I activation as macrophage-derived cells, we hypothesized that RNA Pol3 activity downstream of UL12.5 is not required to restrict lytic viral growth. To examine the role of RNA Pol3 downstream of UL12.5, we infected ARPE-T cells in with KOS-SPA or KOS-

UL98 in presence of an RNA Pol3 inhibitor and found that RNA Pol3 inhibition did not affect the amount of infectious virus produced (Figure 3B). Altogether, these data suggest that RNA transcripts generated by UL12.5 activate MAVS to restrict viral replication.

### **Discussion**

It is well-established that UL12.5 expression activates innate immune signaling pathways to restrict viral replication. This was initially attributed to activation of the cGAS-STING pathway mediated directly by detection of mtDNA released into the cytosol <sup>293</sup>. A more recent report demonstrated that following UL12.5 expression, mtDNA can indirectly activate RIG-I sensing pathways via the generation of RNA transcripts from RNA Pol3 <sup>321</sup>. These studies and our recent reports demonstrate that UL12.5 can differentially activate pathways, especially depending on the cell type. In this chapter, we show that RNA-sensing pathways mediated by the signaling protein MAVS contribute to the growth restriction of lytic replication downstream of UL12.5. Moreover, these data highlight the ability for UL12.5 to differentially activate downstream signaling pathways as well as the ability to activate multiple pathways.

As noted in previous chapters, the differential activation of pathways during lytic infection is a unique feature of UL12.5. Given that both DNA- and RNA-sensing pathways have been shown to play a role in replication and that HSV encodes multiple proteins to inhibit both pathways, it is likely that multiple pathways are activated by UL12.5 during lytic replication. Indeed, Berry et al. showed that while cGAS activation contributed minimally innate immune activation in THP-1 cells by UL12.5, the primary response was via RIG-I <sup>321</sup>. Although not a direct comparison, the magnitude of viral growth restriction by UL12.5 was slightly higher in HFF-T compared to ARPE-T. This may be due to the activation of both cGAS-STING as well as MAVS in HFF-Ts, while only MAVS is activated in ARPE-Ts. While the RNA Pol3 inhibitor appeared to have no

effect on KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 lytic replication, it will be important to validate inhibition has occurred to confirm this phenotype. The activation of multiple nucleic acidsensing pathways suggests a combinatorial effect of different degrees of innate immune activation that can contribute to the heterogeneity of HSV infection.

Moving forward, it will be important to delineate what mtRNA species are produced by UL12.5 and how these mtRNA transcripts are sensed. While a recent report indicates that mtDNA is sensed by cGAS association with ruptured endosome, it is unclear when and how mtRNA transcripts might be released from mitochondria. One possible explanation is through the BAX/BAK pore, although UL12.5 expression is not associated with morphological changes consistent with apoptosis <sup>316</sup> that results from BAX/BAK pore formation in replicating cells. Other potential pores include the mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP) or voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC) pores, but how each of these pores form in response to mtDNA and/or mtRNA stress is unknown. Moreover, the release of mitochondrial nucleic acids might be facilitated differently between cell types, particularly as sympathetic neurons lack BAK <sup>463</sup>.

Altogether, this chapter provides additional evidence that activation of the cytosolic RNA-sensing pathway likely contributes to the restriction of viral growth due to UL12.5 expression. Importantly, this is the first evidence that sensing mtRNA directly released from mitochondria maybe playing a role in activating these innate immune pathways. The downstream consequences may be incredibly varied between cell types

and contexts, and our work further demonstrates that UL12.5 can activate several different pathways through its interaction with the mitochondria.



**Figure 1. UL12.5 depletes mtRNA in human cells lines.** (A-B) Quantification of mitochondrial RNA by RT-qPCR of *mtD5* transcripts after 24-hour infection of HFF-Ts or ARPE-Ts with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. All data are plotted as biological replicates from three independent experiments; shown as mean +/- standard errors of the mean (SEM). Shapiro-Wilk normality test; student t-test; \*\*\*\*, p<0.0001.



**Figure 2. UL12.5 restricts viral growth in cells lacking cGAS-STING.** (A-B) Titers of infectious virus 24 hours after infection of HFF-Ts or ARPE-Ts with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. (C) Titers of infectious virus through 28 hours of infection of ARPE-Ts with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. All data are plotted as biological replicates from three independent experiments; shown as mean +/- standard errors of the mean (SEM). Shapiro-Wilk normality test; Mann-Whitney; \*\*, p<0.01.



**Figure 3. MAVS contributes to viral growth restriction downstream of UL12.5.** (A) Titers of infectious virus 24 hours after infection of STING knockout (STING KO) or MAVS knockout (MAVS KO) ARPE-Ts with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98. (B) Titers of infectious virus 24 hours after infection of ARPE-Ts with KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 in the presence of an RNA Pol3 inhibitor. All data are plotted as biological replicates from three independent experiments; shown as mean +/- standard errors of the mean (SEM). Shapiro-Wilk normality test; Mann-Whitney; \*\*, p<0.01; \*p<0.05.

End of Chapter 5

# <u>Chapter 6</u>

**Conclusions and Future Directions** 

Thus far, I have presented new data from multiple model systems that contributes to our understanding of the role of innate immune activity in promoting HSV reactivation. Each respective chapter contains a discussion of conclusions and future directions relevant to the data therein. In this final chapter, I will discuss the impact of our findings in aggregate, propose additional hypotheses, and suggest further areas of study.

### **HSV Relies on Specifically-Neuronal Pathways**

From the initial characterization of NGF-deprivation as a trigger of HSV reactivation in 1987 <sup>51</sup>, activation of the NGF-deprivation pathway has provided an invaluable model for interrogating the cellular responses that drive HSV reactivation <sup>53,54,57,86,91–95</sup>. Of similar significance is the physiological nature of NGF signaling and TrkA activation in peripheral neurons, both of which are essential signaling events guiding neurodevelopment and the maintenance of neuronal integrity in maturity. This essentiality of NGF signaling to neurons makes it a prime target for co-option by HSV, as it is a pathway that should be readily available for activation in a viable peripheral neuron. Downstream of NGF-deprivation, DLK and JNK act as core signaling hubs that engage with multiple different intracellular pathways, including expressly neuronal functions such as axon pruning and dendritic arborization <sup>89</sup>. Our results further substantiate the reliance of HSV reactivation on DLK and JNK activation, adding to a model in which HSV can respond to a variety of stimuli that converge on DLK while also being able to employ the multiple pathways downstream of DLK. In this way, HSV has

demonstrated the remarkable ability to utilize a signaling hub that is integral to neuronal physiology.

Our work builds upon the idea that HSV utilizes signaling pathways inherent to neuronal physiology to facilitate the transition from a latent infection to reactivation. Action potential firing is a homeostatic mechanism of neurons and a core function of both CNS and PNS neurons. In a way similar to NGF-deprivation, we show that HSV has evolved to use the intrinsic neuronal ability to fire action potentials to facilitate reactivation. Our results demonstrate that neuronal hyperexcitability, independent of the originating stimuli tested, is sufficient to drive the viral genome into reactivation. Moreover, our findings that IL-1 $\beta$  can trigger HSV reactivation via hyperexcitability shows that HSV has evolved to utilize the non-canonical response of neurons to inflammatory cytokines that promotes neuronal excitation  $^{353}$ . IL-1 $\beta$  is reported to regulate sleep and memory formation in neurons under homeostatic conditions <sup>143</sup>, indicating that IL-1 $\beta$  plays a critical role in neuronal physiology and making the IL-1 signaling pathway another reliable system through which reactivation can be triggered. It will be important for future work to elucidate the additional signaling proteins that mediate HSV reactivation by IL-1β and how these proteins may fit uniquely into neuronal signaling systems.

The activation of neuronal STING in HSV reactivation similarly supports a model in which HSV leverages intrinsically neuronal cellular mechanisms. Sympathetic neurons that harbor latent HSV genomes lack expression of BAK <sup>464,465</sup> and the ability of

neurons to avoid restrict apoptotic cell death is well-described <sup>280</sup>. The suppression of cell death pathways is largely attributed to an inability to activate caspases due to low levels of APAF-1, high levels of X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis (XIAP), and the rapid degradation of cytosolic cytochrome c<sup>466–468</sup>. These factors provide an ideal and unique context in which UL12.5 can manipulate mtDNA/mtRNA and activate STING with less risk of inducing cell death typically associated with pronounced mitochondrial dysfunction <sup>469</sup>. Although STING activation is primarily attributed with induction of a robust antiviral response, upregulation of autophagy by STING is considered the neuronal response to HSV infection rather than an IFN response or inflammatory response <sup>277,411–414</sup>. STING activation also provides unique non-immunogenic functions in neurons, including axon regeneration following injury <sup>286</sup> and the inhibition of nociception downstream of type I IFN signaling <sup>285</sup>. The differential activation of STING in peripheral neurons and our results demonstrating that HSV relies heavily on STING activation to facilitate reactivation adds to the evidence of HSV evolution that is highlytailored to specifically neuronal systems. While not covered in this study, understanding the pathways that contribute to and arise from STING activation in neurons will be essential in understanding how neurons respond to infection and how HSV achieves lytic gene transcription in Phase I of reactivation.

While the induction of a hyperexcitable state within peripheral neurons by IL-1 $\beta$  was expected, our results showing for the first time that IL-1 $\beta$  can activate DLK in peripheral neurons was a novel finding. IL-1 $\beta$  signals through JNK to mediate neuronal differentiation of early precursor cells <sup>470</sup>, but the role of DLK and JNK signaling in

mature neurons was previously unknown. In fact, previous reports have shown that hippocampal neurons do not activate JNK after IL-1 $\beta$  treatment <sup>471</sup>, suggesting that IL-1 $\beta$  elicits a unique response in peripheral neurons compared to CNS neurons. However, it is unclear what steps downstream of IL-1R activation contribute of DLK activation and how DLK activation affects or is affected by hyperexcitability in these neurons. The convergence of both IL-1 $\beta$  and STING on the major DLK-JNK signaling hub highlight the ability of HSV to sense invading pathogens that might be detrimental to neuronal survival. Reactivation following these stimuli may therefore represent a critical moment in which HSV can exit latency prior to the induction of a robust and potentially damaging immune response. Moreover, our results place DLK and JNK as highly relevant players in innate immune pathways within peripheral neurons. The significance of DLK and JNK activation is well-described and we expand on that knowledge here, but it will be important to know the full extent to which DLK and JNK engage with neuronal immunity and how these relationships affect neuronal viability and HSV reactivation.

While not entirely surprising given the lack of viral proteins present during latency to drive the transition to reactivation, the extent to which HSV highjacks highly-specific and integral neuronal pathways represents an appreciable pattern of turning otherwise systematic signaling pathways into mechanisms that support lytic gene transcription. These themes may be important in understanding or identifying additional clinical triggers of HSV reactivation. Axotomy, which is unique also to neuronal cells, is a well-established trigger of reactivation <sup>472</sup> that may provide the stimulus for reactivation in patients following peripheral nerve surgery <sup>96</sup>. Future work investigating the intracellular

mechanisms regulating HSV will benefit from considering the specific physiological aspects of neuronal systems, especially with respect to the differential activation of immune pathways and how these pathways relate to clinical manifestations of HSV reactivation.

#### Other inflammatory molecules have been implicated in HSV reactivation

While others have suggested that inflammatory cytokines upregulated systemically during reactivation may contribute to reactivation, our work was the first to confirm neuronal sensing of inflammatory cytokines can support HSV reactivation. Using our reductionist approach to study HSV reactivation that utilizes in vitro modeling of latency and reactivation, we were able to define specific effects allotted by IL-1β on sympathetic neurons and how these contribute to HSV reactivation. The induction of reactivation in the presence of IL-1β may seem paradoxical, but can provide some advances to HSV persistence. In contrast to CNS neurons that use IL-1<sup>β</sup> to mediate homeostatic functions <sup>143</sup>, systemic inflammatory responses to infection expose peripheral neurons to high levels of immune signaling molecules, including both inflammatory cytokines as well as IFNs. Given the diversity of cells of the peripheral ganglia in which reactivating neurons reside, it is possible that variable release of IL-1 $\beta$ can trigger reactivation in some neurons while IFNs, which are known to both induce latency and restrict reactivation <sup>92,98,409</sup>, can sustain or re-initiate latency in others in order to preserve a lasting population of infected cells. The heterogeneity observed in reactivation may be due to these subtle differences in signaling combined with potential differences in chromatin states of viral episomes. While our study focused on the

intracellular mechanisms governing IL-1β-mediated reactivation, it will be important for future work to determine how these pathways function *in vivo* in the presence of neighboring cells and professional immune cells.

As another major inflammatory cytokine upregulated in reactivation, the precise role of IL-6 in HSV reactivation has been contested since the 1990s. Although there is evidence of IL-6 upregulation during reactivation *in-vivo* <sup>104,442,473</sup>, a considerable consensus is lacking in whether its action is pro-viral or antiviral. Initial reports demonstrated that anti-IL-6 antibodies reduced HSV reactivation in-vivo 443 and HSV lacking IL-6 response elements in the LAT promoter region reactivated less than controls <sup>440</sup>, altogether suggesting a role of IL-6 in supporting reactivation. However, other studies showed no significant difference in HSV latency or reactivation in IL-6 knockout mice <sup>441</sup>. Additional *in-vivo* findings revealed a correlative dose-dependent decrease in IL-6 with decreased HSV reactivation in the presence of corticosterone inhibitor <sup>442</sup>. These results are further confounded by the interdependent and convergent nature of major inflammatory cytokines, which may compensate for each other or modulate the cellular response in the context of neuronal HSV infection. IL-6 is also reported to inhibit JNK in neurons <sup>474,475</sup>, which would thereby necessitate a JNKindependent mechanism to mediate reactivation. Ultimately, significant data directly linking HSV reactivation to IL-6 and the effect of IL-6 in HSV-infected neurons is lacking and presents an interesting track to pursue given the available in-vitro cellular models that have been developed since these initial reports.

TNF $\alpha$  has been reported to enhance rates of HSV reactivation <sup>444</sup>, though any mechanism remains unknown and others have reported that TNF $\alpha$  inhibited reactivation <sup>445</sup>. This discrepancy may be due to a difference in experimental system, a requirement for TNF $\alpha$  in the establishment of latency, or, given that TNF $\alpha$  is secreted around latently infected neurons *ex*-vivo, the removal of TNF $\alpha$  releases an inhibition of reactivation. However, in light of IL-1 $\beta$ , the potential for TNF $\alpha$  to support reactivation seems plausible, especially given that TNF $\alpha$  receptor activation can result in JNK phosphorylation in neurons <sup>476,477</sup>. Moreover, H4 hyperacetylation downstream of neuronal TNF $\alpha$  <sup>477,478</sup>, which is associated with chromatin decompaction in lytic HSV infection <sup>338</sup>, leaves open the possibility that TNF $\alpha$  has the potential to promote opening the closed chromatin of the viral episome during reactivation.

## The complete functional significance of UL12.5 is not yet known

The role of mtDNA depletion by UL12.5 is well-described across species and cell-type and mtDNA and mtRNA depletion is the only known function of UL12.5 <sup>315–</sup> <sup>319,321,322</sup>. Although this function results in reduced lytic replication of the virus, our work has shown that UL12.5 instead plays a critical role in promoting lytic gene transcription during Phase I of HSV reactivation. However, major questions remain about how mtDNA/mtRNA depletion is achieved and the full consequences of this action. Although UL12.5 retains much of the same nuclease activity as UL12 <sup>314</sup>, others have shown that UL12.5 recruits the mitochondrial-resident nucleases ENDOG and EXOG to deplete mtDNA <sup>318</sup>. Some of the cleavage sites of ENDOG have been described, but the extent to which UL12.5 or ENDOG/EXOG contribute to mitochondrial stress and the release of

mtDNA into the cytosol in the context of HSV infection is unknown. We have identified STING activation as a critical step in HSV reactivation, but the potential for UL12.5 to activate other pathways should not be underestimated. One report using UL12.5 as a tool to remove mtDNA from cells showed that UL12.5 does induce minor mitochondrial membrane depolarization <sup>320</sup>, but the extent to which this depolarization stresses mitochondria or how this depolarization modulates signaling pathways in neurons is unclear. Future work elucidating the extent of immune pathways activated by UL12.5 will benefit our understanding of the cellular mechanisms affecting both lytic infection and reactivation.

Additional DNA-sensing pathways have been shown to respond to mtDNA and therefore might also be activated downstream of UL12.5. Following activation of the cytosolic nucleic acid sensor ZBP1 (Z-DNA-binding protein 1) by mtDNA, TBK1 is activated to initiate an immune response <sup>479</sup>. Importantly, TBK1 activation is also an important step in mediating gene transcription downstream of STING activation. One major limitation of our current work is the lack of characterization of signaling events downstream of STING and which signaling molecules specifically contribute to the induction of lytic gene transcription. Given that both ZBP1 and STING can sense mtDNA and converge on activation of TBK1, we will have to determine what downstream effectors of each pathway can contribute to lytic gene transcription in Phase I. In the same way that DLK and JNK activation from multiple stimuli can trigger reactivation, different mtDNA or mtRNA species might be able to activate multiple pathways that can support lytic gene transcription. Although our work showed that

activation of RNA-sensing pathways let to low levels of reactivation, activation of these pathways by other RNA species remains a possibility and should be investigated further.

Although Berry et al has shown that RIG-I can be activated by UL12.5 expression following the generation of RNA transcripts from mtDNA via RNA Pol3 <sup>321</sup>, our results suggest that UL12.5 can activate an RNA-sensing pathway independent of RNA Pol3 activity. Notably, our findings suggest a more direct interaction between MAVS or RIG-I and mtRNA transcripts. However, the cause of mtRNA depletion and extent to which mtRNA can be released into the cytosol after UL12.5 expression has not yet been described. ENDOG and EXOG display low levels of RNase activity <sup>323,324</sup>, but future work will need to identify the types of RNA species generated by UL12.5, as these can differentially activate cytosolic nucleic acid sensors. For instance, MDA5 preferentially recognizes long doubles-stranded RNA (dsRNA) while RIG-I sense shorter species of dsRNA<sup>459</sup>. The significance of RNA-sensing and how it differs from DNA-sensing neurons will be an important question to consider when trying to understanding viral interactions with host neurons. Future studies will also have to elucidate the full repertoire of downstream signaling cascades activated by UL12.5 and, importantly, how differential activation of these pathways is achieved between different cell types.

Mitochondrial stress is hypothesized to cause the release of mtDNA into the cytosol following different stressors, including UL12.5. Newman et al recently described how endosomal rupture of mtDNA-containing vesicles associated with mitochondria

release mtDNA to activate cGAS following UL12.5 expression <sup>301</sup>. In line with previous reports that UL12.5 does not induce apoptosis <sup>316</sup>, this would suggest that UL12.5 induces a level of mitochondrial stress that is not severe enough to activate a BAX/BAK pore or the mPTP, which would activate cell death pathways in many cell types. Given the potential differences in mitochondria between cell types as well as between subcellular neuronal compartments, it will be important to confirm that this mechanism of mtDNA downstream of UL12.5 expression occurs in neurons and how it may affect activation of cGAS, STING, or other sensors.

## STING activation can promote lytic transcription

Both DLK/JNK and STING make ideal candidates for manipulation by HSV in that activation of either pathway will not induce a potentially cytotoxic immune response. However, a major question that remains from our work is how STING activation leads to a rapid induction of lytic gene transcription in Phase I. cGAS-STING is reported to activate JNK <sup>480</sup>, which could potentially mediate the lytic gene expression we see in Phase I and Phase II. Whether this occurs following neuronal STING activation or how it could contribute to lytic gene expression after STING activation remain open questions, however. Intriguingly, the timing difference required to rescue KOS-UL98 gene expression during reactivation, only occurring when DMXAA added 2.5 hours after LY, suggests that STING activation must follow JNK activation to initiate Phase I gene expression. Our results come with the caveat that LY was added to the reactivating culture the entire time, so we are unable to parse apart exactly how long and when JNK signaling is required for Phase I using this paradigm. Additional experiments showing

that reactivation triggered by DMXAA was reliant on JNK activity suggest that a second round or continuous activation of JNK may be required for lytic gene transcription in Phase I. In our system, this would mean that LY stimulates JNK-dependent expression of UL12.5, which in turn activates STING to activate JNK again to maintain transcriptional activation. As these systems are incredibly complex, it is possible that additional transcriptional or pioneer factors are recruited to facilitate the transition from a latent to transcriptionally active viral genome. Future work will have to consider the temporal kinetics governing both transcription as well as signaling pathways when investigating the cellular mechanisms responsible for Phase I.

Given the significance of the phospho/methyl switch in lytic transcription in Phase I, it is likely STING induces lytic gene expression by inducing a similar phospho/methyl switch that avoids the use of host histone demethylases. Although the full extent of activation downstream of neuronal STING is unknown, some studies suggest that the NF-κB pathway can be activated by STING in neurons <sup>481</sup>. Central to NF-κB signaling are the IkB kinases (IKKs), of which IKKα has been found to mediate phosphorylation of histone H3S10, in addition to the histone variant H3.3 at serine 31 in cortical neurons to promote gene transcription <sup>456</sup>. H3.3 is a histone variant that can regulate viral gene expression during lytic replication, but is reported to be replaced by histone 3.1 that is more stably repressive <sup>482</sup>. While viral genomes in our *in vitro* model system likely associate with H3.3 due to the use of ACV in establishing latency, whether H3.3 persists within a subset of lytic gene promoters *in vivo* is not known and how IKKα may be activated downstream of STING in neurons has not be defined. Although the

connection between STING activation and IKKα activation in this manner is yet unclear, it is possible that activation of IKKα downstream of STING phosphorylates histones associated with lytic gene promoters associated with histones. This hypothesis is in line with the reliance of HSV on rapid initiation of lytic transcription via a phospho/methyl switch, but determining whether IKKα can phosphorylate histones downstream of STING in neurons will be central to this idea.

It is possible that HSV co-opts other NF- $\kappa$ B signaling cascades downstream of STING activation to induce transcription of lytic genes. NF- $\kappa$ B can activate transcription directly by binding to promoters or inducing chromatin remodeling that permits gene transcription. HSV activates NF- $\kappa$ B during lytic replication <sup>483</sup> and NF- $\kappa$ B plays a well-established role in controlling inducible gene expression <sup>250,484</sup>, but the ultimate consequences of this activity in peripheral neurons, particularly in the context of reactivation, is not yet known. Some HSV genes, such as the IE gene *ICP4*, contain consensus sequences for NF- $\kappa$ B and activated NF- $\kappa$ B can enhance expression of these genes during lytic replication <sup>483,485,486</sup>. ICP4, in particular, is a viral transcription factor that regulates viral gene expression <sup>487</sup> and the ICP4 promoter region undergoes chromatin remodeling to permit rapid transcription with 30 minutes of a reactivation stimulus *in vivo* <sup>111</sup>. Therefore, it is possible that activated NF- $\kappa$ B in the nucleus following STING activation may induce remodeling of vDNA chromatin, such as the ICP4 promoter, to facilitate lytic gene transcription.

Another possibility is that in response specifically to activation of cGAS-STING by mtDNA, DNA damage response proteins may facilitate the removal of repressive heterochromatic marks to allow for IE gene expression. This hypothesis is possible given the observation that PARP9, a chromatin remodeler that enhances ISG expression, is upregulated in response to DNA damage <sup>488</sup> or mtDNA-mediated cGAS-STING activation <sup>325</sup>. This possibility is underscored by the finding that mtDNA stress resulted in a specific pattern of ISG expression that is tailored to DNA damage repair <sup>325</sup>. Activation of the DNA damage response is a known trigger of HSV reactivation and HSV replication is impaired during lytic infection in the absence of a DNA damage response <sup>489</sup>. Peripheral neurons have neuronal-specific ISG patterns in response to IFN sensing <sup>92</sup>, so it is possible that in peripheral neurons mtDNA induces a more unique subset of ISGs that can promote chromatin remodeling of the viral genome. Future investigations into the drivers of lytic gene transcription downstream of STING will be an essential next step in understanding the complexities underlying early events of Phase I of HSV reactivation.

## The mechanisms underlying Phase I are complex and still being uncovered

Phase I of HSV reactivation represents a critical stage in transitioning the latent viral episome into a transcriptionally active genome and is therefore key to viral transmission and persistence. In addition to the necessity of DLK and JNK activation to this process, our results show that STING activation by UL12.5 similarly is required for the induction of lytic gene transcription. In the absence of UL12.5, we found that peak lytic gene expression is drastically reduced during Phase I, likely causing the failure of lytic gene transcription and vDNA replication observed in Phase II. For reasons that are

not entirely known, Phase I may not always progress to Phase II (full reactivation) that produces infectious virus <sup>84,397</sup>. The activation of DLK/JNK and STING may therefore constitute a checkpoint in which full reactivation only occurs if the virus can effectively 1) initiate lytic gene expression via the neuronal stress response and 2) maintain lytic gene expression via STING activation. Accumulation of the viral transactivator VP16 has been suggested to enable the transition from Phase I to Phase II <sup>84</sup>, but we show that VP16 transcription in Phase I is dependent on UL12.5. Therefore, VP16 accumulation in Phase I may represent a readout for these initial checkpoints. It will be interesting for future studies to determine the extent of redundancy between JNK, STING, and other signaling proteins and our understanding of the evolutionary advantage of biphasic HSV reactivation.

*In vivo* studies have suggested that continuous IFN released from immune cells infiltrating the TG contribute to the maintenance of HSV latency <sup>114,399,405,424,490</sup>. While many cytokines are upregulated in TG following acute infection, even for months <sup>404,424</sup>, the sustained immune response to latent infection is small compared to acute infection. In the absence of robust detectable viral protein synthesis early in Phase I <sup>84</sup>, it is likely that the systemic immune response during Phase I is also relatively limited. The utilization of IL-1 $\beta$  signaling and STING activation in transitioning the viral genome out of latency is therefore specifically fitted to the low level of immune activation in Phase I. These signaling mechanisms would likely be implausible for use in other stages of the HSV life cycle, including Phase II, due to the amount of systemic immune activation in response to viral PAMPs <sup>491</sup>. Thus, the evolutionary pressures on HSV helped establish

the unique features of Phase I in which the virus paradoxically relies on immune activation for its survival. It will be important for additional studies to determine how evolutionary pressures promote different aspects of host-viral interactions and how these interactions contribute to different stages of the viral life cycle.

Our analysis of the H3K9me3/pS10 phospho/methyl switch following neuronal hyperexcitability showed that there are two potential waves of the switch during Phase I of reactivation. Therefore, it is possible lytic gene promoters are targeted during the first phase (~5hrs post-stimulus) as well as the second phase (~20hrs post-stimulus). In agreement with the hypothesis of sequential activation of JNK and STING outlined above, it is possible that PI3K inhibition leads to the first wave of the phospho/methyl switch while STING activation by UL12.5 results in the second. Considering the sequential activation of JNK and STING and the two stages of the phospho/methyl switch, Phase I may be able to further divided into two sub-phases. The beginning of Phase I, termed Phase Ia, may be a burst of lytic gene transcription that permits UL12.5 expression and therefore STING activation. Phase Ib may then following STING activation, in which seemingly stochastic gene expression from all gene classes that is characteristic of Phase I is achieved. As an established trigger of HSV reactivation, axotomy has been hypothesized to bypass Phase I or go through Phase I too quickly to have been detected <sup>339</sup>. In this model, it is possible that axonal injury activates STING to more rapidly reach Phase Ib while skipping Phase Ia and consequently transition to Phase II more quickly. Overall, our work highlights the complexity in which multiple signaling pathways are responsible for Phase I and future studies will provide needed

insight into how these pathways interact to alleviate transcriptional repression of the viral genome.

### Mitochondria are key players in viral infection

Mitochondria are highly dynamic organelles, particularly within neurons that have a high degree of energy burden and long axons for trafficking. Perinuclear localization of mitochondria has been observed in HSV infection <sup>492</sup>, but it is unclear whether UL12.5 differentially affects those mitochondria that are most proximal to the nucleus. Given that mitochondrial function is also hypothesized to function slightly differently between cell types in the nervous system <sup>493</sup>, it will be important to discern whether aspects unique to peripheral or sympathetic neurons play a role in HSV reactivation. The morphological differences between mitochondria among different subcellular compartments (axon, dendrites, soma) of the same neurons <sup>494</sup> also suggests subtle differences in mitochondrial nature that may add nuance to UL12.5 function depending on the cellular compartment. Our results do not investigate how UL12.5 function is affected between different mitochondria, but these will be important considerations in our understanding of how UL12.5 functions in neurons.

The seemingly deliberate aggravation of mitochondria by viruses is a wellreported phenomenon across different virus types, including herpesviruses <sup>495</sup>. HSV-2 and murine gammaherpesvirus-68 (MHV-68), both related herpesviruses, contain proteins that mediate mtDNA depletion during infection <sup>293</sup>. While the HSV-2 protein is posited to be analogous to UL12.5, the protein promoting mtDNA stress in MHV-68 infection is unknown <sup>293</sup>. Another herpesvirus, Epstein-Barr virus (EBV), encodes a
transcriptional and regulatory factor, Zta, that re-localizes mitochondrial single-stranded binding (mtSSB) protein to the nucleus to supports EBV DNA replication <sup>449</sup>. The manipulation of mtDNA-associated factors is not ubiquitous to all herpesviruses, however, suggesting that this mechanism only survives evolutionarily in specific contexts. Our results describe how HSV utilizes mtDNA stress to promote lytic transcription in reactivation, but the potential benefits of the direct antagonism of host mitochondria by other viruses is largely undescribed.

In addition to UL12.5, HSV encodes at least 5 additional viral proteins that have been found to engage with host mitochondria during lytic replication. The role of these proteins includes modulating mitochondrial metabolism, altering mitochondrial dynamics, and BAX recruitment, but the ultimate functional significance of these proteins is yet undescribed in the context of reactivation <sup>306,496–498</sup>. This relatively high number of viral proteins associating with mitochondria would suggest that mitochondria play an important role in HSV infection. While we established a role for UL12.5 and mtDNA stress in reactivation, it will be important to determine how additional HSV proteins contribute to STING activation and whether these virus-mitochondrial interactions can similarly support lytic transcription in reactivation.

The manipulation of mtDNA and activation of DNA-sensing pathways is an emerging theme across both DNA and RNA viruses. Influenza A virus (IAV), an RNA virus, encodes the M2 protein that induces the release of mtDNA into the cytosol to activate both cGAS and DDX41 <sup>448</sup>. Importantly, downstream activation by M2 is

abrogated by the nonstructural protein 1 (NS1), suggesting a highly controlled manipulation of mtDNA by IAV <sup>448</sup>. However, it is unclear whether M2-induced mtDNA stress and/or cGAS activation provide any replicative benefit to IAV. Interestingly, HSV may employ a similar system in which UL12.5 mediates mtDNA stress and the activation of cGAS-STING, but this activation is later inhibited through in inhibition of STING with ICP27<sup>450</sup>. A recent paper also found that norovirus, an RNA virus, encodes the NS4 protein which mediates the release of both nuclear and mtDNA into the cytosol to activate STING and trigger an IFN response <sup>499</sup>. In contrast to IAV and other RNA viruses that actively inhibit STING-dependent antiviral responses, it is unknown whether noroviruses encode proteins that inhibit or subvert these pathways. Despite the numerous viral proteins that induce mtDNA release into the cytosol, whether these virus-host interactions ultimately serve to benefit viral replication more broadly will be important to determine. While our results show how this signaling mechanism can support viral persistence, additional studies will have to identifying potential additional signaling partners and how nuanced or differential activation of STING-mediated pathways affect viral persistence.

### Innate immune pathways are a critical aspect of HSV reactivation

In all, our studies have demonstrated the delicate and nuanced relationship between neuronal innate immunity and HSV reactivation. Activation of these immune pathways via external or internal stimuli can now be considered as essential to HSV reactivation. The integration of neuronal stress signaling and innate immunity highlight the ability of HSV to adapt to neuronal systems and rely on the unique signaling infrastructure within peripheral neurons to enable reactivate. Further investigation into the interactions between these simultaneously diverse and diverging pathways will be important in understanding what drives HSV reactivation and identifying potential therapeutic strategies to limit HSV reactivation and persistence. End of Chapter 6

# <u>Chapter 7</u>

Materials and Methods

### Reagents

Compounds used in the study are described in Table 1. WAY-150138 was kindly provided by Pfizer, Dr. Jay Brown and Dr. Dan Engel at the University of Virginia, and Dr. Lynn Enquist at Princeton University. Compound concentrations were used based on previously published IC50s and assessed for neuronal toxicity using cell body and axon health and degeneration index as previously published <sup>83</sup>. All compounds used had an average score  $\leq$ 1.

Table 1. Compounds used and concentrations					
Compound	Supplier	Identifier	Concentration		
NGF 2.5S	Alomone Labs	N-100	50 ng/mL		
Aphidicolin (APH)	AG Scientific	A-1026	3.3 µg/ml		
L-glutamic acid	Millipore Sigma	G5638	3.7 µg/ml		
Acycloguanosine	Millipore Sigma	A4669	10 μM, 50 μM		
FUDR	Millipore Sigma	F-0503	50 μg/mL		
Cycloheximide	Sigma-Aldrich	C4859	10 µg/mL		
LY294002	Tocris	1130	20 µM		
H-151	Tocris	6675	5 μΜ		
Ethidium bromide	Thermo Fisher	15585011	200 ng/mL		
Sodium pyruvate	Thermo Fisher	11360070	1 mM		
DMXAA	Invivogen	tlrl-dmx	50 µg/mL		
ISD/LyoVec™	Invivogen	tlrl-isdc	5 μg/mL		
ADU-S100	Invivogen		10 µg/mL		

Poly(I:C) LMW/LyoVec™	Invivogen	tlrl-picwlv	10 μg/mL
Poly(I:C) HMW/LyoVec™	Invivogen	tlrl-piclv	10 μg/mL
Poly(dA:dT)/LyoVec™	Invivogen	tlrl-patc	5 μg/mL
Primocin	Invivogen	ant-pm-1	100 µg/ml
G418/Geneticin	Gibco	10131-035	250µg/mL
PRIME-XV IS21 Neuronal Supplement	Irvine Scientific	91142	
GDNF	Peprotrech	450-44	50 ng/mL
WAY-150138	Pfizer	N/A	10 µg/mL
CyclosporinA	Sigma Aldrich	C3662	
BAX channel inhibitor (CAS 335165-69-0)	Sigma Aldrich	196805	15 µM
Bax inhibitor peptide V5	Sigma Aldrich	B1436	100 µM

## Preparation of HSV virus stocks

HSV stocks of KOS-UL98, KOS-SPA, F/L, and F/L Rescue were propagated and titrated on Vero cells obtained from American Type Culture Collection (Manassas, VA). Vero cells were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (Gibco)

supplemented with 10% FetalPlex (Gemini Bio-Products). KOS-UL98, KOS-SPA, F/L, and F/L-Rescue were kindly provided by James Smiley <sup>319</sup>.

Stocks of AN-1 and KOS37 (WT) were propagated and titrated on UL12 complementing 6-5 cells. 6-5 cells were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (Gibco) supplemented with 10% FetalPlex (Gemini Bio-Products). KOS37 AN-1 and KOS37 (WT) were kindly provided by Sandra Weller <sup>500</sup> and the 6-5 cells were provided by Renata Szcepaniak.

Stocks of Stayput Us11-GFP were propagated and titrated on gH-complementing F6 cells <sup>57,501</sup>. Vero F6 cells were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (Gibco) supplemented with 10% FetalPlex (Gemini Bio-Products) and 250µg/mL of G418/Geneticin (Gibco).

### Measuring of infectious virus

For *in vitro* infections, sterile milk was added to wells of a 24-well plate with infected neurons or dermal fibroblasts. Samples were then freeze-thawed at -80°C and 37°C three times to lyse cells. Homogenates from were simultaneously titrated on a monolayer of Vero cells at 34°C.

For *in vivo* infections, sterile milk was added to media containing dissected ganglia and samples were snap-frozen. Ganglia were thawed at 37°C and then homogenized using

a BeadBug<sup>™</sup> microtube homogenizer. The homogenized ganglia were then sonicated at 25% for 30 s three times on ice in a Fisher brand model 120 sonic dismembrator. After sonication, homogenates of ganglia were frozen on dry ice and thawed at 37°C. Homogenates from all time points were simultaneously titrated on a monolayer of Vero cells at 34°C.

#### Primary neuronal cultures

Sympathetic neurons from the Superior Cervical Ganglia (SCG) of post-natal day 0-2 (P0-P2) CD1 Mice (Charles River Laboratories) were dissected as previously described <sup>54</sup>. Sensory neurons from TG of adults were dissected as previously described <sup>502</sup> with a modified purification protocol using Percoll <sup>503</sup>. Rodent handling and husbandry were carried out under animal protocols approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee of the University of Virginia (UVA). Ganglia were briefly kept in Leibovitz's L-15 media with 2.05 mM l-glutamine before dissociation in collagenase type IV (1 mg/ml) followed by trypsin (2.5 mg/ml) for 20 min; each dissociation step was at 37°C. Dissociated ganglia were triturated, and approximately 10,000 neurons per well were plated onto rat tail collagen in a 24-well plate. Sympathetic neurons were maintained in feeding media: Neurobasal® Medium supplemented with PRIME-XV IS21 Neuronal Supplement (Irvine Scientific), 50 ng/ml Mouse NGF 2.5S, 2 mM I-Glutamine, and Primocin). Aphidicolin (3.3 µg/ml) was added to the media for the first five days post-dissection to select against proliferating cells. Sensory neurons were maintained in the same media supplemented with GDNF (50 ng/ml; PeproTech 450-44).

### Lytic HSV infections

DF were maintained in DMEM + 10% FBS and infected with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 at an MOI of 0.3 PFU/cell for 1 hour in DPBS + CaCl2 + MgCl2 supplemented with 1% fetal bovine serum, 4.5 g/L glucose. Neurons were infected with either KOS-SPA or KOS-UL98 at an MOI of 10 PFU/cell for 1 hour in DPBS + CaCl2 + MgCl2 supplemented with 1% fetal bovine serum, 4.5 g/L glucose.

### **Mouse infections**

Five-week-old male and female CD-1 mice (Charles River Laboratories) were anesthetized by intraperitoneal injection of ketamine hydrochloride (80 mg/kg of body weight) and xylazine hydrochloride (10 mg/kg) and inoculated with  $1 \times 10^6$  PFU/eye of virus (in a 5 µL volume) onto scarified corneas, as described previously <sup>65</sup>. Mice were housed in accordance with institutional and National Institutes of Health guidelines on the care and use of animals in research, and all procedures were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of the University of Virginia. Criteria used for clinical scoring based on the formation of lesions and neurological and eye symptoms are shown in Table 2 and were based on a previously established scoring scale <sup>504</sup>. Mice were randomly assigned to groups, and all experiments included biological replicates from independent litters.

Table 2. Clinical scoring scale for HSV-infected mice.					
Score	Description of score by type				
	Lesion	Еуе	Neurological		
0	None	No symptoms	No symptoms		
1	Small area of broken skin (<0.5cm)	Pus around edges	Hunched, normal movement		
2	Area of broken skin 0.5-1cm	Pus and squint	Hunched, slow movement		
3	Bleeding, scabbing, or pustules	Closed	Hunched, labored breathing and/or hind-leg paralysis		
4	Broken skin >1cm with multiple pustules or scabbing	Scab formation	Hunched, ruffled fur, little/no movement		
5	Severe scabbing or bleeding with pustules	Severe scabbing	Moribund or dead		

### Establishment and reactivation of latent HSV infection in primary neurons

P6-8 SCG neurons were infected with eGFP-Us11 at MOI 7.5, Stayput Us11-GFP at MOI 10 PFU/cell, KOS-UL98/KOS-SPA at MOI 10 PFU/cell, F/L/F/L-Rescue at MOI 5 PFU/cell, or AN-1/WT at MOI 5 PFU/cell (assuming 10,000 cells per well) in Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (DPBS) + CaCl2 + MgCl2 supplemented with 1% fetal

bovine serum, 4.5 g/L glucose, and 10 mM acyclovir (ACV) for 4 h at 37°C. Post infection, inoculum was replaced with feeding media (as described above) with 50 mM ACV. 7 days post-infection, ACV was washed out and replaced with feeding media alone. Reactivation was quantified by counting number of GFP-positive neurons or performing reverse transcription–quantitative PCR (RT–qPCR) of HSV lytic mRNAs isolated from the cells in culture. WAY-150138 (10 µg/ml) was added to the reactivation cocktail for eGFP-Us11, KOS-UL98, and KOS-SPA experiments to limit cell-to-cell spread.

## Analysis of mRNA expression by reverse transcription-quantitative PCR (RTqPCR)

To assess relative expression of HSV lytic mRNA, total RNA was extracted from approximately 1.0 × 104 neurons using the Quick-RNA<sup>™</sup> Miniprep Kit (Zymo Research) with an on-column DNase I digestion. mRNA was converted to cDNA using the Maxima First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit for RT-qPCR (Fisher Scientific), using random hexamers for first-strand synthesis and equal amounts of RNA (20–30 ng/reaction). To assess viral DNA load, total DNA was extracted from approximately 1.0 × 104 neurons using the Quick-DNA<sup>™</sup> Miniprep Plus Kit (Zymo Research). qPCR was carried out using PowerUp<sup>™</sup> SYBR<sup>™</sup> Green Master Mix (ThermoFish Scientific). The relative mRNA or DNA copy number was determined using the comparative CT (ΔΔCT) method normalized to mRNA or DNA levels in latently infected samples. Viral RNAs were normalized to mouse reference gene 18S rRNA. All samples were run in triplicate on an Applied Biosystems<sup>™</sup> QuantStudio<sup>™</sup> 6 Flex Real-Time PCR System and the mean fold change compared to the calculated reference gene. Exact copy numbers were determined by comparison to standard curves of known DNA copy number of viral genomes.

### **Preparation of lentiviral vectors**

Lentiviruses expressing shRNA against STING (STING-1 TRCN0000346321, STING-2 TRCN0000346266), DLK (DLK-1 TRCN0000022572, DLK-2 TRCN0000022573, or a control lentivirus shRNA (Everett et al, 2006) were prepared by co-transfection with psPAX2 and pCMV-VSV-G <sup>505</sup> using the 293LTV packaging cell line (Cell Biolabs). Supernatant was harvested at 40- and 64-h post-transfection and filtered using a 45  $\mu$ M PES filter. Sympathetic neurons were transduced overnight in neuronal media containing 8 $\mu$ g/ml protamine and 50  $\mu$ M ACV.

### Immunofluorescence

Neurons were fixed for 15 minutes in 4% Formaldehyde and blocked in 5% Bovine Serum Albumin and 0.3% Triton X-100 and incubated overnight in primary antibody. Following primary antibody treatment, neurons were incubated for one hour in Alexa Fluor® 488-, 555-, and 647-conjugated secondary antibodies for multi-color imaging (Invitrogen). Nuclei were stained with Hoechst 33258 (Life Technologies). Images were acquired using an sCMOS charge-coupled device camera (pco.edge) mounted on a Nikon Eclipse Ti Inverted Epifluorescent microscope using NIS-Elements software (Nikon). Images were analyzed and intensity quantified using ImageJ.

### Western Blot Analysis

Neurons were lysed in RIPA Buffer with cOmplete, Mini, EDTA-Free Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche) and PhosSTOP Phosphatase Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche) on ice for one hour with regular vortexing to aid lysis. Insoluble proteins were removed via centrifugation, and lysate protein concentration was determined using the Pierce Bicinchoninic Acid Protein Assay Kit (Invitrogen) using a standard curve created with BSA standards of known concentration. Equal quantities of protein (20-50 µg) were resolved on 4-20% gradient SDS-Polyacrylamide gels (Bio-Rad) and then transferred onto Polyvinylidene difluoride membranes (Millipore Sigma). Membranes were blocked in PVDF Blocking Reagent for Can Get Signal (Toyobo) for one hour. Primary antibodies were diluted in Can Get Signal Immunoreaction Enhancer Solution 1 (Toyobo) and membranes were incubated overnight at 4°C. HRP-labeled secondary antibodies were diluted in Can Get Signal Immunoreaction Enhancer Solution 2 (Toyobo) and membranes were incubated for one hour at room temperature. Blots were developed using Western Lightning Plus-ECL Enhanced Chemiluminescence Substrate (PerkinElmer) and ProSignal ECL Blotting Film (Prometheus Protein Biology Products) according to manufacturer's instructions. Blots were stripped for reblotting using NewBlot PVDF Stripping Buffer (Licor). Band density was quantified in ImageJ.

### **Click Chemistry**

For EdC-labeled HSV virus infections, an MOI of 7.5 was used. EdC labelled virus was prepared using a previously described method<sup>97</sup>. Click chemistry was carried out a described previously<sup>56</sup> with some modifications. Neurons were washed with CSK buffer (10 mM HEPES, 100 mM NaCl, 300 mM Sucrose, 3 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 5 mM EGTA) and simultaneously fixed and permeabilized for 10 minutes in 1.8% methonal-free formaldehyde (0.5% Triton X-100, 1% phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF)) in CSK buffer, then washed twice with PBS before continuing to the click chemistry reaction and immunostaining. Samples were blocked with 3% BSA for 30 minutes, followed by click chemistry using EdC-labelled HSV DNA and the Click-iT EdU Alexa Flour 555 Imaging Kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, C10638) according to the manufacturer's instructions. For immunostaining, samples were incubated overnight with primary antibodies in 3% BSA. Following primary antibody treatment, neurons were incubated for one hour in Alexa Fluor® 488-, 555-, and 647-conjugated secondary antibodies for multi-color imaging (Invitrogen). Nuclei were stained with Hoechst 33258 (Life Technologies). Images were acquired at 60x using an sCMOS charge-coupled device camera (pco.edge) mounted on a Nikon Eclipse Ti Inverted Epifluorescent microscope using NIS-Elements software (Nikon). Images were analyzed and intensity quantified using ImageJ.

### Cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging using ratiometric Fura-2 (microscopy)

For ratiometric Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging, neurons were seeded on coverslips and incubated for 30 min at RT with 5 µM Fura-2-AM, 0.02% pluronic acid in Ringer solution (in mM, 155 NaCl, 4.5 KCl, 2 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 5 HEPES, 10 glucose, adjusted to pH 7.4). Excitations

of Fura-2 at 340 nm and 380 nm emissions were carried out using a DG4 Illuminator (Sutter Instruments). Emissions were collected at 510 nm using an ORCA-Flash 4.0 V2 CMOS camera (Hamamatsu). Cells were imaged every 500 milliseconds for the duration of the experiment. Acetylcholine (100  $\mu$ M) and Ionomycin (2  $\mu$ M) were applied at indicated timepoints. Data were acquired and processed using SlideBook 6 software.

### Cytosolic Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging using ratiometric Fura-2 (FlexStation)

For ratiometric Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging, neurons were seeded on a 96-well black walled plate and incubated for 30 min at RT with 5 µM Fura-2-AM, 0.02% of pluronic acid in Ringer solution ([in mM] 155 NaCl, 4.5 KCl, 10 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 5 HEPES, 10 glucose, pH 7.4). Fura-2 emissions were collected at 510 nm and with 340/380 nm excitation. Plates were imaged using the FlexStation 3 (Molecular Devices). Cells were imaged every 5 seconds for the duration of the experiment.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Power analysis was used to determine the appropriate sample sizes for statistical analysis. All statistical analysis was performed using Prism V8.4. An unpaired t-test was used for all experiments where the group size was 2. All other experiments were analyzed using a one-way ANOVA with a Tukey's multiple comparison. Specific analyses are included in the figure legends. For all reactivation experiments measuring GFP expression, viral DNA, gene expression or DNA load, individual biological replicates were plotted (an individual well of primary neurons) and all experiments were repeated from pools of neurons from at least 3 litters. EdC virus and H3K9me3S10/p

co-localization was quantified using ImageJ after sample blinding of at least 8 fields of view from 2 biological replicates. Mean fluorescence intensity of  $\gamma$ H2AX and H3K9me3pS10 was quantified using ImageJ from at least 100 cells from at least 3 biological replicates.

## **Bibliography**

- 1. Karasneh, G. A. & Shukla, D. Herpes simplex virus infects most cell types in vitro: clues to its success. *Virol. J.* **8**, 481 (2011).
- 2. Muggeridge, M. I. Characterization of cell-cell fusion mediated by herpes simplex virus 2 glycoproteins gB, gD, gH and gL in transfected cells. *J. Gen. Virol.* **81**, 2017–2027 (2000).
- 3. Pertel, P. E., Fridberg, A., Parish, M. L. & Spear, P. G. Cell fusion induced by herpes simplex virus glycoproteins gB, gD, and gH-gL requires a gD receptor but not necessarily

heparan sulfate. Virology 279, 313–324 (2001).

- 4. Turner, A., Bruun, B., Minson, T. & Browne, H. Glycoproteins gB, gD, and gHgL of herpes simplex virus type 1 are necessary and sufficient to mediate membrane fusion in a Cos cell transfection system. *J. Virol.* **72**, 873–875 (1998).
- 5. Campadelli-Fiume, G. *et al.* The multipartite system that mediates entry of herpes simplex virus into the cell. *Rev Med Virol* **17**, 313–326 (2007).
- 6. Hilterbrand, A. T., Daly, R. & Heldwein, E. E. Contributions of the four essential entry glycoproteins to HSV-1 tropism and the selection of entry routes. *BioRxiv* (2020). doi:10.1101/2020.03.10.985325
- 7. Agelidis, A. M. & Shukla, D. Cell entry mechanisms of HSV: what we have learned in recent years. *Future Virol.* **10**, 1145–1154 (2015).
- 8. Akhtar, J. & Shukla, D. Viral entry mechanisms: cellular and viral mediators of herpes simplex virus entry. *FEBS J.* **276**, 7228–7236 (2009).
- 9. Radtke, K. *et al.* Plus- and minus-end directed microtubule motors bind simultaneously to herpes simplex virus capsids using different inner tegument structures. *PLoS Pathog.* **6**, e1000991 (2010).
- 10. Döhner, K. *et al.* Function of dynein and dynactin in herpes simplex virus capsid transport. *Mol. Biol. Cell* **13**, 2795–2809 (2002).
- 11. Garner, J. A. Herpes simplex virion entry into and intracellular transport within mammalian cells. *Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev.* **55**, 1497–1513 (2003).
- 12. Sodeik, B., Ebersold, M. W. & Helenius, A. Microtubule-mediated transport of incoming herpes simplex virus 1 capsids to the nucleus. *J. Cell Biol.* **136**, 1007–1021 (1997).
- 13. Döhner, K., Radtke, K., Schmidt, S. & Sodeik, B. Eclipse phase of herpes simplex virus type 1 infection: Efficient dynein-mediated capsid transport without the small capsid protein VP26. *J. Virol.* **80**, 8211–8224 (2006).
- 14. Abaitua, F., Hollinshead, M., Bolstad, M., Crump, C. M. & O'Hare, P. A Nuclear localization signal in herpesvirus protein VP1-2 is essential for infection via capsid routing to the nuclear pore. *J. Virol.* **86**, 8998–9014 (2012).
- 15. Douglas, M. W. *et al.* Herpes simplex virus type 1 capsid protein VP26 interacts with dynein light chains RP3 and Tctex1 and plays a role in retrograde cellular transport. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 28522–28530 (2004).
- 16. Batterson, W., Furlong, D. & Roizman, B. Molecular genetics of herpes simplex virus. VIII. further characterization of a temperature-sensitive mutant defective in release of viral DNA and in other stages of the viral reproductive cycle. *J. Virol.* **45**, 397–407 (1983).
- 17. Everett, R. D. & Murray, J. ND10 components relocate to sites associated with herpes simplex virus type 1 nucleoprotein complexes during virus infection. *J. Virol.* **79**, 5078–5089 (2005).
- 18. Shahin, V. *et al.* The genome of HSV-1 translocates through the nuclear pore as a condensed rod-like structure. *J. Cell Sci.* **119**, 23–30 (2006).
- 19. Ojala, P. M., Sodeik, B., Ebersold, M. W., Kutay, U. & Helenius, A. Herpes simplex virus type 1 entry into host cells: reconstitution of capsid binding and uncoating at the nuclear pore complex in vitro. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **20**, 4922–4931 (2000).
- 20. Pasdeloup, D., Blondel, D., Isidro, A. L. & Rixon, F. J. Herpesvirus capsid association with the nuclear pore complex and viral DNA release involve the nucleoporin CAN/Nup214 and the capsid protein pUL25. *J. Virol.* **83**, 6610–6623 (2009).
- 21. Copeland, A. M., Newcomb, W. W. & Brown, J. C. Herpes simplex virus replication: roles

of viral proteins and nucleoporins in capsid-nucleus attachment. J. Virol. 83, 1660–1668 (2009).

- 22. Kent, J. R. *et al.* During lytic infection herpes simplex virus type 1 is associated with histones bearing modifications that correlate with active transcription. *J. Virol.* **78**, 10178–10186 (2004).
- 23. Sandri-Goldin, R. M., Goldin, A. L., Holland, L. E., Glorioso, J. C. & Levine, M. Expression of herpes simplex virus beta and gamma genes integrated in mammalian cells and their induction by an alpha gene product. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **3**, 2028–2044 (1983).
- 24. Liang, Y., Vogel, J. L., Narayanan, A., Peng, H. & Kristie, T. M. Inhibition of the histone demethylase LSD1 blocks alpha-herpesvirus lytic replication and reactivation from latency. *Nat. Med.* **15**, 1312–1317 (2009).
- 25. Dembowski, J. A. & DeLuca, N. A. Temporal Viral Genome-Protein Interactions Define Distinct Stages of Productive Herpesviral Infection. *MBio* **9**, (2018).
- 26. Sekine, E., Schmidt, N., Gaboriau, D. & O'Hare, P. Spatiotemporal dynamics of HSV genome nuclear entry and compaction state transitions using bioorthogonal chemistry and super-resolution microscopy. *PLoS Pathog.* **13**, e1006721 (2017).
- 27. Weller, S. K. & Coen, D. M. Herpes simplex viruses: mechanisms of DNA replication. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* **4**, a013011 (2012).
- 28. Ibáñez, F. J. *et al.* Experimental Dissection of the Lytic Replication Cycles of Herpes Simplex Viruses in vitro. *Front. Microbiol.* **9**, 2406 (2018).
- 29. Sankhala, R. S., Lokareddy, R. K. & Cingolani, G. Divergent evolution of nuclear localization signal sequences in herpesvirus terminase subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* **291**, 11420–11433 (2016).
- 30. Bucks, M. A., O'Regan, K. J., Murphy, M. A., Wills, J. W. & Courtney, R. J. Herpes simplex virus type 1 tegument proteins VP1/2 and UL37 are associated with intranuclear capsids. *Virology* **361**, 316–324 (2007).
- 31. Owen, D. J., Crump, C. M. & Graham, S. C. Tegument assembly and secondary envelopment of alphaherpesviruses. *Viruses* 7, 5084–5114 (2015).
- 32. Ott, M. *et al.* Functional characterization of the essential tail anchor of the herpes simplex virus type 1 nuclear egress protein pUL34. *J. Gen. Virol.* **92**, 2734–2745 (2011).
- 33. Reynolds, A. E., Wills, E. G., Roller, R. J., Ryckman, B. J. & Baines, J. D. Ultrastructural localization of the herpes simplex virus type 1 UL31, UL34, and US3 proteins suggests specific roles in primary envelopment and egress of nucleocapsids. *J. Virol.* **76**, 8939–8952 (2002).
- 34. Mettenleiter, T. C., Müller, F., Granzow, H. & Klupp, B. G. The way out: what we know and do not know about herpesvirus nuclear egress. *Cell Microbiol.* **15**, 170–178 (2013).
- 35. Cockrell, S. K., Huffman, J. B., Toropova, K., Conway, J. F. & Homa, F. L. Residues of the UL25 protein of herpes simplex virus that are required for its stable interaction with capsids. *J. Virol.* **85**, 4875–4887 (2011).
- 36. Granzow, H. *et al.* Egress of alphaherpesviruses: comparative ultrastructural study. *J. Virol.* **75**, 3675–3684 (2001).
- Skepper, J. N., Whiteley, A., Browne, H. & Minson, A. Herpes simplex virus nucleocapsids mature to progeny virions by an envelopment --> deenvelopment --> reenvelopment pathway. J. Virol. 75, 5697–5702 (2001).
- 38. Panté, N. & Kann, M. Nuclear pore complex is able to transport macromolecules with diameters of about 39 nm. *Mol. Biol. Cell* **13**, 425–434 (2002).

- 39. Arii, J. *et al.* ESCRT-III mediates budding across the inner nuclear membrane and regulates its integrity. *Nat. Commun.* **9**, 3379 (2018).
- 40. Turcotte, S., Letellier, J. & Lippé, R. Herpes simplex virus type 1 capsids transit by the trans-Golgi network, where viral glycoproteins accumulate independently of capsid egress. *J. Virol.* **79**, 8847–8860 (2005).
- 41. Albecka, A., Laine, R. F., Janssen, A. F. J., Kaminski, C. F. & Crump, C. M. HSV-1 Glycoproteins Are Delivered to Virus Assembly Sites Through Dynamin-Dependent Endocytosis. *Traffic* **17**, 21–39 (2016).
- Wisner, T. W. & Johnson, D. C. Redistribution of cellular and herpes simplex virus proteins from the trans-golgi network to cell junctions without enveloped capsids. J. Virol. 78, 11519–11535 (2004).
- 43. Efstathiou, S. & Preston, C. M. Towards an understanding of the molecular basis of herpes simplex virus latency. *Virus Res.* **111**, 108–119 (2005).
- 44. Markus, A., Lebenthal-Loinger, I., Yang, I. H., Kinchington, P. R. & Goldstein, R. S. An in vitro model of latency and reactivation of varicella zoster virus in human stem cell-derived neurons. *PLoS Pathog.* **11**, e1004885 (2015).
- 45. Pourchet, A., Modrek, A. S., Placantonakis, D. G., Mohr, I. & Wilson, A. C. Modeling HSV-1 Latency in Human Embryonic Stem Cell-Derived Neurons. *Pathogens* 6, (2017).
- 46. Lotharius, J. *et al.* Progressive degeneration of human mesencephalic neuron-derived cells triggered by dopamine-dependent oxidative stress is dependent on the mixed-lineage kinase pathway. *J. Neurosci.* **25**, 6329–6342 (2005).
- 47. Raymon, H. K. *et al.* Immortalized human dorsal root ganglion cells differentiate into neurons with nociceptive properties. *J. Neurosci.* **19**, 5420–5428 (1999).
- 48. Thellman, N. M., Botting, C., Madaj, Z. & Triezenberg, S. J. An immortalized human dorsal root ganglion cell line provides a novel context to study herpes simplex virus 1 latency and reactivation. *J. Virol.* **91**, (2017).
- 49. Edwards, T. G. & Bloom, D. C. Lund human mesencephalic (LUHMES) neuronal cell line supports herpes simplex virus 1 latency in vitro. *J. Virol.* **93**, (2019).
- 50. Grams, T. R., Edwards, T. G. & Bloom, D. C. HSV-1 LAT Promoter Deletion Viruses Exhibit Strain-Specific and LAT-Dependent Epigenetic Regulation of Latent Viral Genomes in Human Neurons. J. Virol. 97, e0193522 (2023).
- 51. Wilcox, C. L. & Johnson, E. M. Nerve growth factor deprivation results in the reactivation of latent herpes simplex virus in vitro. *J. Virol.* **61**, 2311–2315 (1987).
- 52. Wilcox, C. L., Smith, R. L., Freed, C. R. & Johnson, E. M. Nerve growth factordependence of herpes simplex virus latency in peripheral sympathetic and sensory neurons in vitro. J. Neurosci. 10, 1268–1275 (1990).
- 53. Camarena, V. *et al.* Nature and duration of growth factor signaling through receptor tyrosine kinases regulates HSV-1 latency in neurons. *Cell Host Microbe* **8**, 320–330 (2010).
- 54. Cliffe, A. R. *et al.* Neuronal stress pathway mediating a histone methyl/phospho switch is required for herpes simplex virus reactivation. *Cell Host Microbe* **18**, 649–658 (2015).
- 55. Ives, A. M. & Bertke, A. S. Stress Hormones Epinephrine and Corticosterone Selectively Modulate Herpes Simplex Virus 1 (HSV-1) and HSV-2 Productive Infections in Adult Sympathetic, but Not Sensory, Neurons. J. Virol. **91**, (2017).
- 56. Jurak, I. *et al.* Expression of herpes simplex virus 1 microRNAs in cell culture models of quiescent and latent infection. *J. Virol.* **88**, 2337–2339 (2014).

- 57. Dochnal, S. *et al.* DLK-Dependent Biphasic Reactivation of Herpes Simplex Virus Latency Established in the Absence of Antivirals. *J. Virol.* **96**, e0050822 (2022).
- 58. Wang, S., Song, X., Rajewski, A., Santiskulvong, C. & Ghiasi, H. Stacking the odds: Multiple sites for HSV-1 latency. *Sci. Adv.* **9**, eadf4904 (2023).
- 59. Singh, N. & Tscharke, D. C. Herpes simplex virus latency is noisier the closer we look. *J. Virol.* **94**, (2020).
- 60. Knipe, D. M. & Cliffe, A. Chromatin control of herpes simplex virus lytic and latent infection. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* **6**, 211–221 (2008).
- 61. Deshmane, S. L. & Fraser, N. W. During latency, herpes simplex virus type 1 DNA is associated with nucleosomes in a chromatin structure. *J. Virol.* **63**, 943–947 (1989).
- 62. Cliffe, A. R., Coen, D. M. & Knipe, D. M. Kinetics of facultative heterochromatin and polycomb group protein association with the herpes simplex viral genome during establishment of latent infection. *MBio* **4**, (2013).
- 63. Kubat, N. J., Tran, R. K., McAnany, P. & Bloom, D. C. Specific histone tail modification and not DNA methylation is a determinant of herpes simplex virus type 1 latent gene expression. *J. Virol.* **78**, 1139–1149 (2004).
- 64. Wang, K., Lau, T. Y., Morales, M., Mont, E. K. & Straus, S. E. Laser-capture microdissection: refining estimates of the quantity and distribution of latent herpes simplex virus 1 and varicella-zoster virus DNA in human trigeminal Ganglia at the single-cell level. *J. Virol.* **79**, 14079–14087 (2005).
- 65. Cliffe, A. R., Garber, D. A. & Knipe, D. M. Transcription of the herpes simplex virus latency-associated transcript promotes the formation of facultative heterochromatin on lytic promoters. *J. Virol.* **83**, 8182–8190 (2009).
- 66. Kwiatkowski, D. L., Thompson, H. W. & Bloom, D. C. The polycomb group protein Bmi1 binds to the herpes simplex virus 1 latent genome and maintains repressive histone marks during latency. *J. Virol.* **83**, 8173–8181 (2009).
- 67. Nicoll, M. P. *et al.* The HSV-1 Latency-Associated Transcript Functions to Repress Latent Phase Lytic Gene Expression and Suppress Virus Reactivation from Latently Infected Neurons. *PLoS Pathog.* **12**, e1005539 (2016).
- 68. Bloom, D. C. Alphaherpesvirus latency: A dynamic state of transcription and reactivation. *Adv. Virus Res.* **94,** 53–80 (2016).
- 69. Stevens, J. G., Wagner, E. K., Devi-Rao, G. B., Cook, M. L. & Feldman, L. T. RNA complementary to a herpesvirus alpha gene mRNA is prominent in latently infected neurons. *Science* **235**, 1056–1059 (1987).
- 70. Umbach, J. L. *et al.* MicroRNAs expressed by herpes simplex virus 1 during latent infection regulate viral mRNAs. *Nature* **454**, 780–783 (2008).
- 71. Kramer, M. F. *et al.* Herpes simplex virus 1 microRNAs expressed abundantly during latent infection are not essential for latency in mouse trigeminal ganglia. *Virology* **417**, 239–247 (2011).
- 72. LaPaglia, D. M. *et al.* RNA-Seq investigations of human post-mortem trigeminal ganglia. *Cephalalgia* **38**, 912–932 (2018).
- 73. Kubat, N. J., Amelio, A. L., Giordani, N. V. & Bloom, D. C. The herpes simplex virus type 1 latency-associated transcript (LAT) enhancer/rcr is hyperacetylated during latency independently of LAT transcription. *J. Virol.* **78**, 12508–12518 (2004).
- 74. Washington, S. D., Musarrat, F., Ertel, M. K., Backes, G. L. & Neumann, D. M. CTCF Binding Sites in the Herpes Simplex Virus 1 Genome Display Site-Specific CTCF

Occupation, Protein Recruitment, and Insulator Function. J. Virol. 92, (2018).

- 75. Washington, S. D. *et al.* Depletion of the insulator protein CTCF results in herpes simplex virus 1 reactivation in vivo. *J. Virol.* **92**, (2018).
- 76. Raja, P. *et al.* A herpesviral lytic protein regulates the structure of latent viral chromatin. *MBio* **7**, (2016).
- 77. Wang, Q.-Y. *et al.* Herpesviral latency-associated transcript gene promotes assembly of heterochromatin on viral lytic-gene promoters in latent infection. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **102**, 16055–16059 (2005).
- 78. Zhang, Y. *et al.* Multifunctional Non-Coding RNAs Mediate Latent Infection and Recurrence of Herpes Simplex Viruses. *Infect. Drug Resist.* 14, 5335–5349 (2021).
- 79. Dressler, G. R., Rock, D. L. & Fraser, N. W. Latent herpes simplex virus type 1 DNA is not extensively methylated in vivo. *J. Gen. Virol.* **68 ( Pt 6),** 1761–1765 (1987).
- 80. Jørgensen, S., Schotta, G. & Sørensen, C. S. Histone H4 lysine 20 methylation: key player in epigenetic regulation of genomic integrity. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **41**, 2797–2806 (2013).
- 81. Alfonso-Dunn, R. *et al.* Transcriptional Elongation of HSV Immediate Early Genes by the Super Elongation Complex Drives Lytic Infection and Reactivation from Latency. *Cell Host Microbe* **21**, 507–517.e5 (2017).
- 82. Cliffe, A. R. & Wilson, A. C. Restarting lytic gene transcription at the onset of herpes simplex virus reactivation. *J. Virol.* **91**, (2017).
- 83. Cuddy, S. R. *et al.* Neuronal hyperexcitability is a DLK-dependent trigger of herpes simplex virus reactivation that can be induced by IL-1. *Elife* **9**, (2020).
- 84. Kim, J. Y., Mandarino, A., Chao, M. V., Mohr, I. & Wilson, A. C. Transient reversal of episome silencing precedes VP16-dependent transcription during reactivation of latent HSV-1 in neurons. *PLoS Pathog.* **8**, e1002540 (2012).
- 85. Whitford, A. L. *et al.* Ex Vivo Herpes Simplex Virus Reactivation Involves a Dual Leucine Zipper Kinase-Dependent Wave of Lytic Gene Expression That Is Independent of Histone Demethylase Activity and Viral Genome Synthesis. *J. Virol.* **96**, e0047522 (2022).
- 86. Du, T., Zhou, G. & Roizman, B. HSV-1 gene expression from reactivated ganglia is disordered and concurrent with suppression of latency-associated transcript and miRNAs. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **108**, 18820–18824 (2011).
- 87. Cuddy, S. R. *et al.* Neuronal Hyperexcitability is a DLK-dependent Trigger of HSV-1 Reactivation that can be Induced by IL-1. *BioRxiv* (2020). doi:10.1101/2020.04.16.044875
- 88. Tedeschi, A. & Bradke, F. The DLK signalling pathway--a double-edged sword in neural development and regeneration. *EMBO Rep.* **14**, 605–614 (2013).
- Coffey, E. T., Hongisto, V., Dickens, M., Davis, R. J. & Courtney, M. J. Dual roles for c-Jun N-terminal kinase in developmental and stress responses in cerebellar granule neurons. *J. Neurosci.* 20, 7602–7613 (2000).
- 90. Ghosh, A. S. *et al.* DLK induces developmental neuronal degeneration via selective regulation of proapoptotic JNK activity. *J. Cell Biol.* **194**, 751–764 (2011).
- 91. Mattila, R. K. *et al.* An investigation of herpes simplex virus type 1 latency in a novel mouse dorsal root ganglion model suggests a role for ICP34.5 in reactivation. *J. Gen. Virol.* **96**, 2304–2313 (2015).
- 92. Linderman, J. A. *et al.* Immune escape via a transient gene expression program enables productive replication of a latent pathogen. *Cell Rep.* **18**, 1312–1323 (2017).
- 93. Messer, H. G. P., Jacobs, D., Dhummakupt, A. & Bloom, D. C. Inhibition of H3K27me3specific histone demethylases JMJD3 and UTX blocks reactivation of herpes simplex virus

1 in trigeminal ganglion neurons. J. Virol. 89, 3417–3420 (2015).

- 94. Kobayashi, M., Wilson, A. C., Chao, M. V. & Mohr, I. Control of viral latency in neurons by axonal mTOR signaling and the 4E-BP translation repressor. *Genes Dev.* **26**, 1527–1532 (2012).
- 95. Hill, J. M. *et al.* Nerve growth factor antibody stimulates reactivation of ocular herpes simplex virus type 1 in latently infected rabbits. *J. Neurovirol.* **3**, 206–211 (1997).
- 96. Cushing, H. The surgical aspects of major neuralgia of the trigeminal nerve.a report of twenty cases of operation on the gasserian ganglion, with anatomic and physiologic notes on the consequences of its removal. *JAMA* **XLIV**, 1002 (1905).
- Colgin, M. A., Smith, R. L. & Wilcox, C. L. Inducible cyclic AMP early repressor produces reactivation of latent herpes simplex virus type 1 in neurons in vitro. J. Virol. 75, 2912–2920 (2001).
- 98. De Regge, N., Van Opdenbosch, N., Nauwynck, H. J., Efstathiou, S. & Favoreel, H. W. Interferon alpha induces establishment of alphaherpesvirus latency in sensory neurons in vitro. *PLoS One* **5**, (2010).
- 99. Yan, D. & Jin, Y. Regulation of DLK-1 kinase activity by calcium-mediated dissociation from an inhibitory isoform. *Neuron* **76**, 534–548 (2012).
- 100. Hao, Y. *et al.* An evolutionarily conserved mechanism for cAMP elicited axonal regeneration involves direct activation of the dual leucine zipper kinase DLK. *Elife* **5**, (2016).
- Sawtell, N. M. & Thompson, R. L. Rapid in vivo reactivation of herpes simplex virus in latently infected murine ganglionic neurons after transient hyperthermia. J. Virol. 66, 2150–2156 (1992).
- 102. Halford, W. P. & Schaffer, P. A. ICP0 is required for efficient reactivation of herpes simplex virus type 1 from neuronal latency. *J. Virol.* **75**, 3240–3249 (2001).
- 103. Laycock, K. A., Lee, S. F., Brady, R. H. & Pepose, J. S. Characterization of a murine model of recurrent herpes simplex viral keratitis induced by ultraviolet B radiation. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 32, 2741–2746 (1991).
- Shimeld, C., Easty, D. L. & Hill, T. J. Reactivation of herpes simplex virus type 1 in the mouse trigeminal ganglion: an in vivo study of virus antigen and cytokines. *J. Virol.* 73, 1767–1773 (1999).
- 105. Hu, H.-L. *et al.* TOP2β-Dependent Nuclear DNA Damage Shapes Extracellular Growth Factor Responses via Dynamic AKT Phosphorylation to Control Virus Latency. *Mol. Cell* 74, 466–480.e4 (2019).
- 106. Franceschini, E. *et al.* Herpes Simplex Virus Re-Activation in Patients with SARS-CoV-2 Pneumonia: A Prospective, Observational Study. *Microorganisms* 9, (2021).
- 107. Glaser, R. & Kiecolt-Glaser, J. K. Chronic stress modulates the virus-specific immune response to latent herpes simplex virus type 1. *Ann Behav Med* **19**, 78–82 (1997).
- 108. Padgett, D. A. *et al.* Social stress and the reactivation of latent herpes simplex virus type 1. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **95**, 7231–7235 (1998).
- 109. Du, T., Zhou, G. & Roizman, B. Induction of apoptosis accelerates reactivation of latent HSV-1 in ganglionic organ cultures and replication in cell cultures. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 109, 14616–14621 (2012).
- 110. Willey, D. E., Trousdale, M. D. & Nesburn, A. B. Reactivation of murine latent HSV infection by epinephrine iontophoresis. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* **25**, 945–950 (1984).
- 111. Creech, C. C. & Neumann, D. M. Changes to euchromatin on LAT and ICP4 following

reactivation are more prevalent in an efficiently reactivating strain of HSV-1. *PLoS One* **5**, e15416 (2010).

- Rootman, D. S., Haruta, Y. & Hill, J. M. Reactivation of HSV-1 in primates by transcorneal iontophoresis of adrenergic agents. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* 31, 597–600 (1990).
- 113. Soshnev, A. A., Josefowicz, S. Z. & Allis, C. D. Greater than the sum of parts: complexity of the dynamic epigenome. *Mol. Cell* **62**, 681–694 (2016).
- 114. Hoshino, Y., Pesnicak, L., Cohen, J. I. & Straus, S. E. Rates of reactivation of latent herpes simplex virus from mouse trigeminal ganglia ex vivo correlate directly with viral load and inversely with number of infiltrating CD8+ T cells. *J. Virol.* **81**, 8157–8164 (2007).
- 115. Suzich, J. B. *et al.* PML-NB-dependent type I interferon memory results in a restricted form of HSV latency. *EMBO Rep.* **22**, e52547 (2021).
- 116. Gehani, S. S. *et al.* Polycomb group protein displacement and gene activation through MSK-dependent H3K27me3S28 phosphorylation. *Mol. Cell* **39**, 886–900 (2010).
- 117. Fischle, W., Wang, Y. & Allis, C. D. Binary switches and modification cassettes in histone biology and beyond. *Nature* **425**, 475–479 (2003).
- 118. Hill, J. M. *et al.* Inhibition of LSD1 reduces herpesvirus infection, shedding, and recurrence by promoting epigenetic suppression of viral genomes. *Sci. Transl. Med.* **6**, 265ra169 (2014).
- 119. Pestka, S., Krause, C. D. & Walter, M. R. Interferons, interferon-like cytokines, and their receptors. *Immunol. Rev.* **202**, 8–32 (2004).
- 120. McNab, F., Mayer-Barber, K., Sher, A., Wack, A. & O'Garra, A. Type I interferons in infectious disease. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **15**, 87–103 (2015).
- 121. Ivashkiv, L. B. & Donlin, L. T. Regulation of type I interferon responses. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **14**, 36–49 (2014).
- 122. Kotredes, K. P. & Gamero, A. M. Interferons as inducers of apoptosis in malignant cells. J. *Interferon Cytokine Res.* **33**, 162–170 (2013).
- 123. Wang, J. & Campbell, I. L. Innate STAT1-dependent genomic response of neurons to the antiviral cytokine alpha interferon. *J. Virol.* **79**, 8295–8302 (2005).
- 124. Kallfass, C. *et al.* Visualizing production of beta interferon by astrocytes and microglia in brain of La Crosse virus-infected mice. *J. Virol.* **86**, 11223–11230 (2012).
- 125. Roth-Cross, J. K., Bender, S. J. & Weiss, S. R. Murine coronavirus mouse hepatitis virus is recognized by MDA5 and induces type I interferon in brain macrophages/microglia. *J. Virol.* **82**, 9829–9838 (2008).
- 126. Wang, J., Campbell, I. L. & Zhang, H. Systemic interferon-alpha regulates interferonstimulated genes in the central nervous system. *Mol. Psychiatry* **13**, 293–301 (2008).
- 127. Ejlerskov, P. *et al.* Lack of Neuronal IFN-β-IFNAR Causes Lewy Body- and Parkinson's Disease-like Dementia. *Cell* **163**, 324–339 (2015).
- 128. Zheng, L.-S. *et al.* Mechanisms for interferon-α-induced depression and neural stem cell dysfunction. *Stem Cell Rep.* **3**, 73–84 (2014).
- 129. Dedoni, S., Olianas, M. C., Ingianni, A. & Onali, P. Type I interferons impair BDNFinduced cell signaling and neurotrophic activity in differentiated human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells and mouse primary cortical neurons. *J. Neurochem.* 122, 58–71 (2012).
- 130. Viengkhou, B. & Hofer, M. J. Breaking down the cellular responses to type I interferon neurotoxicity in the brain. *Front. Immunol.* **14**, 1110593 (2023).

- 131. Cavalli, G. *et al.* Interleukin 1α: a comprehensive review on the role of IL-1α in the pathogenesis and treatment of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases. *Autoimmun. Rev.* 20, 102763 (2021).
- Dinarello, C. A. *et al.* Interleukin 1 induces interleukin 1. I. Induction of circulating interleukin 1 in rabbits in vivo and in human mononuclear cells in vitro. *J. Immunol.* 139, 1902–1910 (1987).
- 133. Granowitz, E. V., Clark, B. D., Vannier, E., Callahan, M. V. & Dinarello, C. A. Effect of interleukin-1 (IL-1) blockade on cytokine synthesis: I. IL-1 receptor antagonist inhibits IL-1-induced cytokine synthesis and blocks the binding of IL-1 to its type II receptor on human monocytes. *Blood* 79, 2356–2363 (1992).
- 134. Netea, M. G. *et al.* Differential requirement for the activation of the inflammasome for processing and release of IL-1beta in monocytes and macrophages. *Blood* **113**, 2324–2335 (2009).
- 135. Chan, A. H. & Schroder, K. Inflammasome signaling and regulation of interleukin-1 family cytokines. *J. Exp. Med.* **217**, (2020).
- 136. Holzberg, D. *et al.* Disruption of the c-JUN-JNK complex by a cell-permeable peptide containing the c-JUN delta domain induces apoptosis and affects a distinct set of interleukin-1-induced inflammatory genes. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 40213–40223 (2003).
- 137. Bandman, O., Coleman, R. T., Loring, J. F., Seilhamer, J. J. & Cocks, B. G. Complexity of inflammatory responses in endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells determined by microarray analysis. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* **975**, 77–90 (2002).
- 138. Hoffmann, E. *et al.* MEK1-dependent delayed expression of Fos-related antigen-1 counteracts c-Fos and p65 NF-kappaB-mediated interleukin-8 transcription in response to cytokines or growth factors. *J. Biol. Chem.* **280**, 9706–9718 (2005).
- 139. Kawaguchi, Y. IL-1 alpha gene expression and protein production by fibroblasts from patients with systemic sclerosis. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* **97**, 445–450 (1994).
- Heim, A., Zeuke, S., Weiss, S., Ruschewski, W. & Grumbach, I. M. Transient induction of cytokine production in human myocardial fibroblasts by coxsackievirus B3. *Circ. Res.* 86, 753–759 (2000).
- 141. Weber, A., Wasiliew, P. & Kracht, M. Interleukin-1 (IL-1) pathway. *Sci. Signal.* **3**, cm1 (2010).
- 142. Yirmiya, R., Winocur, G. & Goshen, I. Brain interleukin-1 is involved in spatial memory and passive avoidance conditioning. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* **78**, 379–389 (2002).
- 143. Nemeth, D. P. & Quan, N. Modulation of Neural Networks by Interleukin-1. *Brain Plast.* 7, 17–32 (2021).
- 144. Green, H. F. *et al.* A role for interleukin-1β in determining the lineage fate of embryonic rat hippocampal neural precursor cells. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* **49**, 311–321 (2012).
- 145. Green, H. F. & Nolan, Y. M. Unlocking mechanisms in interleukin-1β-induced changes in hippocampal neurogenesis--a role for GSK-3β and TLX. *Transl. Psychiatry* 2, e194 (2012).
- 146. Liu, X. *et al.* Cell-Type-Specific Interleukin 1 Receptor 1 Signaling in the Brain Regulates Distinct Neuroimmune Activities. *Immunity* **50**, 317–333.e6 (2019).
- 147. Lin, Y. & Zheng, C. A Tug of War: DNA-Sensing Antiviral Innate Immunity and Herpes Simplex Virus Type I Infection. *Front. Microbiol.* **10**, 2627 (2019).
- 148. Rutz, M. *et al.* Toll-like receptor 9 binds single-stranded CpG-DNA in a sequence- and pH-dependent manner. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **34**, 2541–2550 (2004).

- 149. Takeshita, F. *et al.* Signal transduction pathways mediated by the interaction of CpG DNA with Toll-like receptor 9. *Semin. Immunol.* **16**, 17–22 (2004).
- 150. Lin, S.-C., Lo, Y.-C. & Wu, H. Helical assembly in the MyD88-IRAK4-IRAK2 complex in TLR/IL-1R signalling. *Nature* **465**, 885–890 (2010).
- 151. Lund, J., Sato, A., Akira, S., Medzhitov, R. & Iwasaki, A. Toll-like receptor 9-mediated recognition of Herpes simplex virus-2 by plasmacytoid dendritic cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **198**, 513–520 (2003).
- 152. Hornung, V. *et al.* AIM2 recognizes cytosolic dsDNA and forms a caspase-1-activating inflammasome with ASC. *Nature* **458**, 514–518 (2009).
- 153. Fernandes-Alnemri, T., Yu, J.-W., Datta, P., Wu, J. & Alnemri, E. S. AIM2 activates the inflammasome and cell death in response to cytoplasmic DNA. *Nature* **458**, 509–513 (2009).
- 154. Boucher, D. *et al.* Caspase-1 self-cleavage is an intrinsic mechanism to terminate inflammasome activity. *J. Exp. Med.* **215**, 827–840 (2018).
- 155. Lugrin, J. & Martinon, F. The AIM2 inflammasome: Sensor of pathogens and cellular perturbations. *Immunol. Rev.* **281**, 99–114 (2018).
- 156. Wang, B. & Yin, Q. AIM2 inflammasome activation and regulation: A structural perspective. *J. Struct. Biol.* **200**, 279–282 (2017).
- 157. Feng, S., Fox, D. & Man, S. M. Mechanisms of gasdermin family members in inflammasome signaling and cell death. *J. Mol. Biol.* **430**, 3068–3080 (2018).
- 158. Karaba, A. H. *et al.* Herpes Simplex Virus type 1 Inflammasome Activation in Human Macrophages is Dependent on NLRP3, ASC, and Caspase-1. *BioRxiv* (2019). doi:10.1101/796235
- 159. Yang, Y., Wang, H., Kouadir, M., Song, H. & Shi, F. Recent advances in the mechanisms of NLRP3 inflammasome activation and its inhibitors. *Cell Death Dis.* **10**, 128 (2019).
- 160. Role of IFI16 in DNA damage and checkpoint Mutsuko Ouchi1,2, Toru Ouchi1,2,3.
- 161. Unterholzner, L. *et al.* IFI16 is an innate immune sensor for intracellular DNA. *Nat. Immunol.* **11**, 997–1004 (2010).
- 162. Orzalli, M. H., DeLuca, N. A. & Knipe, D. M. Nuclear IFI16 induction of IRF-3 signaling during herpesviral infection and degradation of IFI16 by the viral ICP0 protein. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **109**, E3008-17 (2012).
- Ansari, M. A. *et al.* Constitutive interferon-inducible protein 16-inflammasome activation during Epstein-Barr virus latency I, II, and III in B and epithelial cells. *J. Virol.* 87, 8606– 8623 (2013).
- 164. Dutta, D. *et al.* BRCA1 Regulates IFI16 Mediated Nuclear Innate Sensing of Herpes Viral DNA and Subsequent Induction of the Innate Inflammasome and Interferon-β Responses. *PLoS Pathog.* **11**, e1005030 (2015).
- 165. Kerur, N. *et al.* IFI16 acts as a nuclear pathogen sensor to induce the inflammasome in response to Kaposi Sarcoma-associated herpesvirus infection. *Cell Host Microbe* 9, 363– 375 (2011).
- 166. Iqbal, J. *et al.* Histone H2B-IFI16 Recognition of Nuclear Herpesviral Genome Induces Cytoplasmic Interferon-β Responses. *PLoS Pathog.* **12**, e1005967 (2016).
- 167. Pilli, M. *et al.* TBK-1 promotes autophagy-mediated antimicrobial defense by controlling autophagosome maturation. *Immunity* **37**, 223–234 (2012).
- 168. Ansari, M. A. *et al.* Herpesvirus Genome Recognition Induced Acetylation of Nuclear IFI16 Is Essential for Its Cytoplasmic Translocation, Inflammasome and IFN-β Responses.

PLoS Pathog. 11, e1005019 (2015).

- 169. Almine, J. F. *et al.* IFI16 and cGAS cooperate in the activation of STING during DNA sensing in human keratinocytes. *Nat. Commun.* **8**, 14392 (2017).
- 170. Orzalli, M. H. *et al.* cGAS-mediated stabilization of IFI16 promotes innate signaling during herpes simplex virus infection. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **112**, E1773-81 (2015).
- 171. Diner, B. A., Lum, K. K., Toettcher, J. E. & Cristea, I. M. Viral DNA Sensors IFI16 and Cyclic GMP-AMP Synthase Possess Distinct Functions in Regulating Viral Gene Expression, Immune Defenses, and Apoptotic Responses during Herpesvirus Infection. *MBio* **7**, (2016).
- 172. Hurst, T. P. *et al.* Interferon-Inducible Protein 16 (IFI16) Has a Broad-Spectrum Binding Ability Against ssDNA Targets: An Evolutionary Hypothesis for Antiretroviral Checkpoint. *Front. Microbiol.* **10**, 1426 (2019).
- 173. Monroe, K. M. *et al.* IFI16 DNA sensor is required for death of lymphoid CD4 T cells abortively infected with HIV. *Science* **343**, 428–432 (2014).
- 174. Roy, A., Ghosh, A., Kumar, B. & Chandran, B. IFI16, a nuclear innate immune DNA sensor, mediates epigenetic silencing of herpesvirus genomes by its association with H3K9 methyltransferases SUV39H1 and GLP. *Elife* **8**, (2019).
- 175. Orzalli, M. H., Conwell, S. E., Berrios, C., DeCaprio, J. A. & Knipe, D. M. Nuclear interferon-inducible protein 16 promotes silencing of herpesviral and transfected DNA. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **110**, E4492-501 (2013).
- 176. Merkl, P. E. & Knipe, D. M. Role for a filamentous nuclear assembly of IFI16, DNA, and host factors in restriction of herpesviral infection. *MBio* **10**, (2019).
- 177. Johnson, K. E. *et al.* IFI16 restricts HSV-1 replication by accumulating on the hsv-1 genome, repressing HSV-1 gene expression, and directly or indirectly modulating histone modifications. *PLoS Pathog.* **10**, e1004503 (2014).
- 178. Lo Cigno, I. *et al.* The Nuclear DNA Sensor IFI16 Acts as a Restriction Factor for Human Papillomavirus Replication through Epigenetic Modifications of the Viral Promoters. *J. Virol.* **89**, 7506–7520 (2015).
- 179. Gariano, G. R. *et al.* The intracellular DNA sensor IFI16 gene acts as restriction factor for human cytomegalovirus replication. *PLoS Pathog.* **8**, e1002498 (2012).
- 180. Li, X. *et al.* Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase is activated by double-stranded DNA-induced oligomerization. *Immunity* **39**, 1019–1031 (2013).
- 181. Zhang, X. *et al.* Cyclic GMP-AMP containing mixed phosphodiester linkages is an endogenous high-affinity ligand for STING. *Mol. Cell* **51**, 226–235 (2013).
- 182. Gao, P. *et al.* Cyclic [G(2',5')pA(3',5')p] is the metazoan second messenger produced by DNA-activated cyclic GMP-AMP synthase. *Cell* **153**, 1094–1107 (2013).
- 183. Motwani, M., Pesiridis, S. & Fitzgerald, K. A. DNA sensing by the cGAS-STING pathway in health and disease. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* **20**, 657–674 (2019).
- 184. Sun, L., Wu, J., Du, F., Chen, X. & Chen, Z. J. Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase is a cytosolic DNA sensor that activates the type I interferon pathway. *Science* **339**, 786–791 (2013).
- 185. Civril, F. *et al.* Structural mechanism of cytosolic DNA sensing by cGAS. *Nature* **498**, 332–337 (2013).
- 186. Gao, D. *et al.* Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase is an innate immune sensor of HIV and other retroviruses. *Science* **341**, 903–906 (2013).
- 187. Kranzusch, P. J., Lee, A. S.-Y., Berger, J. M. & Doudna, J. A. Structure of human cGAS reveals a conserved family of second-messenger enzymes in innate immunity. *Cell Rep.* **3**,

1362–1368 (2013).

- 188. Zhou, W. *et al.* Structure of the Human cGAS-DNA Complex Reveals Enhanced Control of Immune Surveillance. *Cell* **174**, 300–311.e11 (2018).
- 189. Zhang, X. *et al.* The cytosolic DNA sensor cGAS forms an oligomeric complex with DNA and undergoes switch-like conformational changes in the activation loop. *Cell Rep.* **6**, 421–430 (2014).
- 190. Andreeva, L. *et al.* cGAS senses long and HMGB/TFAM-bound U-turn DNA by forming protein-DNA ladders. *Nature* **549**, 394–398 (2017).
- 191. Everett, R. D. Dynamic response of IFI16 and promyelocytic leukemia nuclear body components to herpes simplex virus 1 infection. *J. Virol.* **90**, 167–179 (2016).
- 192. Jønsson, K. L. *et al.* IFI16 is required for DNA sensing in human macrophages by promoting production and function of cGAMP. *Nat. Commun.* **8**, 14391 (2017).
- 193. Du, M. & Chen, Z. J. DNA-induced liquid phase condensation of cGAS activates innate immune signaling. *Science* **361**, 704–709 (2018).
- 194. Xie, W. *et al.* Human cGAS catalytic domain has an additional DNA-binding interface that enhances enzymatic activity and liquid-phase condensation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 116, 11946–11955 (2019).
- 195. Hooy, R. M. & Sohn, J. The allosteric activation of cGAS underpins its dynamic signaling landscape. *Elife* 7, (2018).
- 196. Gekara, N. O. & Jiang, H. The innate immune DNA sensor cGAS: A membrane, cytosolic, or nuclear protein? *Sci. Signal.* **12**, (2019).
- 197. Barnett, K. C. *et al.* Phosphoinositide Interactions Position cGAS at the Plasma Membrane to Ensure Efficient Distinction between Self- and Viral DNA. *Cell* **176**, 1432–1446.e11 (2019).
- 198. Gentili, M. *et al.* The N-Terminal Domain of cGAS Determines Preferential Association with Centromeric DNA and Innate Immune Activation in the Nucleus. *Cell Rep.* **26**, 2377–2393.e13 (2019).
- 199. Liu, H. *et al.* Nuclear cGAS suppresses DNA repair and promotes tumorigenesis. *Nature* **563**, 131–136 (2018).
- 200. Lahaye, X. *et al.* NONO Detects the Nuclear HIV Capsid to Promote cGAS-Mediated Innate Immune Activation. *Cell* **175**, 488–501.e22 (2018).
- 201. Volkman, H. E., Cambier, S., Gray, E. E. & Stetson, D. B. cGAS is predominantly a nuclear protein. *BioRxiv* (2018). doi:10.1101/486118
- 202. Cao, D., Han, X., Fan, X., Xu, R.-M. & Zhang, X. Structural basis for nucleosomemediated inhibition of cGAS activity. *Cell Res.* **30**, 1088–1097 (2020).
- 203. Zhao, B. *et al.* The molecular basis of tight nuclear tethering and inactivation of cGAS. *Nature* **587**, 673–677 (2020).
- 204. Kujirai, T. *et al.* Structural basis for the inhibition of cGAS by nucleosomes. *Science* **370**, 455–458 (2020).
- 205. Jiang, H. *et al.* Chromatin-bound cGAS is an inhibitor of DNA repair and hence accelerates genome destabilization and cell death. *EMBO J.* **38**, e102718 (2019).
- 206. Xiong, M., Wang, S., Wang, Y.-Y. & Ran, Y. The Regulation of cGAS. *Virol Sin* **33**, 117–124 (2018).
- 207. Song, B., Greco, T. M., Lum, K. K., Taber, C. & Cristea, I. M. The DNA sensor cGAS is decorated by acetylation and phosphorylation modifications in the context of immune signaling. *Mol. Cell Proteomics* (2020). doi:10.1074/mcp.RA120.001981

- 208. Chen, M. *et al.* TRIM14 Inhibits cGAS Degradation Mediated by Selective Autophagy Receptor p62 to Promote Innate Immune Responses. *Mol. Cell* **64**, 105–119 (2016).
- 209. Liang, Q. *et al.* Crosstalk between the cGAS DNA sensor and Beclin-1 autophagy protein shapes innate antimicrobial immune responses. *Cell Host Microbe* **15**, 228–238 (2014).
- 210. Heidegger, S., Haas, T. & Poeck, H. Cutting Edge in IFN Regulation: Inflammatory Caspases Cleave cGAS. *Immunity* **46**, 333–335 (2017).
- 211. Ning, X. *et al.* Apoptotic Caspases Suppress Type I Interferon Production via the Cleavage of cGAS, MAVS, and IRF3. *Mol. Cell* **74**, 19–31.e7 (2019).
- 212. Wang, Y. *et al.* Inflammasome Activation Triggers Caspase-1-Mediated Cleavage of cGAS to Regulate Responses to DNA Virus Infection. *Immunity* **46**, 393–404 (2017).
- 213. Wu, J. *et al.* Cyclic GMP-AMP is an endogenous second messenger in innate immune signaling by cytosolic DNA. *Science* **339**, 826–830 (2013).
- 214. Diner, E. J. *et al.* The innate immune DNA sensor cGAS produces a noncanonical cyclic dinucleotide that activates human STING. *Cell Rep.* **3**, 1355–1361 (2013).
- 215. Ablasser, A. *et al.* cGAS produces a 2'-5'-linked cyclic dinucleotide second messenger that activates STING. *Nature* **498**, 380–384 (2013).
- 216. Li, T. *et al.* Antitumor Activity of cGAMP via Stimulation of cGAS-cGAMP-STING-IRF3 Mediated Innate Immune Response. *Sci. Rep.* **6**, 19049 (2016).
- 217. Konno, H., Konno, K. & Barber, G. N. Cyclic dinucleotides trigger ULK1 (ATG1) phosphorylation of STING to prevent sustained innate immune signaling. *Cell* 155, 688–698 (2013).
- 218. Ma, F. *et al.* Positive feedback regulation of type I interferon by the interferon-stimulated gene STING. *EMBO Rep.* **16**, 202–212 (2015).
- 219. Kato, K. *et al.* Structural insights into cGAMP degradation by Ecto-nucleotide pyrophosphatase phosphodiesterase 1. *Nat. Commun.* 9, 4424 (2018).
- 220. Eaglesham, J. B., Pan, Y., Kupper, T. S. & Kranzusch, P. J. Viral and metazoan poxins are cGAMP-specific nucleases that restrict cGAS-STING signalling. *Nature* 566, 259–263 (2019).
- 221. Zhong, B. *et al.* The adaptor protein MITA links virus-sensing receptors to IRF3 transcription factor activation. *Immunity* **29**, 538–550 (2008).
- 222. Ishikawa, H. & Barber, G. N. STING is an endoplasmic reticulum adaptor that facilitates innate immune signalling. *Nature* **455**, 674–678 (2008).
- 223. Ishikawa, H., Ma, Z. & Barber, G. N. STING regulates intracellular DNA-mediated, type I interferon-dependent innate immunity. *Nature* **461**, 788–792 (2009).
- 224. Sauer, J.-D. *et al.* The N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea-induced Goldenticket mouse mutant reveals an essential function of Sting in the in vivo interferon response to Listeria monocytogenes and cyclic dinucleotides. *Infect. Immun.* **79**, 688–694 (2011).
- 225. Jin, L. *et al.* MPYS is required for IFN response factor 3 activation and type I IFN production in the response of cultured phagocytes to bacterial second messengers cyclic-di-AMP and cyclic-di-GMP. *J. Immunol.* **187**, 2595–2601 (2011).
- 226. Shang, G., Zhang, C., Chen, Z. J., Bai, X.-C. & Zhang, X. Cryo-EM structures of STING reveal its mechanism of activation by cyclic GMP-AMP. *Nature* **567**, 389–393 (2019).
- 227. Petrasek, J. *et al.* STING-IRF3 pathway links endoplasmic reticulum stress with hepatocyte apoptosis in early alcoholic liver disease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **110**, 16544–16549 (2013).
- 228. Yan, N. STING-mediated chronic activation of ER stress through disrupting calcium

homeostasis primes T cells for cell death. *The Journal of Immunology* **202**, 180.15-180.15 (2019).

- 229. Ergun, S. L., Fernandez, D., Weiss, T. M. & Li, L. STING polymer structure reveals mechanisms for activation, hyperactivation, and inhibition. *Cell* **178**, 290–301.e10 (2019).
- 230. Ergun, S. L. & Li, L. Structural Insights into STING Signaling. *Trends Cell Biol.* **30**, 399–407 (2020).
- 231. Seo, G. J. *et al.* TRIM56-mediated monoubiquitination of cGAS for cytosolic DNA sensing. *Nat. Commun.* **9**, 613 (2018).
- 232. Tsuchida, T. *et al.* The ubiquitin ligase TRIM56 regulates innate immune responses to intracellular double-stranded DNA. *Immunity* **33**, 765–776 (2010).
- 233. Abe, T. & Barber, G. N. Cytosolic-DNA-mediated, STING-dependent proinflammatory gene induction necessitates canonical NF-κB activation through TBK1. J. Virol. 88, 5328–5341 (2014).
- 234. Li, Y., Wilson, H. L. & Kiss-Toth, E. Regulating STING in health and disease. J. Inflamm. (Lond.) 14, 11 (2017).
- 235. Pokatayev, V. *et al.* Homeostatic regulation of STING protein at the resting state by stabilizer TOLLIP. *Nat. Immunol.* (2020). doi:10.1038/s41590-019-0569-9
- 236. Yan, N. Regulation of STING Trafficking and Interferon Response. *The Journal of Immunology* **204**, 79.21-79.21 (2020).
- 237. Fang, R. *et al.* NEMO-IKKβ Are Essential for IRF3 and NF-κB Activation in the cGAS-STING Pathway. *J. Immunol.* **199**, 3222–3233 (2017).
- 238. Tang, C.-H. A. *et al.* Agonist-Mediated Activation of STING Induces Apoptosis in Malignant B Cells. *Cancer Res.* **76**, 2137–2152 (2016).
- 239. Zhang, C. *et al.* Structural basis of STING binding with and phosphorylation by TBK1. *Nature* **567**, 394–398 (2019).
- 240. Tanaka, Y. & Chen, Z. J. STING specifies IRF3 phosphorylation by TBK1 in the cytosolic DNA signaling pathway. *Sci. Signal.* **5**, ra20 (2012).
- 241. de Oliveira Mann, C. C. *et al.* Modular Architecture of the STING C-Terminal Tail Allows Interferon and NF-κB Signaling Adaptation. *Cell Rep.* **27**, 1165–1175.e5 (2019).
- 242. Kumar, K. P., McBride, K. M., Weaver, B. K., Dingwall, C. & Reich, N. C. Regulated nuclear-cytoplasmic localization of interferon regulatory factor 3, a subunit of double-stranded RNA-activated factor 1. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **20**, 4159–4168 (2000).
- 243. Agalioti, T. *et al.* Ordered recruitment of chromatin modifying and general transcription factors to the IFN-beta promoter. *Cell* **103**, 667–678 (2000).
- 244. Bannister, A. J. & Kouzarides, T. The CBP co-activator is a histone acetyltransferase. *Nature* **384**, 641–643 (1996).
- 245. Qin, Y. *et al.* TRIM9 short isoform preferentially promotes DNA and RNA virus-induced production of type I interferon by recruiting GSK3β to TBK1. *Cell Res.* 26, 613–628 (2016).
- 246. Wang, P., Zhao, W., Zhao, K., Zhang, L. & Gao, C. TRIM26 negatively regulates interferon-β production and antiviral response through polyubiquitination and degradation of nuclear IRF3. *PLoS Pathog.* **11**, e1004726 (2015).
- 247. Berti, C., Messali, S., Ballabio, A., Reymond, A. & Meroni, G. TRIM9 is specifically expressed in the embryonic and adult nervous system. *Mech. Dev.* **113**, 159–162 (2002).
- 248. Tanji, K. *et al.* TRIM9, a novel brain-specific E3 ubiquitin ligase, is repressed in the brain of Parkinson's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies. *Neurobiol. Dis.* **38**, 210–218

(2010).

- 249. Liu, T., Zhang, L., Joo, D. & Sun, S.-C. NF-κB signaling in inflammation. *Signal Transduct. Target. Ther.* **2**, (2017).
- 250. Ghosh, S., May, M. J. & Kopp, E. B. NF-kappa B and Rel proteins: evolutionarily conserved mediators of immune responses. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* **16**, 225–260 (1998).
- 251. Blackwell, T. S. & Christman, J. W. The role of nuclear factor-kappa B in cytokine gene regulation. *Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol.* **17**, 3–9 (1997).
- 252. Napetschnig, J. & Wu, H. Molecular basis of NF-κB signaling. *Annu. Rev. Biophys.* **42**, 443–468 (2013).
- 253. Bassères, D. S. & Baldwin, A. S. Nuclear factor-kappaB and inhibitor of kappaB kinase pathways in oncogenic initiation and progression. *Oncogene* **25**, 6817–6830 (2006).
- 254. Israël, A. The IKK complex, a central regulator of NF-kappaB activation. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* **2**, a000158 (2010).
- 255. Yamamoto, Y. & Gaynor, R. B. IkappaB kinases: key regulators of the NF-kappaB pathway. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **29**, 72–79 (2004).
- 256. Aupperle, K. R. *et al.* NF-kappa B regulation by I kappa B kinase in primary fibroblast-like synoviocytes. *J. Immunol.* **163**, 427–433 (1999).
- 257. Tak, P. P. & Firestein, G. S. NF-kappaB: a key role in inflammatory diseases. J. Clin. Invest. 107, 7–11 (2001).
- Wang, X. *et al.* Differential requirement for the IKKβ/NF-κB signaling module in regulating TLR- versus RLR-induced type 1 IFN expression in dendritic cells. *J. Immunol.* **193**, 2538–2545 (2014).
- 259. Dunphy, G. *et al.* Non-canonical Activation of the DNA Sensing Adaptor STING by ATM and IFI16 Mediates NF-κB Signaling after Nuclear DNA Damage. *Mol. Cell* **71**, 745–760.e5 (2018).
- 260. Gui, X. *et al.* Autophagy induction via STING trafficking is a primordial function of the cGAS pathway. *Nature* **567**, 262–266 (2019).
- 261. Saitoh, T. *et al.* Atg9a controls dsDNA-driven dynamic translocation of STING and the innate immune response. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **106**, 20842–20846 (2009).
- 262. Liu, D. *et al.* STING directly activates autophagy to tune the innate immune response. *Cell Death Differ.* **26**, 1735–1749 (2019).
- Li, Y. *et al.* TMEM203 is a binding partner and regulator of STING-mediated inflammatory signaling in macrophages. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 116, 16479–16488 (2019).
- 264. Margolis, S. R., Wilson, S. C. & Vance, R. E. Evolutionary Origins of cGAS-STING Signaling. *Trends Immunol.* **38**, 733–743 (2017).
- 265. Wu, X. *et al.* Molecular evolutionary and structural analysis of the cytosolic DNA sensor cGAS and STING. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **42**, 8243–8257 (2014).
- 266. Liu, Y. *et al.* Inflammation-Induced, STING-Dependent Autophagy Restricts Zika Virus Infection in the Drosophila Brain. *Cell Host Microbe* **24**, 57–68.e3 (2018).
- 267. Kranzusch, P. J. *et al.* Ancient Origin of cGAS-STING Reveals Mechanism of Universal 2',3' cGAMP Signaling. *Mol. Cell* **59**, 891–903 (2015).
- Cheng, Y. & Schorey, J. S. Mycobacterium tuberculosis-induced IFN-β production requires cytosolic DNA and RNA sensing pathways. J. Exp. Med. 215, 2919–2935 (2018).
- 269. Gamdzyk, M. *et al.* cGAS/STING Pathway Activation Contributes to Delayed Neurodegeneration in Neonatal Hypoxia-Ischemia Rat Model: Possible Involvement of

LINE-1. Mol. Neurobiol. (2020). doi:10.1007/s12035-020-01904-7

- Abdullah, A. *et al.* STING-mediated type-I interferons contribute to the neuroinflammatory process and detrimental effects following traumatic brain injury. *J. Neuroinflammation* 15, 323 (2018).
- 271. Fryer, A. L., Abdullah, A., Taylor, J. M. & Crack, P. J. The Complexity of the cGAS-STING Pathway in CNS Pathologies. *Front. Neurosci.* **15**, 621501 (2021).
- 272. Sharma, M., Rajendrarao, S., Shahani, N., Ramirez Jarquin, U. N. & Subramaniam, S. cGAS, a DNA Sensor, Promotes Inflammatory Responses in Huntington Disease. *BioRxiv* (2020). doi:10.1101/2020.01.08.898718
- 273. Sliter, D. A. *et al.* Parkin and PINK1 mitigate STING-induced inflammation. *Nature* **561**, 258–262 (2018).
- 274. Yu, C.-H. *et al.* TDP-43 Triggers Mitochondrial DNA Release via mPTP to Activate cGAS/STING in ALS. *Cell* **183**, 636–649.e18 (2020).
- 275. Reinert, L. S. *et al.* Sensing of HSV-1 by the cGAS-STING pathway in microglia orchestrates antiviral defence in the CNS. *Nat. Commun.* **7**, 13348 (2016).
- 276. Yamashiro, L. H. *et al.* STING controls Herpes Simplex Virus in vivo independent of type I interferon induction. *BioRxiv* (2019). doi:10.1101/2019.12.12.874792
- Yordy, B., Iijima, N., Huttner, A., Leib, D. & Iwasaki, A. A neuron-specific role for autophagy in antiviral defense against herpes simplex virus. *Cell Host Microbe* 12, 334– 345 (2012).
- Préhaud, C., Mégret, F., Lafage, M. & Lafon, M. Virus infection switches TLR-3-positive human neurons to become strong producers of beta interferon. *J. Virol.* **79**, 12893–12904 (2005).
- Burdeinick-Kerr, R., Govindarajan, D. & Griffin, D. E. Noncytolytic clearance of sindbis virus infection from neurons by gamma interferon is dependent on Jak/STAT signaling. J. Virol. 83, 3429–3435 (2009).
- 280. Kole, A. J., Annis, R. P. & Deshmukh, M. Mature neurons: equipped for survival. *Cell Death Dis.* **4**, e689 (2013).
- 281. Lau, L., Gray, E. E., Brunette, R. L. & Stetson, D. B. DNA tumor virus oncogenes antagonize the cGAS-STING DNA-sensing pathway. *Science* **350**, 568–571 (2015).
- 282. Moore, P. S. & Chang, Y. Why do viruses cause cancer? Highlights of the first century of human tumour virology. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* **10**, 878–889 (2010).
- 283. Chen, C. & Xu, P. Cellular functions of cGAS-STING signaling. *Trends Cell Biol.* (2022). doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2022.11.001
- 284. Qiu, S. *et al.* Mitochondria-localized cGAS suppresses ferroptosis to promote cancer progression. *Cell Res.* (2023). doi:10.1038/s41422-023-00788-1
- 285. Donnelly, C. R. *et al.* STING controls nociception via type I interferon signalling in sensory neurons. *Nature* **591**, 275–280 (2021).
- 286. Wang, X. *et al.* Driving axon regeneration by orchestrating neuronal and non-neuronal innate immune responses via the IFNγ-cGAS-STING axis. *Neuron* **111**, 236–255.e7 (2023).
- Collins, L. V., Hajizadeh, S., Holme, E., Jonsson, I.-M. & Tarkowski, A. Endogenously oxidized mitochondrial DNA induces in vivo and in vitro inflammatory responses. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **75**, 995–1000 (2004).
- 288. Piantadosi, C. A. Mitochondrial DNA, oxidants, and innate immunity. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* (2020). doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2020.01.013

- 289. West, A. P. & Shadel, G. S. Mitochondrial DNA in innate immune responses and inflammatory pathology. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **17**, 363–375 (2017).
- 290. Bonawitz, N. D., Clayton, D. A. & Shadel, G. S. Initiation and beyond: multiple functions of the human mitochondrial transcription machinery. *Mol. Cell* **24**, 813–825 (2006).
- 291. Aarreberg, L. D. *et al.* Interleukin-1β Induces mtDNA Release to Activate Innate Immune Signaling via cGAS-STING. *Mol. Cell* **74**, 801–815.e6 (2019).
- 292. Bai, J. *et al.* Mitochondrial stress-activated cGAS-STING pathway inhibits thermogenic program and contributes to overnutrition-induced obesity in mice. *Commun. Biol.* **3**, 257 (2020).
- 293. West, A. P. *et al.* Mitochondrial DNA stress primes the antiviral innate immune response. *Nature* **520**, 553–557 (2015).
- 294. Shimada, K. *et al.* Oxidized mitochondrial DNA activates the NLRP3 inflammasome during apoptosis. *Immunity* **36**, 401–414 (2012).
- 295. McArthur, K. *et al.* BAK/BAX macropores facilitate mitochondrial herniation and mtDNA efflux during apoptosis. *Science* **359**, (2018).
- 296. Karch, J. *et al.* Bax and Bak function as the outer membrane component of the mitochondrial permeability pore in regulating necrotic cell death in mice. *Elife* 2, e00772 (2013).
- 297. Riley, J. S. *et al.* Mitochondrial inner membrane permeabilisation enables mtDNA release during apoptosis. *EMBO J.* **37**, (2018).
- 298. Nakahira, K. *et al.* Autophagy proteins regulate innate immune responses by inhibiting the release of mitochondrial DNA mediated by the NALP3 inflammasome. *Nat. Immunol.* **12**, 222–230 (2011).
- 299. Dang, E. V., McDonald, J. G., Russell, D. W. & Cyster, J. G. Oxysterol restraint of cholesterol synthesis prevents AIM2 inflammasome activation. *Cell* **171**, 1057–1071.e11 (2017).
- 300. Rongvaux, A. *et al.* Apoptotic caspases prevent the induction of type I interferons by mitochondrial DNA. *Cell* **159**, 1563–1577 (2014).
- 301. Newman, L. E. *et al.* Endosomal removal and disposal of dysfunctional, immunostimulatory mitochondrial DNA. *BioRxiv* (2022). doi:10.1101/2022.10.12.511955
- 302. Song, B., Yeh, K. C., Liu, J. & Knipe, D. M. Herpes simplex virus gene products required for viral inhibition of expression of G1-phase functions. *Virology* **290**, 320–328 (2001).
- 303. Chen, I.-H. B., Li, L., Silva, L. & Sandri-Goldin, R. M. ICP27 recruits Aly/REF but not TAP/NXF1 to herpes simplex virus type 1 transcription sites although TAP/NXF1 is required for ICP27 export. J. Virol. 79, 3949–3961 (2005).
- 304. Smiley, J. R. Herpes simplex virus virion host shutoff protein: immune evasion mediated by a viral RNase? *J. Virol.* **78**, 1063–1068 (2004).
- 305. Honess, R. W. & Roizman, B. Regulation of herpesvirus macromolecular synthesis. I. Cascade regulation of the synthesis of three groups of viral proteins. J. Virol. 14, 8–19 (1974).
- 306. Kim, J. A. *et al.* HSV-1 ICP27 induces apoptosis by promoting Bax translocation to mitochondria through interacting with 14-3-30. *BMB Rep.* **50**, 257–262 (2017).
- 307. Aubert, M., Pomeranz, L. E. & Blaho, J. A. Herpes simplex virus blocks apoptosis by precluding mitochondrial cytochrome c release independent of caspase activation in infected human epithelial cells. *Apoptosis* **12**, 19–35 (2007).
- 308. Aubert, M., Rice, S. A. & Blaho, J. A. Accumulation of herpes simplex virus type 1 early

and leaky-late proteins correlates with apoptosis prevention in infected human HEp-2 cells. *J. Virol.* **75**, 1013–1030 (2001).

- 309. Aubert, M., O'Toole, J. & Blaho, J. A. Induction and prevention of apoptosis in human HEp-2 cells by herpes simplex virus type 1. *J. Virol.* **73**, 10359–10370 (1999).
- 310. Costa, R. H. *et al.* High-resolution characterization of herpes simplex virus type 1 transcripts encoding alkaline exonuclease and a 50,000-dalton protein tentatively identified as a capsid protein. *J. Virol.* **48**, 591–603 (1983).
- 311. Draper, K. G. *et al.* Characterization of the genes encoding herpes simplex virus type 1 and type 2 alkaline exonucleases and overlapping proteins. *J. Virol.* **57**, 1023–1036 (1986).
- 312. Martinez, R., Goldstein, J. N. & Weller, S. K. The product of the UL12.5 gene of herpes simplex virus type 1 is not essential for lytic viral growth and is not specifically associated with capsids. *Virology* **298**, 248–257 (2002).
- 313. Martinez, R., Shao, L., Bronstein, J. C., Weber, P. C. & Weller, S. K. The product of a 1.9kb mRNA which overlaps the HSV-1 alkaline nuclease gene (UL12) cannot relieve the growth defects of a null mutant. *Virology* 215, 152–164 (1996).
- 314. Bronstein, J. C., Weller, S. K. & Weber, P. C. The product of the UL12.5 gene of herpes simplex virus type 1 is a capsid-associated nuclease. *J. Virol.* **71**, 3039–3047 (1997).
- 315. Corcoran, J. A., Saffran, H. A., Duguay, B. A. & Smiley, J. R. Herpes simplex virus UL12.5 targets mitochondria through a mitochondrial localization sequence proximal to the N terminus. *J. Virol.* 83, 2601–2610 (2009).
- 316. Saffran, H. A., Pare, J. M., Corcoran, J. A., Weller, S. K. & Smiley, J. R. Herpes simplex virus eliminates host mitochondrial DNA. *EMBO Rep.* **8**, 188–193 (2007).
- 317. Richter, U. *et al.* A mitochondrial ribosomal and RNA decay pathway blocks cell proliferation. *Curr. Biol.* **23**, 535–541 (2013).
- Duguay, B. A. & Smiley, J. R. Mitochondrial nucleases ENDOG and EXOG participate in mitochondrial DNA depletion initiated by herpes simplex virus 1 UL12.5. J. Virol. 87, 11787–11797 (2013).
- 319. Duguay, B. A. *et al.* Elimination of mitochondrial DNA is not required for herpes simplex virus 1 replication. *J. Virol.* **88**, 2967–2976 (2014).
- 320. Yang, L. *et al.* Mitochondrial fusion provides an "initial metabolic complementation" controlled by mtDNA. *Cell Mol. Life Sci.* **72**, 2585–2598 (2015).
- 321. Berry, N. *et al.* Herpes Simplex Virus Type 1 Infection Disturbs the Mitochondrial Network, Leading to Type I Interferon Production through the RNA Polymerase III/RIG-I Pathway. *MBio* **12**, e0255721 (2021).
- 322. Brokatzky, D. *et al.* A non-death function of the mitochondrial apoptosis apparatus in immunity. *EMBO J.* **38**, (2019).
- 323. Cymerman, I. A., Chung, I., Beckmann, B. M., Bujnicki, J. M. & Meiss, G. EXOG, a novel paralog of Endonuclease G in higher eukaryotes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **36**, 1369–1379 (2008).
- Schäfer, P. *et al.* Structural and functional characterization of mitochondrial EndoG, a sugar non-specific nuclease which plays an important role during apoptosis. *J. Mol. Biol.* 338, 217–228 (2004).
- 325. Wu, Z. *et al.* Mitochondrial DNA stress signalling protects the nuclear genome. *Nat. Metab.* **1**, 1209–1218 (2019).
- 326. Yu-Wai-Man, P. *et al.* OPA1 increases the risk of normal but not high tension glaucoma. *J. Med. Genet.* 47, 120–125 (2010).
- 327. Arduino, P. G. & Porter, S. R. Herpes Simplex Virus Type 1 infection: overview on

relevant clinico-pathological features. J Oral Pathol Med 37, 107–121 (2008).

- 328. Jamieson, G. A., Maitland, N. J., Wilcock, G. K., Craske, J. & Itzhaki, R. F. Latent herpes simplex virus type 1 in normal and Alzheimer's disease brains. *J. Med. Virol.* **33**, 224–227 (1991).
- Readhead, B. *et al.* Multiscale analysis of independent alzheimer's cohorts finds disruption of molecular, genetic, and clinical networks by human herpesvirus. *Neuron* 99, 64–82.e7 (2018).
- 330. Tzeng, N.-S. *et al.* Anti-herpetic Medications and Reduced Risk of Dementia in Patients with Herpes Simplex Virus Infections-a Nationwide, Population-Based Cohort Study in Taiwan. *Neurotherapeutics* **15**, 417–429 (2018).
- Itzhaki, R. F. Overwhelming Evidence for a Major Role for Herpes Simplex Virus Type 1 (HSV1) in Alzheimer's Disease (AD); Underwhelming Evidence against. *Vaccines (Basel)* 9, (2021).
- 332. Lopatko Lindman, K. *et al.* Herpesvirus infections, antiviral treatment, and the risk of dementia-a registry-based cohort study in Sweden. *Alzheimers Dement (N Y)* **7**, e12119 (2021).
- 333. Schnier, C. *et al.* Antiherpetic medication and incident dementia: Observational cohort studies in four countries. *Eur. J. Neurol.* **28**, 1840–1848 (2021).
- 334. Richter, E. R., Dias, J. K., Gilbert, J. E. & Atherton, S. S. Distribution of herpes simplex virus type 1 and varicella zoster virus in ganglia of the human head and neck. J. Infect. Dis. 200, 1901–1906 (2009).
- 335. Warren, K. G. *et al.* Isolation of latent herpes simplex virus from the superior cervical and vagus ganglions of human beings. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **298**, 1068–1069 (1978).
- 336. Baringer, J. R. & Pisani, P. Herpes simplex virus genomes in human nervous system tissue analyzed by polymerase chain reaction. *Ann. Neurol.* **36**, 823–829 (1994).
- 337. Baringer, J. R. & Swoveland, P. Recovery of herpes-simplex virus from human trigeminal ganglions. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **288**, 648–650 (1973).
- 338. Cliffe, A. R. & Knipe, D. M. Herpes simplex virus ICP0 promotes both histone removal and acetylation on viral DNA during lytic infection. *J. Virol.* **82**, 12030–12038 (2008).
- 339. Suzich, J. B. & Cliffe, A. R. Strength in diversity: Understanding the pathways to herpes simplex virus reactivation. *Virology* **522**, 81–91 (2018).
- Lee, T.-H. *et al.* Dexamethasone Induces Apoptosis of Nasal Polyp-Derived Tissue Cultures Through JNK and p38 MAPK Activation. *Clin Exp Otorhinolaryngol* 7, 112–118 (2014).
- 341. Zhang, J. P., Wong, C. K. & Lam, C. W. Role of caspases in dexamethasone-induced apoptosis and activation of c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase in human eosinophils. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* **122**, 20–27 (2000).
- Chida, Y. & Mao, X. Does psychosocial stress predict symptomatic herpes simplex virus recurrence? A meta-analytic investigation on prospective studies. *Brain Behav. Immun.* 23, 917–925 (2009).
- 343. Cohen, F. *et al.* Persistent stress as a predictor of genital herpes recurrence. *Arch. Intern. Med.* **159**, 2430–2436 (1999).
- 344. Shimeld, C., Whiteland, J. L., Williams, N. A., Easty, D. L. & Hill, T. J. Cytokine production in the nervous system of mice during acute and latent infection with herpes simplex virus type 1. *J. Gen. Virol.* **78 ( Pt 12),** 3317–3325 (1997).
- 345. Danaher, R. J., Jacob, R. J. & Miller, C. S. Herpesvirus quiescence in neuronal cells. V:

forskolin-responsiveness of the herpes simplex virus type 1 alpha0 promoter and contribution of the putative cAMP response element. *J. Neurovirol.* **9**, 489–497 (2003).

- 346. Smith, R. L., Pizer, L. I., Johnson, E. M. & Wilcox, C. L. Activation of second-messenger pathways reactivates latent herpes simplex virus in neuronal cultures. *Virology* 188, 311– 318 (1992).
- Noh, K.-M. *et al.* ATRX tolerates activity-dependent histone H3 methyl/phos switching to maintain repetitive element silencing in neurons. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 112, 6820– 6827 (2015).
- 348. Ericsson, A., Kovács, K. J. & Sawchenko, P. E. A functional anatomical analysis of central pathways subserving the effects of interleukin-1 on stress-related neuroendocrine neurons. *J. Neurosci.* 14, 897–913 (1994).
- 349. Goshen, I. & Yirmiya, R. Interleukin-1 (IL-1): a central regulator of stress responses. *Front Neuroendocrinol* **30**, 30–45 (2009).
- 350. Koo, J. W. & Duman, R. S. Interleukin-1 receptor null mutant mice show decreased anxiety-like behavior and enhanced fear memory. *Neurosci. Lett.* **456**, 39–43 (2009).
- 351. Saper, C. B. & Breder, C. D. The neurologic basis of fever. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **330**, 1880–1886 (1994).
- 352. Sims, J. E. & Smith, D. E. The IL-1 family: regulators of immunity. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **10**, 89–102 (2010).
- 353. Vezzani, A. & Viviani, B. Neuromodulatory properties of inflammatory cytokines and their impact on neuronal excitability. *Neuropharmacology* **96**, 70–82 (2015).
- 354. Schneider, H. *et al.* A neuromodulatory role of interleukin-1beta in the hippocampus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **95**, 7778–7783 (1998).
- 355. Binshtok, A. M. *et al.* Nociceptors are interleukin-1beta sensors. *J. Neurosci.* 28, 14062–14073 (2008).
- 356. Hadjilambreva, G., Mix, E., Rolfs, A., Müller, J. & Strauss, U. Neuromodulation by a cytokine: interferon-beta differentially augments neocortical neuronal activity and excitability. *J. Neurophysiol.* **93**, 843–852 (2005).
- 357. Stemkowski, P. L., Noh, M.-C., Chen, Y. & Smith, P. A. Increased excitability of mediumsized dorsal root ganglion neurons by prolonged interleukin-1β exposure is K(+) channel dependent and reversible. J. Physiol. (Lond.) 593, 3739–3755 (2015).
- 358. Benboudjema, L., Mulvey, M., Gao, Y., Pimplikar, S. W. & Mohr, I. Association of the herpes simplex virus type 1 Us11 gene product with the cellular kinesin light-chain-related protein PAT1 results in the redistribution of both polypeptides. *J. Virol.* 77, 9192–9203 (2003).
- 359. de Rooij, J. *et al.* Mechanism of regulation of the Epac family of cAMP-dependent RapGEFs. *J. Biol. Chem.* **275**, 20829–20836 (2000).
- 360. Hoshi, T., Garber, S. S. & Aldrich, R. W. Effect of forskolin on voltage-gated K+ channels is independent of adenylate cyclase activation. *Science* **240**, 1652–1655 (1988).
- 361. Kandel, E. R. The molecular biology of memory: cAMP, PKA, CRE, CREB-1, CREB-2, and CPEB. *Mol. Brain* **5**, 14 (2012).
- Gandía, L. *et al.* Differential effects of forskolin and 1,9-dideoxy-forskolin on nicotinic receptor- and K+-induced responses in chromaffin cells. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **329**, 189–199 (1997).
- 363. Haslam, R. J., Davidson, M. M. & Desjardins, J. V. Inhibition of adenylate cyclase by adenosine analogues in preparations of broken and intact human platelets. Evidence for the
unidirectional control of platelet function by cyclic AMP. Biochem. J. 176, 83-95 (1978).

- 364. Madabhushi, R. *et al.* Activity-Induced DNA Breaks Govern the Expression of Neuronal Early-Response Genes. *Cell* **161**, 1592–1605 (2015).
- 365. Alt, F. W. & Schwer, B. DNA double-strand breaks as drivers of neural genomic change, function, and disease. *DNA Repair (Amst.)* **71**, 158–163 (2018).
- 366. Sartiani, L., Mannaioni, G., Masi, A., Novella Romanelli, M. & Cerbai, E. The Hyperpolarization-Activated Cyclic Nucleotide-Gated Channels: from Biophysics to Pharmacology of a Unique Family of Ion Channels. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 69, 354–395 (2017).
- 367. Kullmann, P. H. M. *et al.* HCN hyperpolarization-activated cation channels strengthen virtual nicotinic EPSPs and thereby elevate synaptic amplification in rat sympathetic neurons. *J. Neurophysiol.* **116**, 438–447 (2016).
- 368. DiFrancesco, D. & Tortora, P. Direct activation of cardiac pacemaker channels by intracellular cyclic AMP. *Nature* **351**, 145–147 (1991).
- 369. Kase, D. & Imoto, K. The Role of HCN Channels on Membrane Excitability in the Nervous System. *J. Signal Transduct.* **2012**, 619747 (2012).
- 370. Sokolova, I. V. & Mody, I. Silencing-induced metaplasticity in hippocampal cultured neurons. *J. Neurophysiol.* **100**, 690–697 (2008).
- 371. Lee, H.-K. & Kirkwood, A. Mechanisms of Homeostatic Synaptic Plasticity in vivo. *Front. Cell Neurosci.* **13**, 520 (2019).
- Turrigiano, G. G., Leslie, K. R., Desai, N. S., Rutherford, L. C. & Nelson, S. B. Activitydependent scaling of quantal amplitude in neocortical neurons. *Nature* **391**, 892–896 (1998).
- 373. Ibata, K., Sun, Q. & Turrigiano, G. G. Rapid synaptic scaling induced by changes in postsynaptic firing. *Neuron* **57**, 819–826 (2008).
- 374. Kupper, T. S., Chua, A. O., Flood, P., McGuire, J. & Gubler, U. Interleukin 1 gene expression in cultured human keratinocytes is augmented by ultraviolet irradiation. J. Clin. Invest. 80, 430–436 (1987).
- 375. Doll, J. R., Thompson, R. L. & Sawtell, N. M. Infectious Herpes Simplex Virus in the Brain Stem Is Correlated with Reactivation in the Trigeminal Ganglia. *J. Virol.* **93**, (2019).
- 376. Huang, Y., Smith, D. E., Ibáñez-Sandoval, O., Sims, J. E. & Friedman, W. J. Neuron-specific effects of interleukin-1β are mediated by a novel isoform of the IL-1 receptor accessory protein. *J. Neurosci.* **31**, 18048–18059 (2011).
- 377. Orzalli, M. H. *et al.* An Antiviral Branch of the IL-1 Signaling Pathway Restricts Immune-Evasive Virus Replication. *Mol. Cell* **71**, 825–840.e6 (2018).
- 378. Keadle, T. L. *et al.* IL-1 and TNF-alpha are important factors in the pathogenesis of murine recurrent herpetic stromal keratitis. *Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci.* **41**, 96–102 (2000).
- 379. McMahon, S. B. NGF as a mediator of inflammatory pain. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B, Biol. Sci.* **351**, 431–440 (1996).
- Kramer, M. F. & Coen, D. M. Quantification of transcripts from the ICP4 and thymidine kinase genes in mouse ganglia latently infected with herpes simplex virus. J. Virol. 69, 1389–1399 (1995).
- 381. Smith, J. B., Herbert, J. J., Truong, N. R. & Cunningham, A. L. Cytokines and chemokines: The vital role they play in herpes simplex virus mucosal immunology. *Front. Immunol.* 13, 936235 (2022).
- 382. Chang, J. Y., Martin, D. P. & Johnson, E. M. Interferon suppresses sympathetic neuronal cell death caused by nerve growth factor deprivation. *J. Neurochem.* **55**, 436–445 (1990).

- 383. Zhao, X. *et al.* TNF-alpha stimulates caspase-3 activation and apoptotic cell death in primary septo-hippocampal cultures. *J. Neurosci. Res.* **64**, 121–131 (2001).
- 384. Smith, E. D. *et al.* Rapamycin and interleukin-1β impair brain-derived neurotrophic factordependent neuron survival by modulating autophagy. *J. Biol. Chem.* 289, 20615–20629 (2014).
- 385. Carlos, A. J., Tong, L., Prieto, G. A. & Cotman, C. W. IL-1β impairs retrograde flow of BDNF signaling by attenuating endosome trafficking. *J. Neuroinflammation* **14**, 29 (2017).
- Barragán-Iglesias, P. *et al.* Type I Interferons Act Directly on Nociceptors to Produce Pain Sensitization: Implications for Viral Infection-Induced Pain. J. Neurosci. 40, 3517–3532 (2020).
- 387. Silva, J. R. *et al.* Neuroimmune-Glia Interactions in the Sensory Ganglia Account for the Development of Acute Herpetic Neuralgia. *J. Neurosci.* **37**, 6408–6422 (2017).
- 388. Li, H. *et al.* Herpes simplex virus 1 infection induces the expression of proinflammatory cytokines, interferons and TLR7 in human corneal epithelial cells. *Immunology* **117**, 167–176 (2006).
- 389. Sawtell, N. M. & Thompson, R. L. De Novo Herpes Simplex Virus VP16 Expression Gates a Dynamic Programmatic Transition and Sets the Latent/Lytic Balance during Acute Infection in Trigeminal Ganglia. *PLoS Pathog.* **12**, e1005877 (2016).
- 390. Kramer, M. F., Chen, S. H., Knipe, D. M. & Coen, D. M. Accumulation of viral transcripts and DNA during establishment of latency by herpes simplex virus. *J. Virol.* **72**, 1177–1185 (1998).
- 391. Sawtell, N. M., Thompson, R. L. & Haas, R. L. Herpes simplex virus DNA synthesis is not a decisive regulatory event in the initiation of lytic viral protein expression in neurons in vivo during primary infection or reactivation from latency. *J. Virol.* **80**, 38–50 (2006).
- 392. Sawtell, N. M. & Thompson, R. L. Herpes simplex virus type 1 latency-associated transcription unit promotes anatomical site-dependent establishment and reactivation from latency. *J. Virol.* **66**, 2157–2169 (1992).
- 393. Catez, F. *et al.* HSV-1 genome subnuclear positioning and associations with host-cell PML-NBs and centromeres regulate LAT locus transcription during latency in neurons. *PLoS Pathog.* **8**, e1002852 (2012).
- 394. Maroui, M. A. *et al.* Latency Entry of Herpes Simplex Virus 1 Is Determined by the Interaction of Its Genome with the Nuclear Environment. *PLoS Pathog.* **12**, e1005834 (2016).
- 395. Thompson, R. L., Preston, C. M. & Sawtell, N. M. De novo synthesis of VP16 coordinates the exit from HSV latency in vivo. *PLoS Pathog.* **5**, e1000352 (2009).
- 396. Sawtell, N. M. & Thompson, R. L. Comparison of herpes simplex virus reactivation in ganglia in vivo and in explants demonstrates quantitative and qualitative differences. *J. Virol.* **78**, 7784–7794 (2004).
- 397. Hu, H.-L. *et al.* Single-cell transcriptomics identifies Gadd45b as a regulator of herpesvirus-reactivating neurons. *EMBO Rep.* 23, e53543 (2022).
- 398. Le Pichon, C. E. & Chesler, A. T. The functional and anatomical dissection of somatosensory subpopulations using mouse genetics. *Front. Neuroanat.* **8**, 21 (2014).
- 399. St Leger, A. J. & Hendricks, R. L. CD8+ T cells patrol HSV-1-infected trigeminal ganglia and prevent viral reactivation. *J. Neurovirol.* **17**, 528–534 (2011).
- 400. Ernsberger, U. The development of postganglionic sympathetic neurons: coordinating neuronal differentiation and diversification. *Auton Neurosci* **94**, 1–13 (2001).

- Yang, L., Voytek, C. C. & Margolis, T. P. Immunohistochemical analysis of primary sensory neurons latently infected with herpes simplex virus type 1. J. Virol. 74, 209–217 (2000).
- 402. Liu, T., Tang, Q. & Hendricks, R. L. Inflammatory infiltration of the trigeminal ganglion after herpes simplex virus type 1 corneal infection. J. Virol. **70**, 264–271 (1996).
- Cantin, E. M., Hinton, D. R., Chen, J. & Openshaw, H. Gamma interferon expression during acute and latent nervous system infection by herpes simplex virus type 1. J. Virol. 69, 4898–4905 (1995).
- 404. Chen, S. H., Garber, D. A., Schaffer, P. A., Knipe, D. M. & Coen, D. M. Persistent elevated expression of cytokine transcripts in ganglia latently infected with herpes simplex virus in the absence of ganglionic replication or reactivation. *Virology* 278, 207–216 (2000).
- 405. Shimeld, C. *et al.* Immune cell infiltration and persistence in the mouse trigeminal ganglion after infection of the cornea with herpes simplex virus type 1. *J. Neuroimmunol.* **61**, 7–16 (1995).
- 406. Kosz-Vnenchak, M., Jacobson, J., Coen, D. M. & Knipe, D. M. Evidence for a novel regulatory pathway for herpes simplex virus gene expression in trigeminal ganglion neurons. *J. Virol.* **67**, 5383–5393 (1993).
- 407. Ezeonwumelu, I. J., Garcia-Vidal, E. & Ballana, E. JAK-STAT Pathway: A Novel Target to Tackle Viral Infections. *Viruses* 13, (2021).
- 408. Lafaille, F. G. *et al.* Impaired intrinsic immunity to HSV-1 in human iPSC-derived TLR3deficient CNS cells. *Nature* **491**, 769–773 (2012).
- 409. Song, R. *et al.* Two modes of the axonal interferon response limit alphaherpesvirus neuroinvasion. *MBio* **7**, e02145-15 (2016).
- 410. Mikloska, Z. & Cunningham, A. L. Alpha and gamma interferons inhibit herpes simplex virus type 1 infection and spread in epidermal cells after axonal transmission. *J. Virol.* **75**, 11821–11826 (2001).
- 411. Yamashiro, L. H. *et al.* Interferon-independent STING signaling promotes resistance to HSV-1 in vivo. *Nat. Commun.* **11**, 3382 (2020).
- 412. Gu, T., Yu, D., Xu, L., Yao, Y.-L. & Yao, Y.-G. Tupaia GBP1 Interacts with STING to Initiate Autophagy and Restrict Herpes Simplex Virus Type 1 Infection. J. Immunol. 207, 2673–2680 (2021).
- 413. Katzenell, S. & Leib, D. A. Herpes simplex virus and interferon signaling induce novel autophagic clusters in sensory neurons. *J. Virol.* **90**, 4706–4719 (2016).
- 414. Yakoub, A. M. & Shukla, D. Autophagy stimulation abrogates herpes simplex virus-1 infection. *Sci. Rep.* **5**, 9730 (2015).
- 415. Ames, J. *et al.* OPTN is a host intrinsic restriction factor against neuroinvasive HSV-1 infection. *Nat. Commun.* **12**, 5401 (2021).
- 416. Antinone, S. E. & Smith, G. A. Retrograde axon transport of herpes simplex virus and pseudorabies virus: a live-cell comparative analysis. *J. Virol.* **84**, 1504–1512 (2010).
- 417. Hafezi, W. *et al.* Entry of herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV-1) into the distal axons of trigeminal neurons favors the onset of nonproductive, silent infection. *PLoS Pathog.* **8**, e1002679 (2012).
- Samuel, M. A. & Diamond, M. S. Alpha/beta interferon protects against lethal West Nile virus infection by restricting cellular tropism and enhancing neuronal survival. J. Virol. 79, 13350–13361 (2005).

- 419. Low-Calle, A. M., Prada-Arismendy, J. & Castellanos, J. E. Study of interferon-β antiviral activity against Herpes simplex virus type 1 in neuron-enriched trigeminal ganglia cultures. *Virus Res.* **180**, 49–58 (2014).
- 420. Wigdahl, B. L., Ziegler, R. J., Sneve, M. & Rapp, F. Herpes simplex virus latency and reactivation in isolated rat sensory neurons. *Virology* **127**, 159–167 (1983).
- 421. Rosato, P. C. *et al.* Neuronal IFN signaling is dispensable for the establishment of HSV-1 latency. *Virology* **497**, 323–327 (2016).
- 422. Sawtell, N. M. The probability of in vivo reactivation of herpes simplex virus type 1 increases with the number of latently infected neurons in the ganglia. *J. Virol.* **72**, 6888–6892 (1998).
- 423. Foster, K. G. & Fingar, D. C. Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR): conducting the cellular signaling symphony. *J. Biol. Chem.* **285**, 14071–14077 (2010).
- 424. Theil, D. *et al.* Latent herpesvirus infection in human trigeminal ganglia causes chronic immune response. *Am. J. Pathol.* **163**, 2179–2184 (2003).
- 425. Liu, T., Khanna, K. M., Carriere, B. N. & Hendricks, R. L. Gamma interferon can prevent herpes simplex virus type 1 reactivation from latency in sensory neurons. *J. Virol.* **75**, 11178–11184 (2001).
- 426. Decman, V., Kinchington, P. R., Harvey, S. A. K. & Hendricks, R. L. Gamma interferon can block herpes simplex virus type 1 reactivation from latency, even in the presence of late gene expression. *J. Virol.* **79**, 10339–10347 (2005).
- 427. Proença, J. T., Coleman, H. M., Connor, V., Winton, D. J. & Efstathiou, S. A historical analysis of herpes simplex virus promoter activation in vivo reveals distinct populations of latently infected neurones. *J. Gen. Virol.* **89**, 2965–2974 (2008).
- 428. Ma, J. Z., Russell, T. A., Spelman, T., Carbone, F. R. & Tscharke, D. C. Lytic gene expression is frequent in HSV-1 latent infection and correlates with the engagement of a cell-intrinsic transcriptional response. *PLoS Pathog.* **10**, e1004237 (2014).
- 429. Sawtell, N. M. Comprehensive quantification of herpes simplex virus latency at the singlecell level. J. Virol. 71, 5423–5431 (1997).
- 430. Netea, M. G. *et al.* Defining trained immunity and its role in health and disease. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **20**, 375–388 (2020).
- 431. Everett, R. D. *et al.* PML contributes to a cellular mechanism of repression of herpes simplex virus type 1 infection that is inactivated by ICP0. *J. Virol.* **80**, 7995–8005 (2006).
- 432. Alandijany, T. *et al.* Distinct temporal roles for the promyelocytic leukaemia (PML) protein in the sequential regulation of intracellular host immunity to HSV-1 infection. *PLoS Pathog.* **14**, e1006769 (2018).
- 433. Cabral, J. M., Oh, H. S. & Knipe, D. M. ATRX promotes maintenance of herpes simplex virus heterochromatin during chromatin stress. *Elife* **7**, (2018).
- 434. Lukashchuk, V. & Everett, R. D. Regulation of ICP0-null mutant herpes simplex virus type 1 infection by ND10 components ATRX and hDaxx. *J. Virol.* **84**, 4026–4040 (2010).
- 435. Cohen, C. *et al.* Promyelocytic leukemia (PML) nuclear bodies (NBs) induce latent/quiescent HSV-1 genomes chromatinization through a PML NB/Histone H3.3/H3.3 Chaperone Axis. *PLoS Pathog.* **14**, e1007313 (2018).
- 436. Lewis, P. W., Elsaesser, S. J., Noh, K.-M., Stadler, S. C. & Allis, C. D. Daxx is an H3.3specific histone chaperone and cooperates with ATRX in replication-independent chromatin assembly at telomeres. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **107**, 14075–14080 (2010).
- 437. Milora, K. A., Miller, S. L., Sanmiguel, J. C. & Jensen, L. E. Interleukin-1α released from

HSV-1-infected keratinocytes acts as a functional alarmin in the skin. *Nat. Commun.* **5**, 5230 (2014).

- 438. Hu, Z., Deng, N., Liu, K. & Zeng, W. DLK mediates the neuronal intrinsic immune response and regulates glial reaction and neuropathic pain. *Exp. Neurol.* 113056 (2019). doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2019.113056
- 439. Momin, A. & McNaughton, P. A. Regulation of firing frequency in nociceptive neurons by pro-inflammatory mediators. *Exp. Brain Res.* **196**, 45–52 (2009).
- 440. Kriesel, J. D., Ricigliano, J., Spruance, S. L., Garza, H. H. & Hill, J. M. Neuronal reactivation of herpes simplex virus may involve interleukin-6. *J. Neurovirol.* **3**, 441–448 (1997).
- 441. LeBlanc, R. A., Pesnicak, L., Cabral, E. S., Godleski, M. & Straus, S. E. Lack of interleukin-6 (IL-6) enhances susceptibility to infection but does not alter latency or reactivation of herpes simplex virus type 1 in IL-6 knockout mice. J. Virol. 73, 8145–8151 (1999).
- 442. Noisakran, S., Halford, W. P., Veress, L. & Carr, D. J. Role of the hypothalamic pituitary adrenal axis and IL-6 in stress-induced reactivation of latent herpes simplex virus type 1. *J. Immunol.* **160**, 5441–5447 (1998).
- 443. Kriesel, J. D. *et al.* Anti-interleukin-6 antibodies inhibit herpes simplex virus reactivation. *J. Infect. Dis.* **175,** 821–827 (1997).
- Walev, I., Podlech, J. & Falke, D. Enhancement by TNF-alpha of reactivation and replication of latent herpes simplex virus from trigeminal ganglia of mice. *Arch. Virol.* 140, 987–992 (1995).
- 445. Minami, M. *et al.* Role of IFN-gamma and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in herpes simplex virus type 1 infection. *J. Interferon Cytokine Res.* **22**, 671–676 (2002).
- 446. Mohankrishnan, A., Parmar, R., Bhurani, V. & Dalai, S. K. Lack of TNF-α signaling through p55 makes the mice more susceptible to acute infection but does not alter state of latency and reactivation of HSV-1. *Virus Res.* **244**, 1–5 (2017).
- 447. Aguirre, S. *et al.* Dengue virus NS2B protein targets cGAS for degradation and prevents mitochondrial DNA sensing during infection. *Nat. Microbiol.* **2**, 17037 (2017).
- 448. Moriyama, M., Koshiba, T. & Ichinohe, T. Influenza A virus M2 protein triggers mitochondrial DNA-mediated antiviral immune responses. *Nat. Commun.* **10**, 4624 (2019).
- 449. Wiedmer, A. *et al.* Epstein-Barr virus immediate-early protein Zta co-opts mitochondrial single-stranded DNA binding protein to promote viral and inhibit mitochondrial DNA replication. *J. Virol.* **82**, 4647–4655 (2008).
- 450. Christensen, M. H. *et al.* HSV-1 ICP27 targets the TBK1-activated STING signalsome to inhibit virus-induced type I IFN expression. *EMBO J.* **35**, 1385–1399 (2016).
- 451. Kalamvoki, M. & Roizman, B. HSV-1 degrades, stabilizes, requires, or is stung by STING depending on ICP0, the US3 protein kinase, and cell derivation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **111**, E611-7 (2014).
- 452. Zurlo, J. & Yager, J. D. U.v.-enhanced reactivation of u.v.-irradiated herpes virus by primary cultures of rat hepatocytes. *Carcinogenesis* **5**, 495–500 (1984).
- 453. Gao, M. *et al.* Functional conservations of the alkaline nuclease of herpes simplex type 1 and human cytomegalovirus. *Virology* **249**, 460–470 (1998).
- 454. Thompson, R. L. & Sawtell, N. M. Targeted Promoter Replacement Reveals That Herpes Simplex Virus Type-1 and 2 Specific VP16 Promoters Direct Distinct Rates of Entry Into the Lytic Program in Sensory Neurons in vivo. *Front. Microbiol.* **10**, 1624 (2019).

- 455. Smith, G. A. Navigating the cytoplasm: delivery of the alphaherpesvirus genome to the nucleus. *Curr. Issues Mol. Biol.* **41**, 171–220 (2021).
- 456. Armache, A. *et al.* Histone H3.3 phosphorylation amplifies stimulation-induced transcription. *Nature* **583**, 852–857 (2020).
- 457. Dhir, A. *et al.* Mitochondrial double-stranded RNA triggers antiviral signalling in humans. *Nature* **560**, 238–242 (2018).
- 458. Grochowska, J., Czerwinska, J., Borowski, L. S. & Szczesny, R. J. Mitochondrial RNA, a new trigger of the innate immune system. *Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA* e1690 (2021). doi:10.1002/wrna.1690
- 459. Brisse, M. & Ly, H. Comparative Structure and Function Analysis of the RIG-I-Like Receptors: RIG-I and MDA5. *Front. Immunol.* **10**, 1586 (2019).
- 460. Ren, Z. *et al.* Regulation of MAVS expression and signaling function in the antiviral innate immune response. *Front. Immunol.* **11**, 1030 (2020).
- 461. Li, J. *et al.* cGAS inhibition alleviates Alu RNA-induced immune responses and cytotoxicity in retinal pigmented epithelium. *Cell Biosci.* **12**, 116 (2022).
- Warfvinge, K., Szél, A. & Bruun, A. Histopathological and immunocytochemical demonstration of retinal degeneration in the squirrel monkey. *Exp. Eye Res.* 63, 245–253 (1996).
- 463. Kristiansen, M. & Ham, J. Programmed cell death during neuronal development: the sympathetic neuron model. *Cell Death Differ.* **21**, 1025–1035 (2014).
- 464. Jakobson, M., Lintulahti, A. & Arumäe, U. mRNA for N-Bak, a neuron-specific BH3-only splice isoform of Bak, escapes nonsense-mediated decay and is translationally repressed in the neurons. *Cell Death Dis.* **3**, e269 (2012).
- 465. Jakobson, M., Jakobson, M., Llano, O., Palgi, J. & Arumäe, U. Multiple mechanisms repress N-Bak mRNA translation in the healthy and apoptotic neurons. *Cell Death Dis.* **4**, e777 (2013).
- 466. Gama, V. *et al.* The E3 ligase PARC mediates the degradation of cytosolic cytochrome c to promote survival in neurons and cancer cells. *Sci. Signal.* **7**, ra67 (2014).
- 467. Johnson, C. E. *et al.* Differential Apaf-1 levels allow cytochrome c to induce apoptosis in brain tumors but not in normal neural tissues. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **104**, 20820– 20825 (2007).
- 468. Reigada, D. *et al.* Overexpression of the X-Linked Inhibitor of Apoptosis Protein (XIAP) in Neurons Improves Cell Survival and the Functional Outcome after Traumatic Spinal Cord Injury. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 24, (2023).
- 469. Bock, F. J. & Tait, S. W. G. Mitochondria as multifaceted regulators of cell death. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **21**, 85–100 (2020).
- 470. Wang, X. *et al.* Interleukin-1beta mediates proliferation and differentiation of multipotent neural precursor cells through the activation of SAPK/JNK pathway. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* 36, 343–354 (2007).
- 471. Srinivasan, D., Yen, J.-H., Joseph, D. J. & Friedman, W. Cell type-specific interleukinlbeta signaling in the CNS. *J. Neurosci.* **24**, 6482–6488 (2004).
- 472. Cook, M. L., Bastone, V. B. & Stevens, J. G. Evidence that neurons harbor latent herpes simplex virus. *Infect. Immun.* 9, 946–951 (1974).
- 473. Huang, W., Xie, P., Xu, M., Li, P. & Zao, G. The influence of stress factors on the reactivation of latent herpes simplex virus type 1 in infected mice. *Cell Biochem. Biophys.* 61, 115–122 (2011).

- 474. Shioda, S. *et al.* PACAP protects hippocampal neurons against apoptosis: involvement of JNK/SAPK signaling pathway. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* **865**, 111–117 (1998).
- 475. D'Arcangelo, G. *et al.* Interleukin-6 inhibits neurotransmitter release and the spread of excitation in the rat cerebral cortex. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* **12**, 1241–1252 (2000).
- 476. Zhang, K., Yang, S. & Luo, C. TNF-alpha and TNF-R1 regulate bupivacaine-induced apoptosis in spinal cord dorsal root ganglion neuron. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **833**, 63–68 (2018).
- 477. Jara, J. H., Singh, B. B., Floden, A. M. & Combs, C. K. Tumor necrosis factor alpha stimulates NMDA receptor activity in mouse cortical neurons resulting in ERK-dependent death. *J. Neurochem.* **100**, 1407–1420 (2007).
- 478. Ding, H.-H. *et al.* TNF-α/STAT3 pathway epigenetically upregulates Nav1.6 expression in DRG and contributes to neuropathic pain induced by L5-VRT. *J. Neuroinflammation* 16, 29 (2019).
- Szczesny, B. *et al.* Mitochondrial DNA damage and subsequent activation of Z-DNA binding protein 1 links oxidative stress to inflammation in epithelial cells. *Sci. Rep.* 8, 914 (2018).
- 480. Small, S. H. *et al.* Induction of IL19 expression through JNK and cGAS-STING modulates DNA damage-induced cytokine production. *Sci. Signal.* **14**, eaba2611 (2021).
- 481. Szego, E. M. *et al.* Constitutively active STING causes neuroinflammation and degeneration of dopaminergic neurons in mice. *Elife* **11**, (2022).
- 482. Placek, B. J. *et al.* The histone variant H3.3 regulates gene expression during lytic infection with herpes simplex virus type 1. *J. Virol.* **83**, 1416–1421 (2009).
- 483. Santoro, M. G., Rossi, A. & Amici, C. NF-kappaB and virus infection: who controls whom. *EMBO J.* 22, 2552–2560 (2003).
- 484. Baldwin, A. S. The NF-kappa B and I kappa B proteins: new discoveries and insights. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* **14**, 649–683 (1996).
- 485. Taddeo, B., Zhang, W., Lakeman, F. & Roizman, B. Cells lacking NF-kappaB or in which NF-kappaB is not activated vary with respect to ability to sustain herpes simplex virus 1 replication and are not susceptible to apoptosis induced by a replication-incompetent mutant virus. J. Virol. 78, 11615–11621 (2004).
- 486. Amici, C., Belardo, G., Rossi, A. & Santoro, M. G. Activation of I kappa b kinase by herpes simplex virus type 1. A novel target for anti-herpetic therapy. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 28759–28766 (2001).
- 487. Tunnicliffe, R. B. *et al.* The herpes viral transcription factor ICP4 forms a novel DNA recognition complex. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **45**, 8064–8078 (2017).
- 488. Li, T. & Chen, Z. J. The cGAS-cGAMP-STING pathway connects DNA damage to inflammation, senescence, and cancer. *J. Exp. Med.* **215**, 1287–1299 (2018).
- 489. Lilley, C. E., Carson, C. T., Muotri, A. R., Gage, F. H. & Weitzman, M. D. DNA repair proteins affect the lifecycle of herpes simplex virus 1. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 102, 5844–5849 (2005).
- 490. Knickelbein, J. E. *et al.* Noncytotoxic lytic granule-mediated CD8+ T cell inhibition of HSV-1 reactivation from neuronal latency. *Science* **322**, 268–271 (2008).
- 491. Zhao, J., Qin, C., Liu, Y., Rao, Y. & Feng, P. Herpes simplex virus and pattern recognition receptors: an arms race. *Front. Immunol.* **11**, 613799 (2020).
- 492. Murata, T. *et al.* Mitochondrial distribution and function in herpes simplex virus-infected cells. *J. Gen. Virol.* **81,** 401–406 (2000).

- 493. Fecher, C. *et al.* Cell-type-specific profiling of brain mitochondria reveals functional and molecular diversity. *Nat. Neurosci.* **22**, 1731–1742 (2019).
- 494. Faitg, J. *et al.* 3D neuronal mitochondrial morphology in axons, dendrites, and somata of the aging mouse hippocampus. *Cell Rep.* **36**, 109509 (2021).
- 495. Sorouri, M., Chang, T. & Hancks, D. C. Mitochondria and viral infection: advances and emerging battlefronts. *MBio* **13**, e0209621 (2022).
- 496. Poon, A. P. W., Benetti, L. & Roizman, B. U(S)3 and U(S)3.5 protein kinases of herpes simplex virus 1 differ with respect to their functions in blocking apoptosis and in virion maturation and egress. *J. Virol.* **80**, 3752–3764 (2006).
- 497. Li, S. *et al.* The UL16 protein of HSV-1 promotes the metabolism of cell mitochondria by binding to ANT2 protein. *Sci. Rep.* **11**, 14001 (2021).
- 498. Manivanh, R. *et al.* Herpes simplex virus 1 ICP34.5 alters mitochondrial dynamics in neurons. *J. Virol.* **94**, (2020).
- 499. Jahun, A. S. *et al.* Leaked genomic and mitochondrial DNA contribute to the host response to noroviruses in a STING-dependent manner. *Cell Rep.* **42**, 112179 (2023).
- 500. Shao, L., Rapp, L. M. & Weller, S. K. Herpes simplex virus 1 alkaline nuclease is required for efficient egress of capsids from the nucleus. *Virology* **196**, 146–162 (1993).
- 501. Forrester, A. *et al.* Construction and properties of a mutant of herpes simplex virus type 1 with glycoprotein H coding sequences deleted. *J. Virol.* **66**, 341–348 (1992).
- 502. Bertke, A. S. *et al.* A5-positive primary sensory neurons are nonpermissive for productive infection with herpes simplex virus 1 in vitro. *J. Virol.* **85**, 6669–6677 (2011).
- 503. Malin, S. A., Davis, B. M. & Molliver, D. C. Production of dissociated sensory neuron cultures and considerations for their use in studying neuronal function and plasticity. *Nat. Protoc.* 2, 152–160 (2007).
- 504. Riccio, R. E., Park, S. J., Longnecker, R. & Kopp, S. J. Characterization of Sex Differences in Ocular Herpes Simplex Virus 1 Infection and Herpes Stromal Keratitis Pathogenesis of Wild-Type and Herpesvirus Entry Mediator Knockout Mice. *mSphere* **4**, (2019).
- 505. Stewart, S. A. *et al.* Lentivirus-delivered stable gene silencing by RNAi in primary cells. *RNA* **9**, 493–501 (2003).